MONTEREY COUNTY RESOURCE MANAGEMENT AGENCY

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS

BOOK ONE CONTRACTS/PURCHASING DIVISION 00

PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING, AND PAINT

PROJECT NO. 8545 BID PACKAGE NO. 10321

FEBRUARY 12, 2013



COVER SHEET

BOOK ONE

CONTRACTS/PURCHASING

PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING, AND PAINT

PROJECT NO. 8545

BID PACKAGE NO. 10321

FEBRUARY 12, 2013

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

JESSE J. AVILA Deputy County Counsel

APPROVED AS TO INDEMNITY/ INSURANCE LANGUAGE:

> STEVEN F. MAUCK Risk Manager

APPROVED AS TO FISCAL TERMS:

GARY GIBONEY Chief Deputy Auditor Controller

TITLE SHEET

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS COUNTY OF MONTEREY STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Fernando Armenta, Chair Dave Potter Louis R. Calcagno Simón Salinas Jane B. Parker

Lew C. Bauman, P.E., Ph.D., County Administrative Officer Benny J. Young, P.E., Resource Management Agency Director Robert K. Murdoch, P.E., Director of Public Works Paul H. Greenway, P.E., Assistant Director of Public Works

Dave Pratt Management Analyst and Project Manager

DIVISION 00 CONTRACTS/PURCHASING

PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING AND PAINT 29 BISHOP ST PAJARO CA

PROJECT NO. 8545 BID PACKAGE NO. 10321

IN

MONTEREY COUNTY

FOR USE IN CONNECTION WITH THE PROJECT'S CONSTRUCTION DOCUMENTS AND TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS; THE CURRENT LABOR SURCHARGE EQUIPMENT RENTAL RATES, OF THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA, DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION, BUSINESS AND TRANSPORTATION AGENCY; THE CURRENT GENERAL PREVAILING WAGE DETERMINED BY THE DIRECTOR OF INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS ON FILE WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS.

168 W. Alisal Street 2nd Floor Salinas, CA 93901-2438 (831) 755-4800

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Cover Sheet	1
Title Sheet	2
Table of Contents	3
Signature Sheet	5
Project Contacts	6
	7
Information for Bidders (Division 00200)	9
Invitation to Submit Bids	9
Examination of Site, Bidding and Contract Documents	9
Mandatory Bidders Meeting	9
Contractor's License	9
	10
	10
Modifications	10
Signatures	10
Interpretation of Plans and Documents	10
	10
	11
Listing Subcontractors	11
Prevailing Wage	11
Worker's Compensation Certificate	11
Good Faith Effort to Employ Residents of Monterey Bay Area	11
	13
	13
	13
	13
	14
	14
	14
	14
	14
	15
	15
	15
	17
	22
	24
	25
	26
	27
	29
	31
	34
	36
	38
	38
	38
	40
1	41
	42
	44
	44
·	45
	46

Article 8 – General Provisions Regarding Conduct of Work	47
Article 9 – Shop Drawings and Samples	48
Article 10 – Separate contracts on Same Project	49
Article 11 – Tests	50
Article 12 – Time for Performance and Liquidated Damages	51
Article 13 – Use of Site	54
Article 14 – Materials	55
Article 15 – Changes in the Work	56
Article 16 – Uncovering and Correction of Work	64
Part III – Safety	66
Article 17 – Protection of Persons and Property	66
Part IV – Payments	68
Article 18 – Progress Payments	68
Article 19 – Withholding Payments	70
Article 20 – Completion and Final Payment	71
Article 21 – Alternative Payment of Withheld Funds	73
Part V – Employment Practices	74
Article 22 – Apprentices	74
Article 23 – Non-Discrimination Provisions	75
Article 24 – Hours of Work	77
Article 25 – Prevailing Wages	77
Article 26 – Payroll Records	78
	79
Part VI – Legal Relations	79
Article 27 – Compliance with Laws Article 28 – Performance and Payment Bonds	81
	81
Article 29 – Indemnification and Insurance.	
Article 30 – Claims and Dispute Resolution.	85
Article 31 – Default and Termination of the Contract	88
Article 32 – Warranties	90
Part VII – Miscellaneous	92
Article 33 – Miscellaneous Provisions.	92
Special Conditions (Division 00730).	95
DIVISION 00 – PROCUREMENT REQUIRMENTS	
00 24 00 Procurement Scope	
DIVISION 01 – GENERAL REQUIREMENTS	
01 10 00 Summary of Work	
01 20 00 Price and Payment Procedures	
01 30 00 Administrative Procedures	
01 33 00 Submittal Procedures	
01 35 91 Historic Treatment Procedures	
01 40 00 Quality Requirements	
01 50 00 Temporary Facilities and Controls	
01 60 00 Product Requirements	
01 70 00 Execution Requirements	
DIVISION 02 – EXISTING CONDITIONS	
02 41 19 Selective Building Demolition	
DIVISION 06 - CARPENTRY	
06 10 63 Exterior Rough Carpentry	
06 20 13 Exterior Finish Carpentry	
DIVISION 07 – THERMAL AND MOISTURE PROTECTION	
07 62 00 Sheet Metal Flashing and Trim	
Exhibits: Preliminary Project Schedule	
Laboratory Results for the Paint Chip sample at the Pajaro Mansion, dated March 17, 2009	
Limited Lead Sampling at the Porter-Vallejo Mansion, dated July 29, 2011	
Porter-Vallejo Mansion Project-An Analysis of Project Consistency with the Secretary of the	
Interior's Standards for the Treatment of Historic Properties	
Under Separate Cover	
Construction Drawings as Prepared by Wald, Ruhnke & Dost Architects, LLP	
4	

SIGNATURE SHEET

BOOK ONE

DIVISION 00 CONTRACTS/PURCHASING

PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING AND PAINT

PROJECT NO. 8545 BID PACKAGE NO. 10321

The provisions contained herein have been prepared by or under the direction of the following:

Dave Pratt, Management Analyst/Project Manager

Date

Marvin A. Rose, P.E., Executive Management Specialist

Date

Robert K. Murdoch, P.E, Director of Public Works

Pajaro Mansion Windows, Siding, and Paint Project No. 8545, Bid Package No. 10321 Version 12/1/12 Date

5

PROJECT CONTACTS

BOOK ONE

DIVISION 00 CONTRACTS/PURCHASING

PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING AND PAINT

> PROJECT NO. 8545 BID PACKAGE NO. 10321

OWNER

COUNTY OF MONTEREY DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS c/o FACILITIES DIVISION ATTN: PROJECT MANAGER DAVE PRATT 855 E LAUREL DR BLDG 'C' SALINAS CA 93905 TELEPHONE: (831) 755-4982 FACSIMILE: (831) 755-4688 E-MAIL: prattdw@co.monterey.ca.us

ARCHITECT OF RECORD:

WALD, RUHNKE & DOST ARCHITECTS, LLP ATTN: CHRISTOPHER BARLOW 2340 GARDEN RD STE 100 MONTEREY CA 93940 TELEPHONE: (831) 649-4642 FACSIMILE: (831) 649-3530 E-mail: christopherb@wrdarch.com

ENVIRONMENTAL CONSULTANT

M3 ENVIRONMENTAL CONSULTING, LLC ATTN: CHRIS GATWARD 9821 LARKSPUR LN STE 100 MONTEREY CA 93940 TELEPHONE (831)649-4623 FACSIMILE: (831)649-4624 E-mail: chris@m3environmental.com

COUNTY OF MONTEREY DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS

NOTICE TO CONTRACTORS

Sealed bids will be received at the OFFICE OF THE CLERK OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS, 168 W. ALISAL STREET 1ST FLOOR, SALINAS, CALIFORNIA 93901 (Mailing address: P.O. Box 1728, Salinas CA 93901-1728), until 2:00 p.m. on March 14, 2013 for project:

PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING, AND PAINT PROJECT NO. 8545, BID PKG NO. 10321

as shown on the plans, at which time they will be publicly opened and read in the Board of Supervisors' Conference Room 1032.

A MANDATORY BIDDERS' MEETING with the County's Project Manager is scheduled for February 28, 2013, at 11 a.m. at 29 Bishop Street, Pajaro CA, front steps.

Work to be done consists, in general, of: repair of steps and landings to the Main Entry and to the Branch Library, repair to selected windows, and repair and cleaning of gutters and downspouts. Scope for Additive Alternates includes: new linings for existing wood gutters; fabrication and installation of new redwood spindles to replace existing deck and porch spindles that are damaged or missing. The lowest bidder will be determined for the project by adding Base Bid plus Additive Alternates #1, #2, and #3.

The bidder shall possess a valid Class B or C-5 Contractor's License at the time this contract is awarded.

A bidder's bond, issued by an admitted corporate surety company in an amount equal to at least ten percent of the amount bid, must accompany the bid.

The successful bidder shall furnish a payment bond and a performance bond each in the amount of 100 percent of the Contract.

The Contract Documents are available ELECTRONICALLY and can be downloaded for free at the following Monterey County website: <u>http://www.co.monterey.ca.us/publicworks/bids.htm.</u> Plan holders must register before they can view or download the documents. Documents may also be available to view at builders' exchanges listed on the same web project page or members of Ebidboard can access materials directly from its website. The electronic files can be used to print the project plans, project specifications, and other such documents at various printing companies.

Pursuant to Section 5.08.120 of the Monterey County Code, all contractors and subcontractors providing work, laborers, or materialmen on the project shall make a good-faith effort to employ qualified individuals who are, and have been for at least one (1) year out of the past three years prior to the opening of bids, be residents of the of the Monterey Bay Area in sufficient numbers so that no less than fifty (50%) percent of the contractor's total construction work force on the project, including any subcontractor work force (with the exception of specialty subcontractor items identified in the bid items) measured in labor work hours is comprised of Monterey Bay Area residents.

Pursuant to Section 1773 of the Labor Code, the general prevailing wage rates in the county, or counties, in which the work is to be done have been determined by the Director of the California Department of Industrial Relations and are available at the Department of Public Works, 168 W. Alisal Street 2nd Floor, Salinas CA 93901, and available from the California Department of Industrial Relations' internet web site at http://www.dir.ca.gov/DLSR/OPRL/PWD/index/htm.

Pursuant to Public Contract Code Section 22300, the Contractor may substitute securities for any monies withheld by the County to ensure performance under the contract.

County reserves the right to reject any or all bids or to waive any irregularities or informalities in any bids or in the bidding. No bidder may withdraw his bid for a period of sixty (60) days after the opening of bids without County's written consent.

Date: February 12, 2013

ROBERT K. MURDOCH, P.E. DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS COUNTY OF MONTEREY

INFORMATION FOR BIDDERS

Division 00200

1. Invitation to Submit Bids

The County of Monterey invites bids to be submitted at such time and place as is stated in the Notice to Contractors. This "Information to Bidders" is intended to assist bidders in the preparation of their bids. If there is any inconsistency between the terms herein and any of the other contract documents, the terms in the other contract documents shall prevail.

2. Examination of Site, Bidding and Contract Documents

The project manual, specifications, drawings, and other contract documents may be examined at the Department of Public Works' office at 168 West Alisal St. FL2/Salinas CA 93901/(831)755-4748. Alternately, the Department can refer interested parties to a printing service where printed copies of these items may be obtained. Additionally, the items may be viewed, downloaded and printed **for free** directly from the Monterey County website project page: http://www.co.monterey.ca.us/publicworks/bids.htm. Interested parties must register before they can view or download the documents. Documents may also be available to view at builders' exchanges listed on the same project page or members of Ebidboard can access materials directly from its website.

Each bidder shall visit the site of the proposed work and become fully acquainted with the conditions relating to the construction and labor in order to understand fully the facilities, difficulties, and restrictions attending the execution of the work under the contract. Bidders shall thoroughly examine and be familiar with the plans, specifications, working details, and existing conditions. The failure or omission of any bidder to receive or examine any contract documents, form, instrument, addendum, or other document or to visit the site and become acquainted with conditions there existing shall in no way relieve such bidder from obligations with respect to such bid or to the contract. The submission of a bid shall be taken as prima facie evidence of compliance with this section.

3. Mandatory Bidder's Meeting

If a mandatory bidders' meeting is required in the Notice to Contractors, then a qualified representative of the bidder's firm must attend at the stated time and place. Failure to attend will be cause for rejection of the bid. Any bid received from a bidder who did not fully attend the mandatory bidders' meeting at the stated time and place will be returned unopened.

A MANDATORY BIDDERS' MEETING with County's Project Manager is scheduled for February 28, 2013, at 11:00 a.m. at 29 Bishop Street, Pajaro CA, front steps.

4. Contractor's License

Each bidder must be licensed to perform the project in accordance with the provisions of the Contractors' State Licensing Law, Chapter 9 (commencing with section 7000) of Division 3 of the Business and Professions Code, and in accordance with the Notice to Contractors. The Contractor's license number and expiration date of the license shall appear on the bid. The classification of the Contractor's License required for this project is "**B**" or "**C-5**."

5. Preparation of Bid Form

All bids must be submitted on the prescribed form. All blanks in the bid form must be appropriately filled in, and all <u>prices must be stated in both words and figures</u>, with the lump sum for which the bid is made. <u>All bids must be submitted in sealed envelopes bearing on the outside</u> the bidder's name and address, the name of the project, the bid date and time, and the bid package <u>number for which the bid is submitted</u>. It is the sole responsibility of the bidder to see that the bid is received in proper time. Any bid received after the scheduled closing time for receipt of bids will be returned to the bidder unopened.

6. Erasures

The bid submitted must not contain any erasures, interlineations, or other corrections unless each such correction is suitably authenticated by affixing in the margin immediately opposite the correction the surname or surnames of the person or persons signing the bid, in the named person's own handwriting.

7. Modifications

<u>Changes in or additions to the bid form, recapitulations of the work bid upon, alternative</u> proposals, or any other modification of the bid form which is not specifically called for in the contract documents may result in the County's rejection of the bid as not being responsive to the invitation to bid. No oral or telephonic modification of any bid submitted will be considered. A telegraphic or telefax modification may be considered.

8. Signature

The bid must be signed in the name of the bidder and must bear the signature in longhand of the person or persons duly authorized to sign the bid. An original signature is required.

9. Interpretation of Plans and Documents

If any person contemplating submitting a bid for the proposed contract is in doubt as to the true meaning of any part of the plans, specifications, or other contract documents, or finds discrepancies in or omissions from the plans and specifications, he may submit to the County a written request for an interpretation or correction thereof. The person submitting the request shall be responsible for its prompt delivery. Any interpretation or correction of the contract documents will be made only by official project Q&A (questions/answers) or addendum duly issued, and a copy of such will be posted on the Monterey County website, Department of Public Works' project page *[www.co.monterey.ca.us/publicworks]*. No oral interpretation of any provision in the contract documents will be made.

10. Bidding Questions

All questions regarding the project during the bidding process must be made in writing to the attention of the designated project bidding coordinator via E-mail, postal mail, or via facsimile (fax). Ebidboard members can also post their questions directly on the project through Ebidboard.com. Contact information is listed on the County of Monterey website, Department of Public Works' project page [www.co.monterey.ca.us/publicworks]. No telephone or verbal questions will be accepted. **QUESTIONS RECEIVED AFTER March 5, 2013, 2:00 p.m. WILL** <u>NOT BE ACCEPTED</u>. Answers to all questions and any addendum regarding the project will be posted on the County of Monterey Website, Department of Public Works' project page [www.co.monterey.ca.us/publicworks/bids.htm, select bid openings then project name].

11. Bid Security

Each bid shall be accompanied by bidder's security in the form of cash, a certified or cashier's check payable to the County, or a satisfactory bid bond in the form included in this bid book (Division 00440) in favor of the County executed by the bidder as principal and a satisfactory corporate surety authorized to do business in the State of California as an admitted surety insurer, in an amount not less than ten percent (10%) of the total bid amount. The security shall be given as a guarantee that, if the contract is awarded to the bidder, the bidder will execute the contract, provide any required insurance certificates, and provide any payment and performance bonds required by the contract within ten (10) workdays after the bidder receives a Letter of Intent to Award. After ten (10) workdays, if the proper bond and insurance documents are not submitted by the low bidder, the County has the right to determine the low bidder non-responsive and contact the second lowest bidder.

12. Listing Subcontractors

Each bidder shall submit with the sealed bid a list of the proposed subcontractors on this project as required by the Subletting and Subcontracting Fair Practices Act (Public Contract Code section 4100, et seq.). Forms for this purpose are furnished with the contract and bid documents. This includes all subcontractors performing work in an amount in excess of one-half of 1 percent of the prime contractor's total bid.

13. Prevailing Wage

Attention is directed to Article 25 of the General Conditions. The Director of the Department of Industrial Relations has determined the general prevailing rate of per diem wages and the general prevailing rate for holiday and overtime work in the locality in which this work is to be performed for each craft or type of worker needed to execute the contract. Copies of the prevailing rate of per diem wages are on file and shall be made available to any interested party on request in the Resource Management Agency – Department of Public Works' Office located at 168 West Alisal Street FL2, Salinas CA 93901. It shall be mandatory upon the Contractor to whom the contract is awarded, and upon any subcontractor under him, to pay not less than said specified rates to all workers employed by them in the execution of the contract.

14. Workers' Compensation Certificate.

In accordance with the provisions of Section 3700 of the Labor Code, Contractor shall secure the payment of workers' compensation to their employees. The following certificate, which such form is included as part of the contract documents, shall accompany each bid:

I am aware of the provisions of Section 3700 of the Labor Code, which require every employer to be insured against liability for workers' compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the work of this contract.

15. Good-Faith Effort to Employ Residents of Monterey Bay Area:

In accordance with Section 5.08.120 of the Monterey County Code, all contractors and subcontractors providing work, laborers, or materialmen on the project shall make a good-faith effort to employ qualified individuals who are, and have been for at least one (1) year out of the past three (3) years prior to the opening of bids residents of the Monterey Bay Area in sufficient numbers so that no less than fifty percent (50%) of the contractor's total construction work force,

on the project, including any subcontractor work force (with exception of specialty subcontractor items identified in the bid items) measured in labor work hours is comprised of Monterey Bay Area residents. A certification form relating to compliance with Section 5.08.120 is furnished with the bid documents. You must complete the certification form and submit the certification form with the sealed bid. The Monterey County Board of Supervisors may deem your bid non-responsive for failure to abide by the good-faith local hiring provisions of Section 5.08.120.

If any contractor submitting a bid for a contract for public works of improvement fails to abide by the good-faith local employment provisions of this Section, the contractor may be declared by the Board to be a non-responsive bidder for purposes of this Chapter. If a contractor lists in his or her bid a subcontractor who is currently disqualified under the terms of this Section, the Board may declare said contractor to be a non-responsive bidder for purposes of this Chapter. If the Board finds that a contractor to whom a contract for public works of improvement has been awarded has failed to comply with the good-faith employment provisions of this Section during the performance of the contract, the Board may disqualify the contractor from bidding on any County contract for public works of improvement for a period of one (1) year from the date of the Board's disqualification. A subsequent violation of this Section by a contractor may result in disqualification by the Board for a period of three (3) years from the date of the subsequent disqualification.

"Resident of Monterey Bay Area" means a person who resides within the boundaries of Monterey County, Santa Cruz County, or San Benito County.

A "good-faith effort" means the contractor will take the following or similar actions to recruit and maintain Monterey Bay Area residents as part of the construction workforce:

- Contact local recruitment sources, including local hiring halls, to identify qualified individuals who are Monterey Bay Area residents;
- Advertise for qualified Monterey Bay Area residents in trade papers, electronic/"on-line" sources, and a newspapers of general circulation in the Monterey Bay Area, unless time limits imposed by the County do not permit such advertising.
- If portions of the work are to be performed by subcontractors, identify qualified subcontractors whose work force includes Monterey Bay Area residents; and
- If current workforce does not exceed the fifty (50) percent local requirement, develop a written plan to recruit Monterey Bay Area residents as part of the construction workforce.

The Contractor shall keep an accurate record on a standardized form showing the name, place of residence, trade classifications, hours worked, proof of journeyperson or apprenticeship status, per diem wages and benefits of each person employed by the contractor, the contractor's subcontractors, on the project, including full-time, part-time, permanent and temporary employees, make sure records are available to the County with submission of final certified payroll records prior to final payment.

The Contractor shall keep, and provide to the County, on forms acceptable to the County, an accurate record documenting compliance with this provision. Said records shall include; a listing by name and business address of all local recruitment sources contacted by the contractor, the date of the local recruitment contact and the identity of the person contacted, the trade and classification and number of hire referrals requested, the number of local hires made as a result

of the contract, and the identity of business address of the person(s) hired pursuant to the contact.

At the conclusion of the project and at other intervals as may be deemed appropriate by the Engineer, the contractor shall provide a summary report of the percentage of actual labor work hours performed by Monterey Bay Area residents on the project.

Contractors and subcontractors are referred to the provisions of Section 5.08.120 of the Monterey County Code and the rules, regulations, and procedures adopted to implement Section 5.08.120, which are online at http://library.municode.com/index.aspx?clientId=16111.

16. Bidders Interested in More Than One Bid

No person, firm, or corporation shall be allowed to make, or file, or be interested in more than one bid for the same work unless alternate bids are specifically called for. A person, firm, or corporation that has submitted a sub-proposal to a bidder, or that has quoted prices of materials to a bidder, is not thereby disqualified from submitting a sub-proposal or quoting prices to other bidders or making a prime proposal.

17. Withdrawal of Bids

Any bidder may withdraw his or her bid either personally, by written request, or telefaxed request at any time prior to the scheduled closing time for receipt of bids.

18. Evidence of Responsibility

Upon the request of the County, a bidder whose bid is under consideration for the award of the contract shall submit promptly to the County satisfactory evidence showing the bidder's financial resources, construction experience, and organization available for the performance of the contract and upon written request shall furnish the County a complete copy of its estimate and all appropriate backup information and supporting documents. The County may utilize this information as a basis for determining that a contractor is not responsible and therefore award the contract to the next lowest responsible bidder.

19. Early Completion of Project

If, as an express or implied condition of his bid, a bidder plans to complete the project before the completion date specified in the contract documents and the amounts bid for the work called for are dependent upon such early completion, the bidder must submit with his bid a preliminary work progress schedule in sufficient detail to permit the County of Monterey or its Architect to determine that the bidder's preliminary schedule presents a reasonable and practicable plan for performance.

- 1) The preliminary schedule shall be the bidder's proposed working schedule to plan, organize, and execute the work, record and report actual performance and progress, and show how the general contractor plans to complete all remaining work as of the end of each progress report period.
- 2) The preliminary schedule shall be in the form of an activity on arrow- oriented (*I-J format*) network diagram (Critical Path Method) and the principles and definition of the terms used shall be as set forth in the Associated General Contractors of America (AGC) publication.

- 3) Failure to include a detailed preliminary work progress schedule with the bidder's bid shall be conclusively deemed to constitute acceptance of the County's completion date as specified in the contract documents, and the bidder shall not thereafter be entitled to damages for any delays based on an early completion date proposed by the bidder.
- 4) Bidder who submits with his bid a preliminary work schedule which either (a) lacks sufficient detail to permit the County to determine that the bidder's preliminary schedule presents a reasonable and practicable plan for performance or (b) is determined by the County or its Architect not to be a reasonable and practicable plan for performance shall be deemed non-responsive to the call for bids and his bid shall be rejected.

20. Award of Contract

The County reserves the right to reject any or all bids, or to waive any irregularities or informalities in any bids or in the bidding. The award of the contract, if made by the County, will be to the lowest responsible and responsive bidder. The lowest bidder will be determined for the project by adding its Base Bid plus Additive Alternates #1, #2, and #3.

21. Alternate Bids

If alternate bids are called for, the contract will be awarded to the lowest responsible and responsive bidder, who shall be the lowest bid price on the Base Bid contract plus Additive Alternates #1, #2, and #3.

22. Documents required upon receipt of Letter of Intent to Award

Within ten (10) days after the bidder receives notice a Letter of Intent to Award, the successful bidder shall, in conformity with the contract documents, submit the following documents, including the number of copies required in the Special Conditions:

- 1) Executed Agreement (Division 00500);
- 2) A performance bond and a payment bond, each in an amount equal to one hundred percent of the contract sum, issued and executed by an admitted surety insurer, authorized to transact surety insurance in California (Division 00600 and 00610);
- 3) Insurance certificates showing that the successful bidder has obtained all required insurance coverage including endorsements;
- 4) Such other documents as may be required by the contract documents.

23. Bid Security Return

The bid security shall be returned to the bidders promptly after a decision is made whether to accept a bid or reject all bids, except that if a contract award is to be made, the bid security of three or more of the lowest bidders (the number being at the discretion of the County) will be held for sixty (60) working days after notice of the award is received by the successful bidder or until the successful bidder returns the executed Agreement and posts the required bonds and certificates of insurance, whichever occurs first. If the successful bidder returns the required documents on time, all the remaining bid security will be returned.

24. Forfeiture for Failure to Execute Contract

If the bidder to whom a Letter of Intent to Award is made fails or refuses to execute the contract and post the required bonds and insurance certificates within ten (10) days from the date of receiving the Letter of Intent to Award, the County may declare the bidder's bid security forfeited as liquidated damages caused by the failure of the bidder to enter into the contract, and may award the work to the next lowest responsible and responsive bidder or may call for new bids. If the work is awarded to the next bidder, the County shall retain the remaining bid securities until such time as a new award is completed with the execution of the Agreement and the posting of bonds and certificates. If new bids will be called, all remaining bid security will be promptly returned.

25. Progress Payments and Substitution of Security

Progress payments to the Contractor will be made each calendar month on the basis of ninety five percent (95%) of the value of the work performed. The final payment will be withheld for 35 days after completion of the project. Completion as used herein is defined as the date of acceptance of the Work by the County of Monterey Board of Supervisors. Upon the Contractor's request and agreement to substitute securities for the withheld funds, monies withheld from progress payments by the County to ensure performance under the contract may be released in accordance with Public Contract Code section 22300 and the contract documents.

26. Non-Discrimination

It is the policy of the County that in connection with all work performed under contracts, there be no discrimination against any prospective or active employee engaged in the work because of race, color, ancestry, national origin, religious creed, physical disability, mental disability, medical condition (cancer related), sex, sexual orientation, age (over 40) or marital status. The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable federal, state, and local laws and/or regulations including, but not limited to, the California Fair Employment and Housing Act, Government Code Secs. 12900 et seq., Labor Code Sec. 1735, and Monterey County Code, Title 2, Chapter 2.80. In addition, the Contractor agrees to require like compliance by any subcontractors employed on the work by the Contractor.

27. Bid Protests

Who can file a protest?

Any Bidder or any directly affected party who is aggrieved in connection with the solicitation or award of contract (ex. Subcontractor), representatives of the above (ex. Unions) may file a bid protest.

Requirements for Filing a Protest

Bidders who wish to lodge a protest as to the award of the bid must do so before 5 p.m. of the 5th business day following the notice of intent to award the contract. Failure to timely file a written protest shall constitute a waiver of right to protest. Untimely protests will not be accepted or considered. Bid protests must be submitted, in writing, to: MONTEREY COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS TO THE ATTENTION OF THE PROJECT MANAGER/168 W ALISAL ST FL2/SALINAS CA 93901-2438. Protests may be hand-delivered or sent via facsimile [(831)755-4958], certified postal mail, or E-mail to the attention of the Project Manager at jeskaja@co.monterey.ca.us Bid protests must include the project name and bid number, a complete statement describing the basis for the bid protest, including a detailed statement of all legal and factual grounds for the protest, any documentation supporting the protestor's grounds for the protest, and the form of relief

requested and the legal basis for such relief. The party lodging the protest must also include their contact information including mailing address, telephone number, and E-mail address.

If a valid protest is timely filed, the Department shall investigate the bid protest. The protested party shall have three (3) business days to respond to any Department of Public Works requests to provide additional information.

County Response to Protests Received

The Department of Public Works shall respond to the protesting party, in writing, stating its findings. The Director of Public Works shall submit a summary of bid protests received and make a recommendation to the Board of Supervisors regarding the bid protest(s).

BID FORM Division 00300

MONTEREY COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

MAILING ADDRESS	P O BOX 1728 SALINAS CA 93902
PHYSICAL ADDRESS	168 W. ALISAL ST 1 st FLR SALINAS CA 93901

PROJECT NO. 8545 BID PACKAGE NO. 10321

PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING, AND PAINT

BID FORM

PROJECT NO. 8545 BID PACKAGE NO. 10321

PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING AND PAINT

TO: MONTEREY COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

1. Pursuant to and in compliance with your Notice to Contractors Inviting Formal Bids and with the other documents relating thereto, the undersigned bidder, having become familiar with the terms of the contract, the local conditions affecting the performance of the contract, the cost of the work at the place where the work is to be done, the project plans and specifications, and the other contract documents, hereby proposes and agrees to perform within the time stipulated and to provide and furnish any and all labor, materials, equipment, transportation, utilities, and services necessary to perform the contract and complete in a workmanlike manner all of the work required in connection with the above project, all in strict conformity with the drawings and specifications and other contract documents, including addenda nos. _____, ____, and ______, for the sum hereinafter stated (in the event of a discrepancy between the words and figures, the amount in words will govern):

BASE BID: REPAIR LIBRARY STAIRS AND MAIN PORCH STAIRS AND OTHER REPAIRS AS DESCRIBED ON PLAN SHEETS:

Dollars

(\$_____)

ADDITIVE ALTERNATE #1: LINE EXISTING WOOD GUTTERS AS DESCRIBED IN DETAIL 4, SHEET A2.6.:

_Dollars

(\$)

ADDITIVE ALTERNATE #2: FURNISH AND INSTALL UP TO 12 NEW SPINDLES AS DESCRIBED IN DETAIL 5, SHEET A2.6.:

Dollars

(\$_____)

ADDITIVE ALTERNATE #3: REPAIR WINDOWS 1M, 1N, 2I, 2J AND 2T AS DESCRIBED IN WINDOW SCHEDULE SHEET A2.7 AND IN FLOOR PLAN KEY NOTE #1 ON SHEETS A2.1, A2.2, AND A2.3.:

Dollars

(\$_____)

TABLE OF UNIT COSTS

Item	Description	Unit	Cost
1	Provide replacement deck joist, 2 x 6 pressure treated.	linear foot	\$
2	Concrete sidewalk replacement, 4" to 6" thickness	square foot	\$

2. <u>Determination of lowest responsible bidder</u> – Determination of lowest bidder will be based upon the sum of the base bid and additive alternates #1, #2, and #3. The contract will then be awarded to the Bidder submitting the lowest amount so calculated, or else all bids will be rejected. Unit pricing provided by the bidder, if any, shall be incorporated in the Agreement and shall be the basis for calculating any costs involving changes to the work. The County may contract with the successful bidder for all, some, or none of the alternates.

3. The undersigned has checked all above figures carefully and understands that the County of Monterey will not be responsible for any errors and omissions on the part of the undersigned in making this bid.

4. It is understood that the County of Monterey reserves the right to reject any and all bids or waive any informalities or irregularities in any bids or in the bidding.

5. This bid shall remain valid and will not be withdrawn by the undersigned bidder for a period of sixty (60) days from the date prescribed for opening of this bid without the written consent of the County of Monterey.

6. Attached hereto are the following:

- a) List of Proposed Subcontractors;
- b) Non-collusion Affidavit;
- c) Workers' Compensation Certificate;
- d) Affidavit Concerning Employment of Undocumented Aliens
- e) Contractor's Certification of Good-Faith Effort to Hire Monterey Bay Area Residents;
- f) Required bidder's security in an amount not less than 10% of the base bid amount;
- g) Detailed preliminary work schedule if the bidder plans to complete the project before the completion date specified in the contract documents; and
- h) Acknowledgment of Addenda, if any.

7. If this bid is accepted by the County of Monterey, then the undersigned shall, within ten (10)

working days after receipt of the Letter of Intent to Award, execute and deliver to the County of Monterey (a) a contract in the form set forth in the contract documents on which this bid is based, (b) a payment bond for public works, as required by the contract documents, and (c) a performance bond, as similarly required, and (d) an Insurance Certificate, as similarly required. The undersigned will thereafter commence and complete the work within the time required by the contract documents.

8. Notice of acceptance and any requests for additional information shall be addressed to the undersigned at the following address:

PROJECT MANAGER DAVE PRATT DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS 855 E LAUREL DR BLDG C SALINAS CA 93905 TELEPHONE: (831) 755-4982 FACSIMILE: (831) 755-4688

9. The names of all persons interested in the foregoing proposal as principals are as follows:

Name	Title
Name	Title
Name	Title

(**IMPORTANT NOTICE**: If the bidder or other interested person is a corporation, state the legal name of the corporation, and the names of the president, secretary, treasurer, and manager thereof; if a partnership, state the name of the firm and the names of all the individual partners composing the firm; if the bidder or other interested person is an individual, state the first and last names in full and give all fictitious names under which the individual does business.)

10. By execution of this bid, the undersigned bidder declares that he or she is a contractor licensed in accordance with the Contractors' State License Law, as follows:

Classification:	
License number:	
Expiration date: _	

11. In the event the bidder to whom Notice of Intent to Award Contract is given fails or refuses to post the required bonds and insurance and return the executed copies of the agreement form within ten (10) working days from the date of receiving the Notice of Intent to Award Contract, the County may declare the bidder's security forfeited as damages and contract with the second lowest bidder.

12. Pursuant to section 7103.5(b) of the Public Contract Code, in submitting a bid to the County, the bidder offers and agrees that if the bid is accepted, it will assign to the County all rights, title,

and interest in and to all causes of action it may have under Section 4 of the Clayton Act (15 U.S.C. Section 15) or under the Cartwright Act (Chapter 2 [commencing with section 16700] of Part 2 of Division 7 of the Business and Professions Code), arising from purchases of goods, materials, or services by the bidder for sale to the purchasing body pursuant to the bid. Such assignment shall be made and become effective at the time the purchasing body tenders final payment to the bidder.

Dated	, 2013
Bidder's Business Name	
By	
Principal Signature	
Principal Name (Print)	
Principal's Title (Print)	
Ву	
Principal Signature	
Principal Name (Print)	
Principal Title (Print)	
(Corporate Seal)	

NOTE: If bidder is a corporation, the full legal name of the corporation shall be set forth above together with the signatures of authorized officers or agents and the document shall bear the corporate seal; if bidder is a partnership, the full name of the firm shall be set forth above together with the signature of the partner or partners authorized to sign contracts on behalf of the partnership; and if bidder is an individual, his signature shall be placed above.

LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS

Division 00350

In compliance with the Subletting and Subcontracting Fair Practices Act (Chapter 4 [commencing with section 4100], Part 1, Division 2 of the Public Contract Code) and any amendments thereto, each bidder shall set forth below: (a) the name and the location of the place of business of each subcontractor who will perform work or labor or render service to the prime contractor in or about the construction of the work or improvement to be performed under this contract or a subcontractor licensed by the State of California who, under subcontract to the prime contractor, specially fabricates and installs a portion of the work or improvement according to detailed drawings contained in the plans and specifications in an amount in excess of one-half of one percent of the prime contractor's total bid, and (b) the portion of the work which will be done by each subcontractor under this Act. The prime contractor shall list only one subcontractor for each such portion as is defined by the prime contractor in this bid. The term "portion of work" refers to the type of work.

If a prime contractor fails to specify a subcontractor or if a prime contractor specifies more than one subcontractor for the same portion of the work to be performed under the contract in excess of one-half of one percent of the prime contractor's total bid, he shall be deemed to have agreed that he is fully qualified to perform that portion himself, and that he shall perform that portion himself.

No prime contractor whose bid is accepted shall: (a) substitute any subcontractor, (b) permit any subcontract to be voluntarily assigned or transferred or allow it to be performed by any one other than the original subcontractor listed in the original bid, or (c) sublet or subcontract any portion of the work in excess of one-half of one percent of the prime contractor's total bid as to which his original bid did not designate a subcontractor, except as authorized in the Subletting and Subcontracting Fair Practices Act. Subletting or subcontracting of any portion of the work in excess of one-half of the prime contractor's total bid as to which no subcontractor was designated in the original bid shall only be permitted in cases of public emergency or necessity, and then only after a finding reduced to writing as a public record of the authority awarding this contract setting forth the facts constituting the emergency or necessity.

Bidder's Business Name:	
By:	
Print Name:	
Print Title:	
Date:	

Check this box if no subcontractors are required to be listed for work or labor to be performed or services to be rendered.

Portion of Work (Type)	Subcontractor Name, License No. and Expiration Date	Place of Business – In- clude Full Mailing Address/Phone No. and Email Address	(\$) Amount of Bid

(This form may be duplicated as necessary)

NONCOLLUSION DECLARATION TO BE EXECUTED BY BIDDER AND SUBMITTED WITH BID

(Public Contract Code Section 7106) Division 00400

The undersigned declares:

I am the ______ of _____ the party making the foregoing bid.

The bid is not made in the interest of, or on behalf of, any undisclosed person, partnership, company, association, organization, or corporation. The bid is genuine and not collusive or sham. The bidder has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other bidder to put in a false or sham bid. The bidder has not directly or indirectly colluded, conspired, connived, or agreed with any bidder or anyone else to put in a sham bid, or to refrain from bidding. The bidder has not in any manner, directly or indirectly, sought by agreement, communication, or conference with anyone to fix the bid price of the bidder or any other bidder, or to fix any overhead, profit, or cost element of the bid price, or of that of any other bidder. All statements contained in the bid are true. The bidder has not, directly or indirectly, submitted his or her bid price or any breakdown thereof, or the contents thereof, or divulged information or data relative thereto, to any corporation, partnership, company, association, organization, bid depository, or to any member or agent thereof, to effectuate a collusive or sham bid, and has not paid, and will not pay, any person or entity for such purpose.

Any person executing this declaration on behalf of a bidder that is a corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, limited liability partnership, or any other entity, hereby represents that he or she has full power to execute, and does execute, this declaration on behalf of the bidder.

I declare under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing is true and correct and that this declaration is executed on _____[date], at _____[state].

Signature: _____

Print Name:

CONTRACTOR'S CERTIFICATE AS TO WORKERS' COMPENSATION

(Labor Code section 1861) Division 00410

Labor Code section 3700 provides, in relevant part:

"Every employer except the state shall secure the payment of compensation in one or more of the following ways:

(a) By being insured against liability to pay compensation in one or more insurers duly authorized to write compensation insurance in this state.

(b) By securing from the Director of Industrial Relations a certificate of consent to self-insure, either as an individual employer, or as one employer in a group of employers, which may be given upon furnishing proof satisfactory to the Director of Industrial Relations of ability to self-insure and to pay any compensation that may become due to his or her employees."

I certify that I am aware of the provisions of Section 3700 of the Labor Code which require every employer to be insured against liability for Workers' Compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that Code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the work of this contract.

Dated:
Bidder's Business Name:
By:
Print Name:
Print Title:

AFFIDAVIT CONCERNING EMPLOYMENT OF UNDOCUMENTED ALIENS TO BE SUBMITTED WITH BID

Division 00420

(Public Contract Code section 6101)

State of California)) ss. County of)

Public Contract Code section 6101 provides that,

No state agency or department, as defined in [Public Contract Code] Section 10335.7, that is subject to this code, shall award a public works or purchase contract to a bidder or contractor, nor shall a bidder or contractor be eligible to bid for or receive a public works or purchase contract, who has, in the preceding five years, been convicted of violating a state or federal law respecting the employment of undocumented aliens.

______, being first duly sworn, deposes and says (1) that he or she is the _______ of ______, the party making the foregoing bid; and (2) that the party making the foregoing bid has not, within the preceding five years, been convicted of violating a state or federal law respecting the employment of undocumented aliens.

Dated:			
Bidder's Business Name:			
By:			
Print Name:			
Print Title:			
Subscribed and sworn to me thi	s day of	2013.	
		Notary Public in and for the County of	
		State of Collifornia	
		State of California	
My Commission expires on:		[Notary Stamp]	

CONTRACTOR'S CERTIFICATION OF GOOD-FAITH EFFORT TO HIRE MONTEREY BAY AREA RESIDENTS

(Monterey County Code section 5.08.120) Division 00430

I CERTIFY THAT I am aware of the provision of Monterey County Code Section 5.08.120. Monterey County Code Section 5.08.120 provides, in relevant part:

A. <u>General Provisions</u>. All County contracts for public works of improvement shall contain provisions pursuant to which the contractor shall make a good-faith effort to employ qualified individuals who are, and have been for at least one (1) year out of the past three (3) years prior to the opening of bids, residents of the Monterey Bay Area in sufficient numbers so that no less than fifty percent (50%) of the contractors total construction work force, on that particular contract, including any subcontractor work force (with exception of specialty subcontractor items identified in bid items) measured in labor work hours, is comprised of Monterey Bay Area residents.

B. <u>Non-responsive Bidder Declaration: Enforcement.</u> If any contractor submitting a bid for a contract for public works of improvement fails to abide by the good-faith local employment provisions of this Section, the contractor may be declared by the Board to be a non-responsive bidder for purposes of this Chapter. If a contractor lists in his or her bid a subcontractor who is currently disqualified under the terms of this Section, the Board may declare said contractor to be a non-responsive bidder for purposes of this Chapter. If the Board finds that a contractor to be a non-responsive bidder for purposes of this Chapter. If the Board finds that a contractor to whom a contract for public works of improvement has been awarded has failed to comply with the good-faith employment provisions of this Section during the performance of the contract, the Board may disqualify the contractor from bidding on any County contract for public works of improvement for a period of one (1) year from the date of the Board's disqualification. A subsequent violation of this Section by a contractor may result in disqualification.

C. <u>Binding on Subcontractors</u>. Every contractor entering into a contract for public works of improvement subject to the provisions of this Section shall include in each and every subcontract for work, laborers, or materialmen relating to the project the requirement that the subcontractor shall make a good-faith effort to employ qualified individuals who are, and have been for at least one (1) year out of the past three (3) years prior to the opening of bids, residents of the Monterey Bay Area. If the Board finds that any subcontractor has failed during the performance of the subcontract to comply with this Section, the Board may disqualify said subcontractor from submitting or being listed in any bid for any County contract for public works of improvement for a period of one (1) year from the date of the Board's disqualification. A subsequent violation by a subcontractor may result in disqualification by the Board for a period of three (3) years from the date of the subsequent disqualification."

I FURTHER CERTIFY AS FOLLOWS (check the box that applies):

 \Box I CERTIFY that at least fifty percent (50%) of the total construction work force on the project, including any subcontractor work force, measured in labor work hours, will be comprised of qualified individuals who to the best of my knowledge are, and have been for at least one (1) year out of the past three (3) years prior to the effective date of the opening of bids, residents of the Monterey Bay Area. Evidence that I will comply with this requirement is as follows (please use additional pages to provide supporting evidence and/or documentation, as necessary):

□ I CERTIFY that I shall make a good-faith effort to employ qualified individuals who, to the best of my knowledge, are, and have been for at least one (1) year out of the past three (3) years prior to the effective date of the opening of bids, residents of the Monterey Bay Area in sufficient numbers such that no less than fifty percent (50%) of the total construction work force on the project, including any subcontractor work force (with the exception of specialty subcontractor items identified in the bid items) measured in labor work hours, will be comprised of Monterey Bay Area residents. Evidence of my promise to make a good-faith effort will be as follows (please use additional pages to provide supporting evidence and/or documentation, as necessary):

I CERTIFY that I do not comply with and am unable to make a good-faith effort to comply with the good-faith local employment provisions set forth in Monterey County Code Section 5.08.120. Explanation to why I am not able to comply is as follows (please use additional pages to provide supporting evidence and/or documentation, as necessary):

I declare under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing certification is true and correct. Executed on (date) ______ at (city/state) ______.

Bidder's Business Name

Signature:

Print Name:

Title:

BID BOND

Division 00440

(Public Contract Code Section 20129)

WHEREAS the Principal has submitted the accompanying bid dated ______, to the County of Monterey, for the following project: PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING AND PAINT, PROJECT NO. 8545, BID PACKAGE NO. 10321; and

WHEREAS, Principal, as bidder, is required to furnish a bond executed by an admitted surety in connection with said bid, to secure the timely execution of the contract and delivery of bonds and insurance certificates, in the event that the contract is awarded to the Principal.

NOW, THEREFORE, we _____ as Principal, and

as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto the County of Monterey, a political subdivision of the State of California (hereinafter called "County"), in the penal sum of ______ Dollars (\$______), which sum is not less than ten percent (10%) of the base bid amount including all alternates of the Principal submitted to the said County for the above-described project, for the payment of which sum in lawful money of the United States, well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH THAT:

If the Principal is awarded the contract and, within the time and manner required under the contract documents for the above-described project, after the prescribed forms are presented to him for signature, (1) enters into a written contract in the prescribed form, in accordance with the bid, (2) files such insurance certificates with the County as may be required by said contract documents, and (3) files a performance bond and a payment bond with the County, in conformity with said contract documents, then this obligation shall be null and void; otherwise, it shall remain in full force.

Surety hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract on the call for bids, or to the work to be performed thereunder, or the specifications accompanying the same, shall in any way affect its obligation under this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of said contract or the call for bids, or to the work, or to the specifications.

If the County brings suit upon this bond and judgment is recovered, the Surety shall pay all litigation expenses incurred by the County in such suit, including attorneys' fees, court costs, expert witness fees and investigation expenses.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the above-bounden parties have executed this instrument under their several seals this _____ day of ______, 20__, the name and corporate seal of each corporate party being hereto affixed and these presents duly signed by its undersigned representative, pursuant to authority of its governing body.

(Corporate Seal)	Principal
	By:
	Title:
(Corporate Seal)	Surety
	By:
	Title:

Attach: 1) A Copy of authorization for signature for Principal, and 2) An original or certified copy of unrevoked appointment, Power of Attorney, Attorney-in-Fact Certificate bylaws or other instrument entitling or authorizing person executing bond on behalf of Surety to do so.

AGREEMENT

Division 00500

THIS AGREEMENT is made by and between the COUNTY OF MONTEREY, a political subdivision of the State of California, hereinafter called "COUNTY," and <u>NAME OF CONTRACTOR</u>, hereinafter called "CONTRACTOR." For reference purposes, the date of this Agreement is _____.

THE COUNTY AND THE CONTRACTOR hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1. SCOPE OF WORK.

The CONTRACTOR shall, within the time stipulated, perform the contract as herein defined and shall furnish all work, labor, equipment, transportation, material, and services to construct and complete in a good, expeditious, workmanlike, and substantial manner, the project: PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING AND PAINT, PROJECT NO. 8545, BID PACKAGE NO. 10321.

All work shall be completed in strict conformance with the plans, specifications, and working details prepared by WALD, RUHNKE & DOST ARCHITECTS, LLP, and the provisions of the documents listed in Article 6 below, and to the satisfaction of the COUNTY.

ARTICLE 2. TIME FOR START AND COMPLETION.

CONTRACTOR shall commence the work on the starting date established in the Notice to Proceed and shall complete the bid work within the overall project duration of FORTY-FIVE (45) days as it pertains to CONTRACTOR's scope of work as defined by the contract documents. Additionally, CONTRACTOR shall coordinate their work with all other contractors whose work is affected by the scope of work defined in this Agreement. CONTRACTOR expressly agrees to provide appropriate labor, material and equipment in response to adjustments in the Project Schedule made by the Monterey County Director of Public Works or his/her designee during the course of the project in order to maintain the required progress.

ARTICLE 3. CONTRACT PRICE.

The COUNTY shall pay the CONTRACTOR as full consideration for the performance of the contract, subject to any additions or deductions as provided in the contract documents, the contract sum of <u>WRITTEN AMOUNT</u>, (<u>\$_NUMERICAL AMOUNT_</u>).

ARTICLE 4. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES.

THE PARTIES AGREE THAT IN CASE ALL THE WORK CALLED FOR UNDER THE CONTRACT IN ALL PARTS AND REQUIREMENTS IS NOT COMPLETED WITHIN THE TIME SPECIFIED IN THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS, DAMAGE WILL BE SUSTAINED BY THE COUNTY, AND THAT IT IS AND WILL BE IMPRACTICABLE AND EXTREMELY DIFFICULT TO DETERMINE THE ACTUAL DAMAGE WHICH THE COUNTY WILL THEREBY SUSTAIN. THE PARTIES THEREFORE AGREE THAT THE CONTRACTOR WILL PAY TO THE COUNTY THE SUM SET FORTH IN THE **SPECIAL CONDITIONS**, IF ANY, FOR EACH CALENDAR DAY OF DELAY UNTIL THE WORK IS COMPLETED AND ACCEPTED. CONTRACTOR AND HIS SURETY SHALL BE LIABLE FOR THE TOTAL AMOUNT THEREOF. THE CONTRACTOR AGREES TO PAY SAID LIQUIDATED DAMAGES ESTABLISHED HEREIN, AND FURTHER AGREES THAT THE COUNTY MAY DEDUCT THE AMOUNT THEREOF FROM ANY MONIES DUE OR THAT MAY BECOME DUE THE CONTRACTOR UNDER THE CONTRACT.

ARTICLE 5. NOTIFICATION OF THIRD-PARTY CLAIMS.

COUNTY shall notify CONTRACTOR of the receipt of any third-party claim relating to the contract and is entitled to recover its reasonable costs incurred in providing the notification as provided in Public Contract Code Section 9201.

ARTICLE 6. COMPONENT PARTS OF THIS CONTRACT.

The contract entered into by this Agreement consists of the following documents, all of which are component parts of the contract as if herein set out in full or attached hereto:

- Notice to Contractors
- Information for Bidders
- Bid, as accepted
- List of Subcontractors
- Noncollusion Affidavit
- Workers' Compensation Certificate
- Affidavit Concerning Employment of Undocumented Aliens
- Contractor's Certification of Good Faith Effort to Hire Monterey Bay Area Residents
- Bid Bond or Bidder's Security
- Agreement
- Performance Bond
- Payment Bond
- Insurance Certificate
- Division 00710 General Conditions, Bid No. 10321
- Division 00730 Special Conditions, Bid No. 10321

- Technical Specifications, Plans and Working Details as Prepared by Wald, Ruhnke & Dost, LLP
- Exhibits: Preliminary Project Schedule; Laboratory Results for the Paint Chip sample at the Pajaro Mansion, dated March 17, 2009; Limited Lead Sampling at the Porter-Vallejo Mansion, dated July 29, 2011; Porter-Vallejo Mansion Project-An Analysis of Project Consistency with the Secretary of the Interior's Standards for the Treatment of Historic Properties
- Project Addenda Nos ____, ____, as issued

All of the above-named contract documents are intended to be complementary. Work required by one of the above-named contract documents and not by others shall be done as if required by all.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have duly executed four (4) identical counterparts of this instrument, each of which shall be for all purposes deemed an original thereof, on the dates set forth below.

COUNTY OF MONTEREY

By: _____

Name: Robert K. Murdoch, P.E.

Title: Director of Public Works

Date: Month ____2013

APPROVED AS TO FORM

CONTRACTS/PURCHASING

By:_____

Name: Mike Derr

Title: Contracts/Purchasing Officer

Date: Month ____ 2013

APPROVED AS TO FORM & LEGALITY

COUNTY COUNSEL

By:

Name: Jesse J. Avila

Title: Deputy County Counsel

Date: Month __ 2013

APPROVED AS TO FISCAL TERMS

COUNTY AUDITOR-CONTROLLER

By: _____

Name: Gary Giboney

Title: Chief Deputy Auditor-Controller

Date: Month ____ 2013

APPROVED AS TO INDEMNITY/INSURANCE LANGUAGE

Pajaro Mansion Windows, Siding, and Paint Project No. 8545, Bid Package No. 10321

RISK MANAGEMENT

By:

Name: Steven F. Mauck

Title: Risk Manager

Version 12/1/12

CONTRACTOR: NAME OF COMPANY By:_____ Name: Name of Principal **Title: Title of Principal** Date: Month 2013 By:_____ Name: Name of Secondary Title: Title of Secondary Date: Month 2013 **COMPANY ADDRESS:** STREET ADDRESS CITY/STATE/ZIP Contractor's License Type: XXXX License Number: XXXXX License Expiration Date: XXXX NOTE: CONTRACTORS ARE REQUIRED TO BE LICENSED AND REGULATED BY THE CONTRACTORS' STATE LICENSE BOARD. ANY QUESTIONS CONCERNING A CONTRACTOR MAY

BE REFERRED TO THE REGISTRAR, CONTRACTORS' STATE LICENSE BOARD/P O BOX 26000/ SACRAMENTO CA 95826

INSTRUCTIONS: If bidder is a corporation, the full legal name of the corporation shall be set forth above together with the signatures of authorized officers or agents and the document shall bear the corporate seal; if bidder is a partnership, the full name of the firm shall be set forth above together with the signature of the partner or partners authorized to sign contracts on behalf of the partnership; and if bidder is an individual, his signature shall be placed above.

PERFORMANCE BOND (Public Contract Code Section 20129) Division 00600

WHEREAS, the County of Monterey has awarded to Principal,

as Contractor, for the following project: PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING AND PAINT, PROJECT NO. 8545, BID PACKAGE NO. 10321; and

WHEREAS, Principal, as Contractor, is required to furnish a bond in connection with said contract, to secure the faithful performance of said contract.

NOW, THEREFORE, we _____

as Principal, and _____

as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto the County of Monterey, a political subdivision of the State of California (hereinafter called "County"), in the penal sum of

_____Dollars (\$_____), for the payment of which sum in lawful money of the United States, well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH THAT:

If the Principal, as Contractor, or Principal's heirs, executors, administrators, successors, or assigns, (1) shall in all things stand to and abide by and well and truly keep and perform the covenants, conditions, and agreements in said contract and any alteration thereof made as therein provided, on Principal's part to be kept and performed, at the time and in the manner therein specified and in all respects according to their true intent and meaning, and (2) shall indemnify, defend, and save harmless the County, the members of its board of supervisors, and its officers, agents and employees as therein stipulated, then this obligation shall become null and void; otherwise, it shall be and remain in full force and virtue.

Surety hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract or the call for bids, or to the work to be performed thereunder, or the specifications accompanying the same, shall in any way affect its obligation under this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of said contract or the call for bids, or to the work, or to the specifications.

Whenever the Principal, as Contractor, is in default, and is declared in default, under the Contract by the County of Monterey, the County of Monterey having performed its obligation under the contract, Surety may promptly remedy the default, or shall promptly:

- 1. Complete the contract in accordance with its terms or conditions, or
- 2. Obtain a bid or bids for submission to County of Monterey for completing the Contract in accordance with its terms or conditions, and upon determination by the County of Monterey and Surety of the lowest responsible and responsive bidder, arrange for a contract between such bidder and the County of Monterey, and make available as work progresses (even though there should be a default or succession of defaults under the contract or contracts of completion arranged under this paragraph) sufficient funds to pay the cost of completion less the balance of the contract price.

If suit is brought upon this bond by the County and judgment is recovered, the Surety shall pay all litigation expenses incurred by the County in such suit, including attorneys' fees, court costs, expert witness fees and investigation expenses.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the above-bounden parties have executed this instrument under their several seals this _____ day of ______, 2013, the name and corporate seal of each corporate party being hereto affixed and these presents duly signed by its undersigned representative, pursuant to authority of its governing body.

(Corporate Seal)		Principal	
	Ву:		
	Title:		
(Corporate Seal)		Surety	
	By:		
	Title:		

Attach: 1) Copy of authorization for signature for Principal, and 2) original or certified copy of unrevoked appointment, Power of Attorney, Attorney-in-Fact Certificate bylaws or other instrument entitling or authorizing person executing bond on behalf of Surety to do so.

PAYMENT BOND

(Civil Code section 9550) Division 00610

WHEREAS, the County of Monterey has awarded to Principal,

as Contractor, a contract for the following project: PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING AND PAINT, PROJECT NO. 8545, BID PACKAGE NO. 10321; and

WHEREAS, Principal, as Contractor, is required to furnish a bond in connection with said contract, to secure the payment of claims of laborers, mechanics, materialmen, and other persons furnishing labor and materials on the project, as provided by law.

NOW, THEREFORE, we ______as Principal, and _____

as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto the County of Monterey, a political subdivision of the State of California (hereinafter called "County"), and to the persons named in California Civil Code section 9100 in the penal sum of ______ Dollars (\$______), for the payment of which sum in lawful money of the United States, well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH THAT:

If Principal or any of Principal's heirs, executors, administrators, successors, assigns, or subcontractors (1) fails to pay in full all of the persons named in Civil Code Section 9100 with respect to any labor or materials furnished by said persons on the project described above, or (2) fails to pay in full all amounts due under the California Unemployment Insurance Code with respect to work or labor performed under the contract on the project described above, or (3) fails to pay for any amounts required to be deducted, withheld, and paid over to the Employment Development Department from the wages of employees of the Principal and subcontractors pursuant to Unemployment Insurance Code section 13020 with respect to such work and labor, then the Surety shall pay for the same.

Surety hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract on the call for bids, or to the work to be performed thereunder, or the specifications accompanying the same, shall in any way affect its obligation under this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of contract or the call for bids. or to the work. the specifications. said or to

If the County brings suit upon this bond and judgment is recovered, the Surety shall pay all litigation expenses incurred by the County in such suit, including attorneys' fees, court costs, expert witness fees and investigation expenses.

This bond inures to the benefit of any of the persons named in Civil Code section 9100, and such persons or their assigns shall have a right of action in any suit brought upon this bond, subject to any limitations set forth in Civil Code sections 9550 et seq. (Civil Code, Division 4, Part 6, Title 3, Chapter 5: Payment Bond for Public Works).

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the above-bounden parties have executed this instrument under their several seals this _____ day of ______, 2013, the name and corporate seal of each corporate party being hereto affixed and these presents duly signed by its undersigned representative, pursuant to authority of its governing body.

(Corporate Seal)		Principal	
	Ву:		
	Title:		
(Corporate Seal)		Surety	
	Ву:		
	Title:		

Attach: 1) Copy of authorization for signature for Principal, and 2) original or certified copy of unrevoked appointment, Power of Attorney, Attorney-in-Fact Certificate bylaws or other instrument entitling or authorizing person executing bond on behalf of Surety to do so.

GENERAL CONDITIONS

Division 00710

PART I. INTRODUCTION

ARTICLE 1. DEFINITIONS.

1.01. <u>Architect</u>. The "Architect" is the person or organization identified in the Agreement as the Architect, or their authorized representative, or the replacement designated in writing by County. All references to the "Architect" in the Special Conditions and General Conditions for this project shall be a reference to WALD, **RUHNKE & DOST ARCHITECTS, LLC.**

1.02. <u>Change Order</u>. "Change Order" means a written modification of the Contract between the County and Contractor, signed by the County, the Contractor, and the Architect/Engineer.

1.03. <u>Change Order Proposal</u>. "Change Order Proposal" means a Contractor-generated document in response to a Change Order Request (COR).

1.04. <u>Change Order Request</u>. "Change Order Request" (COR) means a document which informs the Contractor of a proposed change in the Work, and appropriately describes or otherwise documents such change.

1.05. <u>Close-Out Documents</u>. "Close-Out Documents" means the product brochures, product/ equipment maintenance and operations instructions, manuals, and other documents/warranties, as-built record documents, affidavit of payment, release of lien and claim, and as may be further defined, identified, and required by the Contract Documents.

1.06. <u>Construction Project Manger</u>. "Construction Project Manger" is the person designated by the Director of Public Works responsible for the management of the construction component of the project.

1.07 <u>Contract</u>. "Contract" means the entire agreement between County and Contractor, including all of the Contract Documents.

1.08 <u>Contract Date</u>. "Contract Date" is the date when the agreement between the County and the Contractor becomes effective.

1.09. <u>Contract Sum</u>. The "Contract Sum" is stated in the Agreement and is the total amount payable by the County to the Contractor for the performance of the work under the contract.

1.10. Contract Time. "Contract Time" means the period between the Start Date

identified in the Notice to Proceed with Construction and the Substantial Completion Date identified in the Notice to Proceed or as subsequently amended by Change Order.

1.11. <u>Contractor</u>. The "Contractor" means the individual, corporation, company, partnership, firm, or other entity contracted to perform the Work and identified as such in the Agreement, or their authorized representative, regardless of the type of construction contract used, so that the term as used herein includes a Construction Manager-at-Risk or a Design-Build firm as well as a General or Prime Contractor. The contract documents refer to Contractor as if singular in number.

1.12. <u>County</u>. The "County" is the County of Monterey, the Owner of the project and identified as such in the Agreement, or its authorized representative.

1.13. <u>Date of Commencement</u>. "Date of Commencement" means the date designated in the Notice to Proceed for the Contractor to commence the Work.

1.14. <u>Final Completion</u>. "Final Completion" means the date determined and certified by the Architect/Engineer and County on which the Work is fully and satisfactorily complete in accordance with the Contract.

1.15. <u>Owner</u>. "Owner" means the County of Monterey.

1.16. <u>Owner's Designated Representative</u>. "Owner's Designated Representative" (ODR) means the individual assigned by the County (Owner) to act on its behalf, and to undertake certain activities as specifically outlined in the Contract. The ODR is the only party authorized to direct changes to the scope, cost, or time of the contract.

1.17. <u>Project</u>. "Project" means all activities necessary for realization of the Work. This includes design, contract award(s), execution of the Work itself, and fulfillment of all contract and warranty obligations. The work performed under this contract is directed towards completion of all or a part of the project.

1.18. <u>Project Manager</u>. The "Project Manager" (PM) is the person designated by the Director of Public Works responsible for the management of the project.

1.19. <u>Samples</u>. "Samples" are representative physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship, used to confirm compliance with requirements and/or to establish standards for use in execution of Work.

1.20. <u>Schedule of Values</u>. "Schedule of Values" means the detailed breakdown of the cost of the materials, labor, and equipment necessary to accomplish the Work as described in the Contract Documents, submitted by Contractor for approval by County and Architect/Engineer.

1.21. <u>Shop Drawings</u>. "Shop Drawings" means the drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, performance charts, brochures, and other data prepared by the Contractor or

any subcontractor, manufacturer, supplier, distributor, or agents, and which detail some portion of the work.

1.22. <u>Site</u>. The "Site" is the geographical area of the location of Work.

1.23. <u>Subcontractor</u>. "Subcontractor" is a person or organization who has a direct contract with the Contractor to perform any of the work at the site or to furnish material worked to a special design according to plans and specifications of this work. The term "subcontractor" also includes sub-subcontractors performing work at the site or furnishing specially designed material for the work, who have only an indirect relationship to the Contractor.

1.24. <u>Substantial Completion</u>. "Substantial Completion" means the date determined and certified by the Contract, Architect/Engineer, and County when the Work or a designated portion thereof is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract, so as to be operational and fit for the use intended.

1.25. <u>Work</u>. The "Work" includes all labor necessary to produce the construction required by the contract documents, and all materials and equipment incorporated or to be incorporated in such construction.

ARTICLE 2. CONTRACT INTERPRETATION.

2.01. <u>Counting time</u>. When any provision in the contract documents calls for computation of time in terms of days, the period so counted shall include all calendar days within the period, including usual workdays as well as weekends and holidays. Business Days and Workdays refer to Monday through Friday, eight-hour duration.

2.02. <u>Gender and number</u>. References to one gender include the other; references to either singular or plural include the other.

2.03. <u>Headings.</u> Article and paragraph headings are for convenience only, and shall not be used to interpret the provisions of this contract.

2.04. <u>Express and implied work requirements.</u> This contract requires the performance of all elements of work expressly mentioned herein, together with all elements of work that are reasonably inferable from the express terms of this contract as being necessary for the proper completion of the work.

2.05. <u>Technical or trade meanings.</u> Words which have well-known technical or trade meanings are used herein in accordance with such recognized meanings.

2.06. <u>Interpretations by Architect.</u> Written interpretations necessary for the proper execution or progress of the work, in the form of drawings or otherwise, will be issued with reasonable promptness by the Architect and in accordance with any schedule agreed upon. Contractor shall make written request to the Architect for such interpretations. Such interpretations shall be consistent with, and reasonably inferable from the contract

documents, and may be made by field orders issued pursuant to Article 15.

2.07. <u>Conflicts among contract documents - priorities.</u> If there is any conflict between any of the contract documents, the conflict shall be resolved by giving effect to the provisions in the documents having higher priority and by disregarding conflicting provisions in documents having lower priority, as follows: first priority, any modifications, with the most recent having priority over earlier modifications; second priority, the Agreement; third priority, any addenda, with the most recent having priority over earlier addenda; fourth priority, the Special Conditions; fifth priority, the General Conditions.

2.08. Conflicts and interpretation problems involving plans, specifications, or working details. If a conflict or other problem of interpretation involves plans, specifications, or working details, the problem shall be resolved as follows: Dimensions take precedence over scale at all times. Figured dimensions on plans shall govern, but work not dimensioned shall be as directed. Work not particularly shown or specified shall be the same as similar parts that are shown or specified. Large-scale details shall take precedence over smaller-scale details as to shape and details of construction. Specifications shall govern as to materials, workmanship, and installation procedures. Plans, specifications, and working details are intended to be fully cooperative and to agree. However, if Contractor observes that plans, specifications, and/or working details are in conflict, he shall promptly notify the Architect with a copy to the Director of Public Works/Designee in writing and any necessary changes shall be adjusted as provided elsewhere in the contract documents for changes in work. The Architect shall resolve all conflicts involving plans, specifications, or working details wherever the foregoing principles do not apply, or where, if applied, they lead to results that appear unreasonable.

ARTICLE 3. CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.

3.01. <u>Contract Documents</u>. The contract documents consist of all component parts of the contract as specified in the Agreement, including the Notice to Contractors, Information for Bidders, Bid as accepted, List of Subcontractors, Non-Collusion Affidavit, Contractor's Certificate as to Workers' Compensation, Affidavit Concerning Employment of Undocumented Aliens, Contractor's Certification of Good-Faith Effort to Hire Monterey Bay Area Residents, Bid Bond or Bidder's Security, Agreement, Performance Bond, Payment Bond for Public Works, Insurance Certificate, General Conditions and Special Conditions of Bid No. 10321 Project Manual, Specifications, Plans, Working Details, all addenda issued prior to execution of the contract, and all modifications.

3.02. <u>Contract</u>. The contract documents form the contract. The contract represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes all prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, either written or oral, including the bidding documents. The contract may be amended or modified only by a modification as defined in paragraph 3.03.

3.03. <u>Modification</u>. A modification is (1) a written amendment to the contract signed by both parties (2) a change order (3) a written interpretation issued by the Architect or (4) a written order for a minor change in the work issued by the Architect pursuant to Article 15. A modification may be made only after execution of the contract.

3.04. <u>Execution in quadruplicate</u>. Unless otherwise specified in the Agreement, the contract documents shall be signed in not less than quadruplicate by the County and Contractor.

3.05. <u>Familiarity with site and local conditions.</u> Prior to submitting a bid, and prior to executing this contract, the Contractor shall visit the work site, familiarize himself with the local conditions under which the work is to be performed, and correlate his observations with the requirements of this contract. By executing the contract, the Contractor represents that he has done so. Based on such visits and investigations, Contractor shall notify the County in writing of any discrepancies between the local conditions and the requirements of the contract. Contractor's failure to notify County prior to submitting its bid shall be deemed an acknowledgment of and acceptance of any such discrepancies, and a waiver of any claims for extra work, which may result therefrom.

3.06. <u>Contract documents furnished to Contractor.</u> Unless otherwise provided in the contract documents, the Contractor will be furnished, one full size set and one half size set of all the contract documents, including the plans, specifications, and working details to facilitate the execution of the work. Additional copies of the contract documents may be obtained at cost of reproduction.

3.07. <u>Ownership of documents.</u> All plans, specifications, working details, and copies thereof furnished by the Architect are and shall remain the property of the County. Such documents shall not be used on any other project and shall be returned to the County on request at the completion of the work.

3.08. <u>Organization of contract documents not controlling</u>. The organization of the specifications into divisions, sections, and articles, and the arrangement of the plans or working details shall not control the Contractor in dividing the work among subcontractors or in establishing the extent of work to be performed by any trade.

3.09. <u>Contract documents on-site</u>. Contractor will at all times maintain at least one complete, up-to-date set of the contract documents, showing approval by the State Fire Marshal (including the original documents as well as all change orders and other supplemental and additional documents) on the site, to be available to the County, Architect, and their representatives.

ARTICLE 4. SUBCONTRACTORS.

4.01. <u>No contractual relationship between County and subcontractors.</u> Nothing contained in the contract documents shall create any contractual relation between the County or Architect and any subcontractor.

4.02. <u>Work performed by subcontractors; substitutions.</u> Subcontracted work shall be performed only by the subcontractors identified in Contractor's bid documents, as provided by Public Contract Code sections 4100, et seq. Substitution of subcontractors may be made only in conformity with the Subletting and Subcontracting Fair Practices Act, Public Contract Code sections 4100, et seq.

4.03. <u>Contracts with subcontractors.</u> All work performed for the Contractor by a subcontractor shall be pursuant to a written agreement between the Contractor and the subcontractor (and where appropriate, between subcontractors and sub-subcontractors). All such agreements shall require performance by the subcontractors in conformity with the terms of this contract, and shall include all the terms of this contract, which are applicable to subcontractors.

4.04. Payments to subcontractors.

(a) The Contractor shall pay each subcontractor, upon receipt of payment from the County, any amount equal to the percentage of completion allowed to the Contractor on account of such subcontractor's work, less the percentage retained from payments to the Contractor. The Contractor shall also require each subcontractor to make similar payments to his subcontractors. County shall have the right, but not the obligation, to issue payment by joint checks payable to the order of Contractor and any of its subcontractors.

(b) If the Project Manager fails to issue a certificate for payment for any cause which is the fault of the Contractor and not the fault of a particular subcontractor, the Contractor shall pay the subcontractor on demand, made at any time after the certificate for payment should otherwise have been issued, for his work to the extent completed, less the retained percentage.

(c) Neither the County nor the Project Manager shall have any obligation to pay or to see to the payment of any monies to any subcontractor except as may otherwise be required by law. All monies paid to Contractor hereunder shall immediately become and constitute a trust fund and shall be applied by Contractor for the benefit of all persons supplying labor, materials or equipment in connection with the work and shall not be diverted to any other purpose until the claims of such persons have been discharged.

4.05. <u>Information provided to subcontractors.</u> The County's Project Manager and the Architect may, on request, and at their discretion, furnish to any subcontractor, if practicable, information regarding percentages of completion certified to the Contractor on account of work done by such subcontractors.

4.06. <u>Contractor's responsibility for work of subcontractors.</u> Contractor shall be as fully responsible to County for the acts and omissions of any subcontractor and of persons either directly or indirectly employed by the subcontractors, as he is for acts and omissions of persons directly employed by him.

PART II. CONDUCT OF WORK.

ARTICLE 5. CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION BY ARCHITECT.

5.01. <u>No contractual relationship between Architect, Project Manager, and Contractor.</u> Nothing contained in the contract documents shall create any contractual relationship between the Architect, Project Manager, and the Contractor or any subcontractor.

5.02. <u>County's representative</u>. The Project Manager will be the County's representative during construction and until final payment as provided in this Agreement. The Project Manager will have authority to act on behalf of the County to the extent provided in the contract documents, unless otherwise modified by written instrument which will be shown to the Contractor. The Project Manager will advise and consult with the County, and all of the County's representative, the Project Manager will provide general administration of the contract, including performance of the functions hereinafter described. In addition, the Project Manager will be the County's Representative for management of construction in the field. The Project Manager is responsible for managing the project schedule, budget, and has the authority to act on behalf of the County as relating to the management of these items.

5.03. <u>Instructions issued through Project Manager</u>. The County shall issue instructions to the Contractor through the Project Manager, provided that the County shall have the right, but not the obligation, to itself or through other project representatives issue change orders, require additional work and/or direct the omission of work previously ordered by written instructions directly to Contractor, provided such project representative and instructions have been prior approved in writing by the County.

5.04. <u>Project Manager's and Architect's access to work.</u> The Project Manager and Architect shall at all times have access to the work wherever it is in preparation and progress. The Contractor shall provide facilities for such access so the Project Manager and Architect may perform their functions under the contract.

5.05. <u>Inspections.</u> The Architect will make periodic visits to the site to familiarize themselves generally with the progress and quality of the work and to determine in general if the work is proceeding in accordance with the contract documents. On the basis of their onsite observations, they will keep the County informed of the progress of the work, and will endeavor to guard the County against defects and deficiencies in the work of the Contractor. The Architect will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous onsite inspections to check the quality or quantity of the work. They will not be responsible for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures, or for safety precautions and programs in connection with the work in accordance with the contract documents, except to the extent such failure is due to Architect's breach of agreement with the County or is otherwise due to the negligence or willful misconduct of Architect.

5.06. <u>Determination of payments to Contractor</u>. Based on such observations and the Contractor's applications for payment, the Architect and Project Manager will determine the amounts owing to the Contractor and will issue certificates for payment in such amounts, as provided in Articles 18-21.

5.07. <u>Decisions on artistic effect.</u> The Architect's decisions in matters relating to artistic effect will be final if consistent with the intent of the contract documents.

5.08. <u>Authority to reject work or to require special inspection or testing</u>. The Project Manager and Architect may reject work, which does not conform to the contract documents. Whenever, in their reasonable opinion, they consider it necessary or advisable to ensure the proper implementation of this contract, they may require special inspection or testing of the work in accordance with Article 11, whether or not such work is then fabricated, installed, or completed. However, the Project Manager's authority to act under this paragraph, nor any decision made by them in good faith either to exercise or not to exercise such authority, shall not give rise to any duty or responsibility of the Project Manager to the Contractor, any subcontractor, any of their agents or employees, or any other person performing any of the work.

5.09. <u>Review of shop drawings and samples.</u> The Architect will review shop drawings and samples as provided in Article 9.

5.10. <u>Change orders prepared by Project Manager</u>. The Project Manager will prepare change orders and may order minor changes in the work in accordance with Article 15.

5.11. <u>Inspections and document review</u>. The Project Manager will conduct inspections of the work (including a final inspection), will receive and review written guarantees and related documents required by the contract and assembled by the Contractor and will issue a final certificate for payment.

5.12. <u>Termination of Architect's employment; substitution of new Architect</u>. In case of the termination of the employment of the Architect, the County shall appoint an Architect to replace the former Architect, who shall insofar as Contractor is concerned succeed and be entitled to all the rights and benefits of the prior Architect.

ARTICLE 6. SERVICES PROVIDED BY COUNTY.

6.01. <u>Easements obtained by County.</u> The County shall secure and pay for all easements, rights-of-way, and fee interests in land necessary to enable Contractor to complete the work.

6.02. <u>Surveys provided by County.</u> The County shall furnish all surveys describing the existing physical characteristics, legal limits, and utility locations for the site of the project. Unless specifically provided for in the plans and specifications, the County shall not provide field engineering or construction staking.

6.03. <u>Information and services provided by County.</u> Information or services under the County's control shall be furnished by the County with reasonable promptness to avoid delay in the orderly progress of the work.

ARTICLE 7. CONTRACTOR'S ADMINISTRATIVE DUTIES.

7.01. <u>Review of contract documents for errors.</u> The Contractor shall carefully study and compare the contract documents and shall at once report in writing to the Architect, with a copy to the Project Manager, any error, inconsistency, or omission he may discover. The Contractor shall not be liable to the County or the Architect for any damage resulting from any such errors, inconsistencies, or omissions in the contract document which were reported, in writing, by Contractor to the Architect, with a copy of the correspondence to the Project Manager; provided no provisions herein shall relieve the Contractor from liability for errors, inconsistencies, or omissions which were known or reasonably should have been known to Contractor, which were not disclosed in writing to the Architect, with a copy of the correspondence to the Project Manager.

7.02. <u>Taxes.</u> Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required by law.

7.03. <u>Transportation and utility service</u>. Contractor shall pay for all transportation and utility service not later than the 20th day of the calendar month following that in which such services are rendered.

7.04. <u>Materials and equipment</u>. Contractor shall pay for all materials, tools, and other expendable equipment to the extent of 90 percent of the cost thereof, not later than the 20th day of the calendar month following that in which such materials, tools, and equipment are delivered at the project site and the balance thereof not later than the 30th day following completion of that part of the work in or on which such materials, tools, and equipment are incorporated or used.

7.05. <u>Contractor's superintendent</u>. The Contractor shall employ a competent, qualified superintendent who shall provide full time, on-site supervision of all aspects of the work. Full time means any and all times that contractor; its agents, employees or subcontractors are performing any and all work. The superintendent shall be satisfactory to the County, and shall not be changed except with the consent of the County. The County may request at any time that a Contractor remove its superintendent from the project and provide an alternate superintendent as approved by the County. The superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the Contractor. Important communications will be confirmed in writing. Other communications will be so confirmed on written request in each case.

7.05.01 <u>Contractor's project manager</u>. **Due to the scope of this project, the Contractor, with County's consent, may assume the role of Project Manager**. The Contractor shall employ a competent, qualified project manager to manage the entire project and the superintendent. The Contractor shall provide the County's representative with the project manager's resume. The County's Project Manager and the Architect must approve the project manager. The County reserves the right to interview the project manager at any time. The County at any time during the course of construction may require the Contractor to substitute the project manager based on poor performance, lack of experience, product knowledge, project management skills, or the ability to prosecute the work in a workmanlike manner.

7.06. <u>Contractor's responsibility for agents and employees.</u> The Contractor shall be responsible to the County for the acts and omissions of all his employees and all subcontractors, their agents and employees, and all other persons performing any of the work under a contract with the Contractor.

7.07. <u>Communication through Project Manager</u>. The Contractor shall forward all communications to the County through the Project Manager.

ARTICLE 8. GENERAL PROVISIONS REGARDING CONDUCT OF WORK.

8.01. <u>No work without construction documents.</u> The Contractor shall do no work without current plans, specifications, working details, etc.

8.02. <u>Supervision and construction procedures.</u> The Contractor shall supervise and direct the work, using his best skill and attention. He shall be solely responsible for all construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures, and for coordinating all portions of the work under the contract.

8.03. <u>Contractor's responsibility for labor, materials, and equipment.</u> Unless otherwise specifically noted, the Contractor shall provide and pay for all labor, materials, equipment, and machinery, water, heat, utilities, transportation, and other facilities and services necessary for the proper execution and completion of the work.

8.04. <u>Conduct and skill of employees.</u> The Contractor shall at all times enforce strict discipline and good order among his employees and shall not employ on the work any unfit person or anyone not skilled in the task assigned to him. Any person in the employ of the Contractor whom the County may deem incompetent or unfit shall be dismissed from the work and shall not again be employed on it except with the written consent of the County.

8.05. <u>Progress schedule.</u> The Contractor, immediately after being awarded the contract, shall prepare and submit for the Project Manager's approval, an estimated progress schedule for the work. The progress schedule shall be related to the entire project to the extent required by the contract documents. This schedule shall indicate the dates for the starting and completion of the various stages of construction and shall be revised weekly, subject to the Architect's approval.

8.06. <u>Plans and specifications at site.</u> The Contractor shall maintain at the site for the County one copy of all approved shop drawings, plans, specifications, working details,

addenda, change orders, and other modifications, in good order and marked to record all changes made during construction. These shall be available to the Project Manager. A reproducible set of plans and working details, marked to record all changes made during construction, shall be delivered to the Project Manager for the County upon completion of the work and prior to release of final payment.

8.07. <u>Dimensions to be checked.</u> All dimensions shall be carefully checked by the various artisans. Each Contractor shall be held responsible for the accuracy of the dimensions of its own work. Dimensions shown on plans shall be adhered to insofar as it is possible, and no deviation from such dimensions shall be made except with the consent of the Architect. Where the work of one Contractor comes in contact with the work of another Contractor, each Contractor shall carefully check all dimensions which affect its own work. Wherever possible, dimensions shall be taken at the building, but no work shall be delayed or held up waiting for building dimensions, when by the exercise of foresight and proper cooperation, the dimensions may be established in advance of construction. The Contractor shall verify all dimensions at the site and shall be solely responsible for same or deviations from same.

8.08. <u>Cutting and patching</u>. The Contractor shall be responsible for any cutting, fitting, and patching that may be required to complete his work, except as otherwise specifically provided in the contract documents. The Contractor shall not endanger any work of any other contractors by cutting, exca-vating, or otherwise altering any work and shall not cut or alter the work of any other contractor except with the written consent of the Project Manager.

8.09. <u>Revision of operations.</u> When, in the judgment of the County, it becomes necessary to accelerate the work, the Contractor when so ordered shall concentrate his forces at such points as directed and execute such portions of the work as may be required.

8.10. Damage to work and property on-site. All damage or loss to any property on or near the site caused in whole or in part by the Contractor, any subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by the Contractor, at his expense, except damage or loss attributable to faulty specifications or working details, or to the acts or omissions of the County or Architect or anyone employed by either of them or for whose acts either of them may be liable, and not attributable to the fault or negligence of the Contractor.

ARTICLE 9. SHOP DRAWINGS AND SAMPLES.

9.01. <u>Submittal of shop drawings and samples.</u> The Contractor shall review, stamp with his approval, and submit, with reasonable promptness and in orderly sequence so as to cause no delay in the work or in the work of any other contractor, all shop drawings and samples required by the contract documents or subsequently by the Architect as covered by modifications. Shop drawings and samples shall be properly identified as specified, or as the Architect may require. At the time of submission, the Contractor shall inform the Architect in writing of any deviation in the shop drawings or samples from the requirements of the contract documents.

9.02. <u>Warranties concerning shop drawings and samples.</u> By approving and submitting shop drawings and samples, the Contractor thereby represents that he has determined and verified all field measurements, field construction criteria, materials, catalog numbers, and similar data, or will do so, and that he has checked and coordinated each Shop Drawing and Sample with the requirements of the work and of the contract documents.

9.03. <u>Architect's review and approval.</u> The Architect will review and approve shop drawings and samples with reasonable promptness so as to cause no delay, but only for conformance with the design concept of the project and with the information given in the contract documents. The Architect's approval of a separate item shall not indicate approval of an assembly in which the item functions.

9.04. <u>Corrections.</u> The Contractor shall make any corrections required by the Architect and shall resubmit the required number of corrected copies of shop drawings or new samples until approved. The Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing or on resubmitted shop drawings to revisions other than the corrections requested by the Architect on previous submissions.

9.05. <u>Contractor's responsibility.</u> The Architect's approval of shop drawings or samples shall not relieve the Contractor of responsibility for any deviation at the time of submission, nor shall the Architect's approval relieve the Contractor from responsibility for errors or omission in the shop drawings or samples.

9.06. <u>Completion of work in accordance with shop drawings and samples.</u> No portion of the work requiring a Shop Drawing or Sample submission shall be commenced until the Architect has approved the submission. All such portions of the work shall be in accordance with approved shop drawings and samples.

ARTICLE 10. SEPARATE CONTRACTS ON SAME PROJECT.

10.01. <u>County's right to award separate contracts.</u> The County reserves the right to award other contracts in connection with other portions of the project.

10.02. <u>Coordination among contractors.</u> Contractor shall ascertain to his own satisfaction the scope of the project and the nature of any other contracts that have been or may be awarded by County in prosecution of the project, to the end that Contractor may perform this contract in light of such other contracts, if any. Nothing herein shall be interpreted as granting to Contractor exclusive occupancy at the site. Contractor shall not cause any unnecessary hindrance or delay to any other contractor working on the project. If simultaneous execution of any contract for the project is likely to cause interference with the performance of some other contract or contracts, the County shall decide which contractor shall cease work temporarily and which contractor shall continue or whether work can be coordinated so that contractors may proceed simultaneously. County shall not be responsible for any damages suffered or extra costs incurred by Contractor resulting directly or indirectly from the award or performance or attempted performance

of any other contract or contracts on the project, or caused by any decision or omission of County respecting the order of precedence in performance of the contracts. Any delay in the progress of the work as a result of such priorities shall not give rise to any adjustments in the Contract Price and Contractor agrees that its sole right and remedy therefore shall be an extension of time.

10.03. <u>Responsibility to other contractors.</u> The Contractor shall afford other contractors on the same project reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of their materials and equipment and the execution of their work, and shall properly connect and coordinate his work with theirs.

10.04. <u>Duty to inspect other contractor's work.</u> If any part of the Contractor's work depends for proper execution or results upon the work of any other separate contractor, the Contractor shall inspect and promptly report to the Project Manager any apparent discrepancies or defects in such work that render it unsuitable for such proper execution and results. Failure of the Contractor so to inspect and report shall constitute an acceptance of the other contractor's work as fit and proper to receive his work, except as to defects which may develop in the other separate contractor's work after the execution of the Contractor's work. Any work exhibiting unacceptable quality as defined by the contract documents will result in Contractor's payment (or a portion thereof) being withheld until the unacceptable work is corrected to meet the required quality standards, per Article 19 herein.

10.05. <u>Damage to other contractor's work.</u> Should the Contractor cause damage to the work or property of any separate contractor on the project, the Contractor shall, upon due notice settle with such other contractor by agreement or arbitration, if he will so settle. If such separate contractor sues the County or initiates an arbitration proceeding on account of any damage alleged to have been so sustained, the County shall notify the Contractor who shall defend such proceedings and indemnify and hold harmless County.

10.06. <u>Responsibility for costs caused by one contractor to another</u>. Any costs to one contractor or his subcontractors on the project caused by defective or ill-timed work by another contractor or his sub-contractors on the project shall be borne by the party responsible for such defective or ill-timed work.

10.07. <u>County's right to settle disputes over clean-up.</u> If a dispute arises between the separate contractors as to their responsibility for cleaning up under paragraph 13.05, the County may clean up and charge the cost thereof to the several contractors, as the County shall determine to be just.

ARTICLE 11. TESTS.

11.01. <u>Contractor's responsibility for required tests.</u> If the contract documents, laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, or orders of any public authority having jurisdiction require any work to be inspected, tested, or approved, the Contractor shall give the Project Manager timely notice of its readiness and of the date arranged so the Project

Manager may observe such inspection, testing, or approval. The County shall bear all costs of such inspections, tests, and approval, unless otherwise provided.

11.02. <u>Responsibility for tests not anticipated in contract.</u> If after the commencement of the work, the Project Manager determines that any work requires special inspection, testing, or approval which paragraph 11.01 does not include, he will, upon written authorization from the County, instruct the Contractor to order such special inspection, testing, or approval, and the Contractor shall give notice as in paragraph 11.01. If such special inspection or testing reveals a failure of the work to comply (1) with the requirements of the contract documents or (2) with laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, or orders of any public authority having jurisdiction, then the Contractor shall bear all costs thereof, including the Project Manager's additional services made necessary by such failure; otherwise the County shall bear such costs, and an appropriate change order shall be issued.

11.03. <u>Certificates of inspection</u>. Required certificates of inspection, testing, or approval shall be secured by the Contractor and promptly delivered by him to the Project Manager.

11.04. <u>Observation by Project Manager</u>. If the Project Manager wishes to observe the inspections, tests, or approvals required by this Article 11, he will do so promptly and, where practicable, at the source of supply.

11.05. <u>No waiver of Contractor's responsibility.</u> Neither the observations of the Project Manager in their administration of the construction contract, nor inspections, tests, or approvals by persons other than the Contractor shall relieve the Contractor from his obligations to perform the work in accordance with the contract documents.

ARTICLE 12. TIME FOR PERFORMANCE AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES.

12.01. <u>Time is of the essence</u>. All time limits stated in the contract documents are of the essence of the contract.

12.02. <u>Commencement and completion of work.</u> Contractor shall commence the work on the starting date established in the Notice to Proceed and shall complete the work thereafter within the time limit established in the Project Schedule as defined in Special Conditions, Section 1. If there is no Notice to Proceed, Contractor shall commence the work on the starting date established in the Special Conditions and shall complete the work thereafter within the time limit established in the Special Conditions. If there is no Notice to Proceed and if the Special Conditions do not establish a starting or completion date, Contractor shall commence the work promptly after the Agreement is executed by all parties and shall prosecute the work regularly and diligently so as to complete the work within a reasonable time thereafter.

12.03. <u>Prosecution of work.</u> Contractor shall prosecute the work diligently and expeditiously with adequate forces and shall complete it within the time specified in the contract documents.

12.04. <u>Date of final completion</u>. When the Contractor believes that his work is completed, he shall request that the Architect and the County inspect the work and certify its completion. The Architect and the County will respond promptly to such a request. The date of final completion of the work or any designated portion thereof is the date on which, after the Architect and the County certifies that construction has been completed in accordance with the contract documents, the County's Board of Supervisors accepts the work.

12.05. <u>Grounds for extension of time</u>. The time for completion of the work shall be extended by change order for such reasonable time as the Architect or County may determine, if an extension of time is reasonably necessary due to a delay caused to the Contractor by any of the following circumstances:

(a) Sole act or sole negligence of the County, the Architect, any employee of either, or any separate contractor employed by the County;

(b) Any change ordered in the work, which change is requested by County or Architect or which is not due to the act or negligence of Contractor.

(c) Any labor disputes, fire, unusual delay in transportation, unavoidable casualties, or causes beyond the Contractor's control and which Contractor could not reasonably have foreseen or made reasonable provisions for, and which are not caused by or the continuance of which is not due to, any act or failure to act on behalf of Contractor; or

(d) Any other cause which the Architect or Project Manager determines may justify the delay.

12.06. <u>Extensions of time due to failure to furnish interpretation</u>. No extension of time shall be allowed for delay caused by the Project Manager's failure to promptly provide an interpretation of the contract, except in the following circumstances:

(a) The Project Manager failed to provide the interpretation for over fifteen days after demand was made for such interpretation, and it would be reasonable to extend time due to such failure; or

(b) The parties have agreed upon a schedule for the provision of interpretations, the Project Manager failed to comply with that schedule, and it would be reasonable to extend time due to such failure.

12.07. <u>Claims for extension of time.</u> Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 12.05 and 12.06 above, none of the causes of delay described therein shall be deemed a valid excuse for Contractor's failure to start, perform, or complete the work, or any portion thereof, on time unless Contractor has notified the Project Manager, in writing, of the alleged cause of delay within ten (10) days after commencement of the cause of the delay. Should the Architect and the County disagree with Contractor that the alleged

delay warrants an extension of time for the performance of any act required hereunder, the Contractor shall notify the County in writing, as provided in Article 30; provided that the Contractor shall proceed with the work during the period that the Architect and Contractor seek to resolve the matter.

12.08. Liquidated damages. THE PARTIES AGREE THAT IN CASE ALL THE WORK CALLED FOR UNDER THE CONTRACT IN ALL PARTS AND REQUIREMENTS IS NOT COMPLETED WITHIN THE TIME SPECIFIED IN THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS, DAMAGE WILL BE SUSTAINED BY THE COUNTY, AND THAT IT IS AND WILL BE IMPRACTICABLE AND EXTREMELY DIFFICULT TO DETERMINE THE ACTUAL DAMAGE WHICH THE COUNTY WILL THEREBY SUSTAIN. THE PARTIES THEREFORE AGREE THAT THE CONTRACTOR WILL PAY TO THE COUNTY THE SUM SET FORTH IN THE SPECIAL CONDITIONS, IF ANY, FOR EACH CALENDAR DAY OF DELAY UNTIL THE WORK IS COMPLETED AND ACCEPTED. CONTRACTOR AND HIS SURETY SHALL BE LIABLE FOR THE TOTAL AMOUNT THEREOF. THE CONTRACTOR AGREES TO PAY SAID LIQUIDATED DAMAGES ESTABLISHED HEREIN, AND FURTHER AGREES THAT THE COUNTY MAY DEDUCT THE AMOUNT THEREOF FROM ANY MONIES DUE OR THAT MAY BECOME DUE THE CON-TRACTOR UNDER THE CONTRACT.

12.09. Removal or relocation of main or trunk line utility facilities. The Contractor shall not be assessed for liquidated damages for delay in completion of the project, when such delay was caused by the failure of the County or a utility company to provide for removal or relocation of existing main or trunk line utility facilities; however, when the Contractor is aware that removal or relocation of an existing utility has not been arranged, Contractor shall promptly notify the County and the utility company in writing, so that provision for such removal or relocation may be made to avoid and minimize any delay which might be caused by the failure to remove or relocate the main or trunk line utility facilities, or to provide for their removal or relocation. In accordance with Government Code section 4215, if the Contractor while performing the contract discovers any existing main or trunk line utility facilities not identified by the County in the contract plans or specifications, he shall immediately notify the Project Manager and utility in writing. The utility, where it is the owner of the facilities, shall have the sole discretion to perform repairs or relocation work or permit the Contractor to do such repairs or relocation work at a reasonable price. The Contractor shall be compensated for the costs of locating, repairing damage not due to the failure of the Contractor to exercise reasonable care, and removing or relocating such utility facilities not indicated in the plans and specifications with reasonable accuracy and for equipment on the project necessarily idled during such work. Such compensation shall be in accordance with the extra work provisions set forth elsewhere in the contract documents. Conversely, Contractor shall not be compensated for the costs of locating, repairing damage and removing or relocating such utility facilities which is due to the failure of the Contractor to exercise reasonable care. In such an event, Contractor shall not be credited for nor given an extension of time for equipment on the project necessarily idled during such work necessitated by Contractor's failure to exercise reasonable care.

ARTICLE 13. USE OF SITE.

13.01. <u>Limit of operations.</u> The Contractor shall confine his apparatus, the storage of materials, and the operations of his workers to limits indicated on the plans, or by law, ordinances, permits, or directions of the Project Manager and shall not unreasonably occupy the premises with his materials. Insofar as possible, the Contractor shall arrange his work and its progress to prevent any interference with the operations of the existing facilities. All utilities must be protected and connections made to utilities so as not to interrupt service.

13.02. <u>Utilities.</u> Unless otherwise noted, all utilities, including but not limited to electricity, water, gas, and telephone, used on the work shall be furnished and paid for by Contractor. Contractor shall furnish and install temporary distribution systems, including meters, if necessary, from distribution points to points on-site where utility is necessary to carry on the work. Upon completion of the work, Contractor shall remove all temporary distribution systems. If this contract is for an addition to an existing facility, Contractor may, with the written permission of the County, use County's existing utilities by making prearranged payments to County for utilities used by Contractor for construction.

13.03. <u>Metering devices.</u> For the purpose of providing utility service to the project, Contractor may install or cause to be installed metering devices or other equipment of utility companies or of political subdivisions, title to which is commonly retained by the utility company or political subdivision. If any such metering device or equipment is installed, contractor shall advise County as to the owner of such device or equipment.

13.04. <u>Sanitary facilities</u>. Contractor shall provide sanitary toilet facilities for the use of all workers and subcontractors. The building shall be properly stocked and maintained in a sanitary condition at all times and shall be left at the site until removal is directed by the Project Manager. Use of the toilet facilities in the Work under construction shall not be permitted.

13.05. <u>Field Office</u>. THIS REQUIREMENT IS DELETED FOR PROJECT 8545. Contractor shall provide for the exclusive use of Architect and Project Manager a temporary, private office of not less than 150 square feet of floor area to be located as directed by the County's Project Manager and to be maintained until removal is authorized by the County. The office shall be of substantial waterproof construction with adequate natural light and ventilation by means of stock-design windows. The door shall have a key-type lock or padlock hasp. A table satisfactory for study of plans and two chairs shall be provided by Contractor. Contractor shall provide and pay for adequate lights, heat, and air conditioning for the field office until authorized removal.

13.06. <u>Telephone and Internet Access</u>. THIS REQUIREMENT IS DELETED FOR PROJECT 8545. Contractor shall install a working telephone and provide internet access

in the Architect and Project Manager's office and shall maintain the same until the final completion of the contract and the acceptance of work. Architect and Project Manager shall have free, unrestricted use of this telephone and internet access for purposes connected with the Work. The cost of the installation and all charges for the use of the telephone and internet access shall be paid by the Contractor.

13.07. <u>Cleaning up during and after work.</u> The Contractor, at all times, shall keep the premises free from accumulation of waste materials or rubbish caused by his operations. At the completion of the work, he shall remove all his waste materials and rubbish from and about the project as well as all his tools, construction equipment, machinery, and surplus materials. If the Contractor fails to clean up, the County may do so and the cost thereof shall be charged to the Contractor as provided in paragraph 31.02.

ARTICLE 14. MATERIALS.

14.01. <u>Materials provided by Contractor</u>. Except as otherwise expressly stated in this contract, Contractor shall provide and pay for all materials, labor, tools, equipment, water, lights, power, transportation, superintendence, temporary constructions of every nature, and all other services and facilities of every nature whatsoever necessary to execute and complete this contract within the specified time.

14.02. <u>Quality of materials</u>. Unless otherwise specified, all materials shall be new and both workmanship and materials shall be of good quality.

14.03. <u>Provision and storage of materials.</u> Materials shall be furnished in ample quantities and at such times as to ensure uninterrupted progress of work and shall be stored properly and protected as required. Contractor shall be entirely responsible for damage or loss by weather or other causes to materials or work under this contract. All stored items shall be inventoried, specified by identification numbers (if applicable), released to County by sureties of the Contractor and, if stored offsite, stored only in a reputable bonded warehouse.

14.04. <u>Substitution of materials.</u> Whenever in the specifications any materials, process, or article is indicated or specified by grade, patent, or proprietary name or by the name of the manufacturer, such specification shall be deemed to be used for the purpose of facilitating the description of the material, process, or article desired and shall be deemed to be followed by the words "or equal," and Contractor may, unless otherwise stated, offer any material, process, or article which shall in every respect be substantially equal to or better than that specified. The burden of proof as to equality of any material, process, or article shall rest with Contractor. Contractor shall submit any request for substitution, together with any substantiating data, within (35) thirty-five days after the award of this contract. These provisions authorizing submission of "or equal" justification data shall not in any way authorize an extension of time for performance of this contract. In the event Contractor-furnished material, processes, or articles that are more expensive than those specified, the difference in cost so furnished shall be borne by Contractor. Requests for substitution of products, materials or processes other than those

specified must be accompanied by evidence whether or not the proposed substitution: (1) is equal in quality and serviceability to the specified item; (2) will not entail changes in detail and construction of related work; (3) will be acceptable in consideration of the required design and artistic effect; (4) will not provide a cost disadvantage to Architect or County. Contractor shall promptly provide, upon request, any other information that may be required of it to assist Architect and County in determining whether the proposed substitution is acceptable. The final decision shall be that of the Architect and the County. County's and Architect's approval shall be in writing, shall follow the procedure for change orders, and shall be required for the use of a proposed substitute material. County may condition its approval of the substitution upon delivery to County of an extended warranty or other assurances of adequate performance of the substitution.

ARTICLE 15. CHANGES IN THE WORK.

15.01. <u>Change orders.</u> The County, without invalidating the contract, may order changes in the work within the general scope of the contract consisting of additions, deletions, or other revisions. The contract sum and the time for performance of the work shall be adjusted accordingly. All such changes in the work shall be authorized by change order, and shall be executed under the applicable conditions of the contract documents. The contract sum and the time for performance of the work may be changed only by change order.

The amount to be paid to the Contractor pursuant to the Contract Documents shall, where applicable, be increased or decreased in the manner hereinafter set forth; provided however, that if the Contractor should proceed with a Change in the Work upon an oral order, by whomsoever given, it shall constitute a waiver by the Contractor of any claim for an increase in the Contract Sum on account thereof. Upon receipt of said written Change Order or Written Directive, the Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Change in the Work, even though the amount of any resultant increase or decrease in the contract sum has not yet been determined. All Changes in the Work shall be performed in accordance with the Contract Documents.

15.02. <u>Method to calculate adjustments in contract price</u>. Determination of the method to be used to calculate adjustments in the Contract Price shall be at the sole discretion of the County. The use by the Contractor of the Total Cost Method (calculating the total sum of expenses incurred on the project, less amounts paid, marked up by overhead and profit) of pricing changes and claims is expressly prohibited (provided however, the County may use a "make whole" analysis to determine the reasonableness of the Contractor's claim). One of the following methods shall be used:

(a) Unit Price Method:

1. Whenever County or its representative authorizes Contractor to perform on a Unit Price basis, County's authorization shall clearly state the:

- a. Scope of Work to be performed;
- b. Applicable Unit Price; and
- c. Not to exceed amount of reimbursement as established by the County.

2. The applicable unit price shall include reimbursement for all direct and indirect costs of the Work, including overhead and profit.

3. Contractor shall only be paid under this method for the actual quantity of materials incorporated in or removed from the Work and such quantities must be supported by field measurement statements verified by County.

(b) Firm Fixed Price Method:

1. The Contractor and County may mutually agree on a fixed amount as the total compensation for the performance of changed work.

2. Any adjustments to the Contract Price using the Firm Fixed Price Method shall include, when appropriate, all reasonable costs for labor, equipment, material, overhead and profit. Such overhead and profit shall be calculated in accordance with provision 15.04(b)(4)F.

3. Whenever the County authorizes Contractor to perform changed work on a Firm Fixed Price Method, the County's authorization shall clearly state:

a. Scope of Work to be performed

- b. Total Fixed Price payment for performing such work
- (c) Time and Materials Method:

1. Whenever the County authorizes the Contractor to perform Work on a Time and Material basis, County's authorization shall clearly state:

- a. Scope of Work to be performed;
- b. A not to exceed amount of reimbursement as established by the County.
- 2. Contractor shall:
 - a. Cooperate with County and assist in monitoring the Work being performed;

b. The Contractor's and subcontractors' labor hours, materials, and equipment charged to

work under the Time and Materials Method shall be substantiated by detailed time cards or logs completed on a daily basis before the close of business each working day. The Contractor shall initial each time card and/or log at the close of each working day. Records of the Contractor and Subcontractors pertaining to work paid for on a Time and Material method shall be maintained and available for inspection as requested by the County or its representatives;

c. Perform all work in accordance with this provision as efficiently as possible; and

d. Not exceed any cost limit(s) without County's prior written approval.

3. Contractor shall submit costs and any additional information requested by the County to support Contractor's requested price adjustment.

No change in the Contract Price shall be allowed to the extent (1) Contractor's changed cost of performance is due to the fault, acts, or omissions of Contractor, or anyone for whose acts or omissions Contractor is responsible; (2) the change is concurrently caused by Contractor and County; or, (3) the change is caused by an act of *Force Majeure*.

The County shall not be responsible for, and the Contractor shall not be entitled to, unallowable costs. Unallowable costs include, but are not limited to, (1) interest or attorney's fees of any type other than those mandated by California statutes, (2) claim preparation or filing costs, (3) the cost of preparing or reviewing Change Proposals or Requests for Change Orders, (4) lost profits, lost income or earnings, (5) rescheduling costs, (6) costs for idle equipment when such equipment is not at the Site, has not been employed in the Work and is not scheduled to be used at the Site, (7) lost earnings or interest on unpaid retention, (8) claims consulting costs, (9) the costs of corporate officers or staff visiting the Site or participating in meetings with the County, (10) any compensation due to the fluctuation of foreign currency conversions or exchange rates, (11) loss of other business, and (12) any other special, consequential, or incidental damages incurred by the Contractor or subcontractors.

15.03. <u>Signatures on change orders.</u> A change order shall be in writing and shall be signed by the County's Project Manager and the Architect. Alternatively, the change order may be signed by the Architect alone, provided he has written authority from the County for such procedure and that a copy of such written authority is furnished to the Contractor if he agrees to the adjustment in the contract sum or the contract time. Except as otherwise provided herein, the change order shall also be signed by the Contractor in order to be effective, indicating the Contractor's consent to the changes made.

15.04. Determining cost or credit for change order.

(a) The cost or credit to the County resulting from a Change in the work shall be determined in one or more of the following ways:

- 1. by mutual acceptance of a lump sum for work and materials properly itemized;
- 2. by unit prices stated in the contract documents or subsequently agreed upon; or
- 3. as provided in subsection B.

(b) All parties to the agreement shall observe the following procedures for all change proposals and shall require all subcontractors to follow the same procedures:

1. Each change proposal will carry a unique identifying number, such as C-001, A-001 or O-001 which identifies the originator, i.e. C = Contractor, A = Architect, O = Owner and a chronological serial number. All correspondence referring to that change order, no matter who originates the correspondence, shall refer to the same identifying number. Any change proposal without such number shall be returned to the originator.

2. The items of Work involved shall be identified by specific reference to drawing and detail number and specification section if possible.

3. The quantities of material or other Work involved will be identified along with the costs thereof. The items of Work shall be arrayed in a manner that is consistent with the Construction Specifications Institute (CSI) (48) forty-eight division uniform system for classifying construction activities used for the schedule of values for each project component.

4. The total cost of a change proposal shall be limited to the following elements of cost, overhead, and profit:

a. Labor - For all labor, including foreman supervision, but excluding general superintendents, as may be necessary, the Contractor shall be reimbursed for labor costs as provided herein. The labor cost of a change in the work shall be calculated as the sum of the following.

i. Wages of labor on the Contractor's payroll, including foreman, directly engaged in the Work; hourly rates for each classification of worker shall be identified;

ii. Engineering and drafting performed;

iii. Fringe benefits established by the governing trade organizations; iv. Federal Insurance Contributions Act costs and Federal and State Unemployment Taxes;

v. Net actual premium change for Commercial Liability, Workers' Compensation, Property Damage, and any other forms of Insurance.

b. Material – The cost of materials resulting from a change in the Work shall be calculated in one or more of the following methods, at the County's election:

i. Invoice Cost – The Contractor may be paid the actual invoice cost of materials including actual freight and express charges and applicable taxes less all available discounts, rebates, and back charges, notwithstanding the fact that they may not have been taken by the Contractor. This method shall be considered only to the extent the Contractor's invoice costs are reasonable and the Contractor provides copies of vendor invoices, freight and express bills, and other evidence of cost accounting and payment satisfactory to the County. As to materials furnished from the Contractor's stocks for which an invoice is not available, the Contractor shall furnish an affidavit certifying its actual cost of such materials and such other information as the County may reasonably require;

ii. Wholesale Price – The Contractor may be paid the lowest current wholesale price for which the materials are available in the quantities required, including customary costs of delivery and all applicable taxes less all available discounts, rebates, and back charges; or,

iii. County-Furnished Materials – The County reserves the right to furnish such materials as it deems advisable, and the Contractor shall have no Claim for costs, overhead or profit on such materials.

c. Equipment – The additional cost, if any, of machine-power tools and equipment usage shall be calculated in accordance with the following:

i. Equipment Rates – The Contractor's own charge rates may be used if verified and approved by the County and based on the Contractor's actual ownership and operating cost experience. Rental rates contained in published rate guides may be used if their cost formulas and rate factors are identifiable, reflect the Contractor's historical acquisition cost, utilization and useful life, and do not include replacement cost, escalation contingency reserves, general and administrative expense, or profit. Rates shall be based on the Contractor's actual allowable costs incurred or the rates established according to the Rental Rate Blue book for Construction Equipment, published by Machinery Information Division of PRIMEDIA, whichever is less. The rental Rate Blue Book established rate shall be the monthly rate for the equipment plus the monthly rate for required attachments, divided by 176, plus the hourly operating cost, multiplied by the appropriate area adjustment factor if appropriate. The rates shall apply for actual equipment usage up to eight hours per day. For all hours in excess of eight hours per day or 176 hours per month, the established monthly rate shall be divided by 352, plus the hourly operating cost, multiplied by the area adjustment factor, if appropriate.

ii. Transportation – If necessary equipment is not already at the Site and it is not anticipated that if would be required for the performance of other work under the terms of the Contract, the calculation shall include a reasonable amount for the costs of the necessary transportation of such equipment.

iii. Standby – The Contractor shall only be entitled to standby equipment costs if (a) the equipment is ready, able, and available to do the Work at a moment's notice; (b) Contractor is required to have equipment standby because of an event or condition solely caused by the County; and (c) the Contractor can demonstrate that it could have and intended to use the equipment on other projects or jobs. The Contractor shall be compensated at 50% of the adjusted hourly rate identified in the Rental Rate Blue Book for Construction Equipment, published by Machinery Information Division of K-111 Directory Corp. Standby shall not be paid during periods of Contractor-caused delay, concurrent delay, unusually severe weather conditions, during any seasonal shutdown, routine maintenance, downtime or occurrence specified in the Contract Documents. No payment shall be made for a 24-hour period. Standby costs shall not be paid for weekends, holidays, and any time the equipment was not intended to the used on the project as demonstrated by the Project Schedule.

d. Subcontractors' Cost – The Subcontractor's cost of Work shall be calculated and itemized in the same manner as prescribed herein for Contractor.

e. Bonds - Itemized statement of changes in costs of bonds.

f. Markup – The allowed markup for change order work shall not exceed the following two items:

i. 10 percent (10%) combined overhead and profit markup for the Contractor performing the actual change order work and,
ii. 5 percent (5%) combined overhead and profit markup on the direct costs for the Contractor's markup of subcontractor work. In no event shall the total combined overhead and profit markup for the Contractor and all intermediate tier subcontractors and suppliers exceed 15 percent (15%) of the direct cost to perform the Change Order Work. Direct costs shall include Labor (as defined in provision 15.04(b)(4)A, Materials (as defined in provision 15.04(b)(4)B, Equipment (as defined in provision 15.04(b)(4)C, Subcontractor Costs (as defined in provision 15.04(b)(4)D, Bond (as defined in provision 15.04(b)(4)E. All other costs shall be deemed overhead costs. Profit markup shall be allowed on delay, acceleration, unabsorbed overhead, or any other asserted impact costs.

g. Taxes - Taxes required to be paid by the Contractor, but not included above.

(c) Invoices or quotes shall accompany Change Proposals from vendors. Change proposals shall be sent to the Architect and Project Manager in duplicate, who shall maintain a database of all proposals which can readily determine the location and status of the change request. Change proposals shall include all cost backup, including breakdown of hours expended by jobsite personnel per task with or without overall execution of the work. Lump sum change proposals lacking necessary backup, as determined by County, will not be accepted or approved.

(d) All change proposals shall be checked by the Architect and Project Manager for accuracy and fairness. Should contractor utilize SMACNA or NECA cost estimating standards, they will use 70 percent (70%) of the most favorable labor productivity rates.

(e) When the final costs are agreed upon by the County, the Contractor, and the Architect, a change order will be prepared by the County for signature by the County, Contractor, and Architect. The Change Order shall be the record document defining the costs and time extensions, if any, of the required and agreed-to change in the Work. A Change Order calculated in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement shall be full and complete compensation and final settlement of all changes and claims for all (a) time; (b) direct, indirect, and overhead costs; (c) profit; and (d) any and all costs or damages associated with delay, inconvenience, disruption of schedule, impact, ripple effect, loss of efficiency or productivity, acceleration of work, lost profits, and/or any other costs or damages related to any work either covered or affected by the changed work, or related to the events giving rise to the change.

(f) The Contractor shall keep and present, in the American Institute of Architects' format, an itemized accounting together with appropriate supporting data. Pending final determination of cost to the County, payments on account shall be made on the Contractor's certificate for payment. The amount of credit to be allowed by the Contractor to the County for any deletion or change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease as confirmed by the Architect and Project Manager. When both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the allowance for overhead and profit shall be figured on the basis of net increase, if any.

(g) If no agreement can be reached on changes in the work or costs, or the Contractor refuses to accept a Change Order, the County may issue the Change Order unilaterally. The Contractor shall comply with the requirements of the Change Order. The County shall provide for an equitable adjustment to the Contract Price and compensate Contractor accordingly. If the Contractor does not agree that the adjustment is equitable, it may submit a claim in accordance with Article 30. If Contractor refuses to comply

with the Change Order, County may have the work done by another contractor or its own forces.

15.05. Changes requiring an increase in contract sum.

(a) If the County elects to have the Change in the Work performed on a lump sum basis, its election shall be based on a lump sum proposal which shall be submitted by the Contractor to the County within five (5) workdays of the County's request therefore, but the County's request for a lump sum proposal shall not be deemed an election by the County to have the Change in the Work performed on a lump sum basis.

(b) If the County elects to have the Change in the work performed on a unit-cost basis, its election shall be based on a unit price proposal which shall be submitted by the Contractor to the County within five (5) workdays of the County's request therefore, but the County's request for a unit price proposal shall not be deemed an election by the County to have the Change in the work performed on a unit price basis.

(c) If the County elects to have the Change in the work performed on a time and material basis, the same shall be performed, its election shall be based on a time and materials price proposal which shall be submitted by the Contractor 's within five (5) workdays of the County's request therefor, but the County's request for a time and materials price proposal shall not be deemed an election by the County to have the Change in the work performed on a time and materials basis.

(d) Nothing herein contained shall preclude the County from requesting a lump sum proposal, a unit price proposal, and a time and materials price proposal, or any two of those, with respect to the same Change in the Work, in which event, the Contractor shall submit all proposals requested.

(e) Until such time as the County makes it election under this paragraph, the Contractor shall submit daily time and material tickets to the County as required under subparagraph (c) and section 15.04(b), which shall be subject to authentication as therein provided. At such time as the County makes its election under this paragraph, an appropriate Change Order will be issued; provided however, that until such time, the County shall pay to the Contractor up to the County's reasonable estimated value of the Change in the Work.

(f) The Contractor's proposal shall be in compliance with sections 15.02, 15.03, 15.04 of the General Conditions.

15.06. <u>Changes requiring a decrease in contract sum.</u> If the Change in the Work will result in a decrease in the contract sum, the County may request a quotation by the Contractor of the amount of such decrease for use in preparing a Change Order. The Contractor's quotation shall be forwarded to the County within five (5) days of the County's request and, if acceptable to the County, shall be incorporated in the Change Order. If not acceptable, the parties shall make every reasonable effort to agree as to the amount of such decrease, which may be based on a lump sum properly itemized, on unit

prices stated in the Contract Documents and/or on such other basis as the parties may mutually determine. If the parties are unable to so agree, the amount of such decrease shall be the total of the estimated reduction in actual cost of the work, as determined by the County in its reasonable judgment, plus ten percent (10%) thereof as overhead and profit. The Contractor's proposal shall be in compliance with sections 15.02, 15.03 & 15.04 of the General Conditions.

15.07. <u>Changes affecting contract time.</u> If the Change in the Work will result in an extension or contraction of the contract time, and the parties are unable to agree as to the number of days by which the contract time will be extended or contracted, the County shall not be required to make its determination until the work has been completed, at which time its determination shall be based on a review of the Contractor's books and records relating to the time involved in performing the Change in the Work and on the County's judgment as to whether the Contractor diligently performed the same.

15.08. <u>Disputes regarding changes.</u> If any dispute should arise between the parties with respect to an increase or decrease in the Contract Sum or an expansion or contraction in the contract time as a result of a Change in the Work, the Contractor shall not suspend performance of a Change in the Work or the Work itself unless otherwise so ordered by the County in writing. The County shall, however, pay to the Contractor up to the County's reasonable estimate of the value of the Change in the Work, regardless of the dispute, if said Change in the Work results in an increase in the County's reasonable estimated to decrease the Contract Sum to the County's reasonable estimated to decrease the Contract Sum to the County's reasonable estimated value of the Change in the Work, regardless of the dispute, if said Change in the Work, regardless of the dispute, if said Change in the Work, regardless of the dispute, if said Change in the Work, regardless of the dispute, if said Change in the Work, regardless of the dispute, if said Change in the Work, regardless of the dispute, if said Change in the Work, regardless of the dispute, if said Change in the Work, regardless of the dispute, if said Change in the Work results in a decrease in the contract sum.

15.09. <u>Adjustment of unit prices.</u> If unit prices are stated in the contract documents or subsequently agreed upon, and if the quantities originally contemplated are so changed in a proposed change order that application of the agreed unit prices to the quantities of work proposed will create a hardship on the County or the Contractor, the applicable unit prices shall be equitably adjusted to prevent such hardship.

15.10. <u>Concealed conditions.</u> If concealed conditions encountered in the performance of the work below the surface of the ground are at variance with the conditions indicated by the contract documents, or if previously unknown physical conditions encountered below the surface of the ground are of an unusual nature, differing materially from those generally recognized as inherent in work of the character and in the location provided for in this contract, or should concealed or unknown conditions in an existing structure be at variance with the conditions indicated in the contract documents or be of an unusual nature, at variance with those ordinarily encountered and generally inherent in the work to be performed, then the contract sum shall be equitably adjusted by change order upon claim by either party made within twenty (20) days after first observing the conditions.

15.11. <u>Claims for additional cost.</u> All claims for additional compensation or for an increase in the contract sum shall be made as provided in Article 30. Any change in the contract sum resulting from such claim shall be authorized by change order.

15.12. <u>Minor changes in the work.</u> Subject to approval by the County, the Architect or Project Manager may order minor changes in the work not involving an adjustment in the contract sum or an extension of the contract time and not inconsistent with the intent of the contract documents. Such changes may be made by field order or by other written order. Such changes shall be binding on the County and the Contractor.

15.13. <u>Field orders.</u> Subject to approval by the County, the Architect may issue written Field Orders, which interpret the contract documents or order minor changes in the work without change in contract sum or contract time. The Contractor shall carry out such Field Orders promptly.

15.14. <u>Limitations.</u> Except as expressly provided by this Section, there shall be no change whatsoever in the plans and specifications and in the work. Contractor shall not vary the work, the contract documents, or change, add to or omit any element, component part, or portion of the work without the express written consent of County's Project Manger or the Architect contained in an executed change order or field order as herein provided. County shall not be liable for the cost for any extra work or any substitutions, changes, additions, omissions, or deviations from the plans and specifications unless the same have been authorized by and the cost thereof approved in writing by change order. No extension of time for performance of the work shall be allowed hereunder unless claim for such extension shall be made at the time changes in the work are ordered and such duly adjusted in writing by County and Architect. Contractor recognizes and acknowledges that timely completion of the work is paramount and that its duty is to proceed with the work in accordance with the contract documents, notwithstanding any request for change in the work, to the extent that proceeding is reasonable and feasible under the circumstances.

15.15. <u>Review of Contract Documents.</u> The Contractor shall carefully study and compare the Contract Documents, including but not limited to, the Agreement, general conditions, drawings, specifications, addenda, and modifications and shall at once report to the Architect and Project Manager any error, inconsistency, or omission it may discover. The Contractor shall not work without proper drawings and specifications or interpretations. If the Contractor performs any construction activity knowing it involves a recognized error, inconsistency or omission in the Contract Documents without such notice to the Architect and Project Manager, the Contractor shall assume appropriate responsibility for such performance and shall bear an appropriate amount of the costs attributable for correction.

15.16. <u>Requests for Information</u>. The Contractor shall review any Request for Information (RFI), or other Contractor or subcontractor-initiated request for information prior to submission to the Architect and Project Manager to ensure that the information requested in such RFI is not already provided in the Contract Documents. RFI submittals shall come only from the Contractor (not from any subcontractors). The Contractor shall prepare the RFI in an RFI form approved by the Architect which shall include a detailed description of the conditions, cause and/or reason for the request. The RFI shall also

include a proposed resolution. Each RFI shall reference the applicable Construction Documents. A transmittal letter over a subcontractor's RFI does not constitute an approved form.

ARTICLE 16. UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK.

16.01. Uncovering of work.

(a) If any work is covered contrary to the request of the Architect, it must, at the request of the Project Manager, be uncovered for his observation and replaced at the Contractor's expense.

(b) The Project Manager may ask to see any other work that has been covered prior to its inspection by the Project Manager, and the Contractor shall uncover the work. If such work is found to be in accordance with the contract documents, the cost of uncovering and replacement shall, by appropriate change order, be charged to the County. If such work is found not to be in accordance with the contract documents, the Contractor shall pay such costs unless it is found that a separate contractor caused this condition, and in that event, the County shall be responsible for the payment of such costs.

16.02. Correction of work.

(a) The Contractor shall promptly correct all work rejected by the Project Manager as defective or as failing to conform to the contract documents whether observed before or after substantial completion and whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed. The Contractor shall bear all cost of correcting such rejected work, including the cost of the Project Manager's additional services made necessary thereby.

(b) All such defective or non-conforming work shall be removed from the site if necessary, and the work shall be corrected to comply with the contract documents without cost to the County.

(c) The Contractor shall bear the cost of making good all work of separate contractors destroyed or damaged by such removal or correction.

16.03. <u>Contractor's failure to remove defective work.</u> If the Contractor does not remove such defective or non-conforming work within a reasonable time fixed by written notice from the Project Manager, the County may remove it and may store the materials or equipment at the expense of the Contractor. If the Contractor does not pay the cost of such removal and storage within ten (10) days thereafter, the County may upon ten (10) additional days' written notice sell such work at auction or a private sale and shall account for the net proceeds thereof, after deducting all the costs that should have been borne by the Contractor including compensation for additional architectural services. If such proceeds of sale do not cover all costs, which the Contractor should have borne, the difference shall be charged to the Contractor and an appropriate change order shall be issued. Such change order shall not require the Contractor's consent to be effective. Said

amount may be deducted from any payment thereafter due to the Contractor under this or any other contract with County. If the payments then or thereafter due the Contractor are not sufficient to cover such amount, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the County.

16.04. <u>Contractor's failure to correct defective work.</u> If the Contractor fails to correct such defective or non-conforming work, the County may correct it in accordance with paragraph 31.02.

16.05. <u>Acceptance of defective or non-conforming work.</u> If the County prefers to accept defective or non-conforming work, it may do so instead of requiring its removal and correction, in which case a change order will be issued to reflect an appropriate reduction in the contract sum, or, if the amount is determined after final payment, it shall be paid by the Contractor. The issuance of the final certificate, final payment, or any provisions in the contract documents shall not relieve Contractor of responsibility for faulty materials, equipment, or workmanship. Contractor shall remedy any defects due to, and pay for any damage to, other work in accordance with the applicable guaranty or warranty provisions of the Contract Documents.

16.06. <u>Emergency corrective action by County.</u> If, in the opinion of the County, defective work creates a dangerous condition or requires immediate correction or attention to prevent further loss to the County or third parties or to prevent interruption of operations of the County or third parties, the County will attempt to give notice to Contractor. If Contractor cannot be contacted promptly or does not comply with the County's request for correction within a reasonable time as determined by the County, the County may, notwithstanding the provisions of this contract, proceed to make such correction or provide such attention and the costs of such correction or attention shall be charged against the Contractor. Such action by the County shall not relieve Contractor of any warranty obligations provided in this contract.

PART III. SAFETY.

ARTICLE 17. PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY.

17.01. <u>Contractor's responsibility for safety</u>. The Contractor shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the work. The Contractor shall take all reasonable precautions for the safety of, and shall provide all reasonable protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to:

(a) all employees on the work and all other persons who may be affected thereby;

(b) all the work and all materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the site, under the care, custody, or control of the Contractor or any subcontractor; and

(c) other property at the site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, and utilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.

17.02. <u>Compliance with safety requirements.</u> The Contractor shall comply with all applicable laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, and lawful orders of any public authority having jurisdiction for the safety of persons or property or to protect them from damage, injury, or loss. He shall erect and maintain, as required by existing conditions and progress of the work, all reasonable safeguards for safety and protection, including posting danger signs and other warnings against hazards, promulgating safety regulations, and notifying owners and users of adjacent utilities.

17.03. <u>Trench safety</u>. For all trenches to be made in connection with the work, the contractor shall submit a detailed plan showing the design of shoring, bracing, sloping or other provisions to be made for worker protection from the hazard of caving ground during the excavation of such trenches. If such plan varies from the shoring system standards, a registered civil or structural engineer shall prepare the plan. The plan shall be reviewed, and must receive approval as adequate to protect worker safety, by the County or by a registered civil or structural engineer employed by the County, in advance of excavation. The shoring, sloping, or protective system must be at least as effective as that required by the Construction Safety Orders. See Labor Code section 6705.

17.04. <u>Hazardous substance</u>. The term "hazardous substance" means any substance on the list of hazardous substances established by the Director of Industrial Relations pursuant to the Labor Code section 6382, which includes asbestos, lead, toxic chemicals, contaminants, any substance designated by the Environmental Protection Agency as a hazardous substance, and other pollutants and contaminants.

(a) If Contractor encounters on the property any substance reasonably believed to be a Hazardous Substance that has not been rendered harmless, i.e., not potentially hazardous to human health, Contractor shall immediately stop work in the area affected and report the condition to the County's Project Manager and Architect in writing.

(b) Neither the Contractor nor any subcontractor shall cause or permit any Hazardous Substance to be brought upon the property or used in the work without the prior written consent of the County. Contractor and each subcontractor shall comply with all laws regarding the handling, treatment, presence, removal, storage, decontamination, cleanup, transportation, or disposal of Hazardous Substances brought onto the property by Contractor, its Subcontractors, and/or their personnel.

(c) Any handling, treatment, removal, decontamination, cleanup, transportation, disposal, or disturbance in any of Hazardous Substances shall only be performed by the Contractor or any subcontractor licensed and certified to perform the work. Any hazardous substance abatement or remediation work will be performed in such a way that is legally consistent with the recommendations of the certified County agent, appropriate governmental agencies, and all applicable laws.

(d) If there is a Hazardous Substance on the property, Contractor shall protect adjoining property and shall provide barricades, temporary fences, and covered walkways required to protect the health and safety of passersby as required by this Agreement, prudent construction practices, and all applicable laws.

17.05. <u>Contractor's safety monitor</u>. The Contractor shall designate a responsible member of his organization at the site whose duty shall be the prevention of accidents. This person shall be the Contractor's superintendent unless otherwise designated in writing by the Contractor to the County.

17.06. <u>Unsafe loading</u>. The Contractor shall not load or permit any part of the work to be loaded so as to endanger its safety.

17.07. <u>Emergencies.</u> In any emergency affecting the safety of persons or property, the Contractor shall act, at his discretion, to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Any additional compensation or extension of time claimed by the Contractor on account of emergency work shall be determined as provided in Article 15 for changes in the work.

17.08. <u>Accidents.</u> Contractor shall promptly report in writing to the Architect and County all accidents whatsoever arising out of, or in connection with the performance of the work, whether on or off the site, which caused death, personal injury, or property damage, giving full details and statements of witnesses. In addition, if death or serious injuries or serious damages are caused, Contractor shall report the accident immediately to the Project Manager by telephone or messenger. Contractor shall thereafter promptly report the facts in writing to the Architect and County giving full details of the accident.

PART IV. PAYMENTS.

ARTICLE 18. PROGRESS PAYMENTS.

18.01. <u>Monthly progress payments.</u> Monthly progress payments shall be made to the Contractor, as provided in this Article.

18.02. <u>Schedule of values.</u> Before Contractor submits any application for payment, the Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager a schedule of values of the various portions of the work, to be used to enable the County to estimate the timing and amounts of the successive progress payments. If required by the Project Manager, the schedule shall include quantities aggregating the total contract sum, divided so as to show the Contractor's anticipated payments to subcontractors. The schedule shall be prepared in such form as may be specified in the contract documents or by the Project Manager, or as may be agreed upon by the Project Manager and the Contractor. The schedule shall include such data as the Project Manager may require substantiating its correctness. Each item in the schedule shall include its proper share of overhead and profit. This schedule, when approved by the Project Manager, shall be used only for preparing and reviewing

the Contractor's applications for payment, and will not be considered as fixing a basis for additions to or deductions from the contract sum.

18.03. <u>Application for payment.</u> On or before the fifth day of each month, the Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager an application for payment including a schedule of values, requesting payment for the work completed up to the end of that same month, using the standard AIA form for requesting progress payments or such other form as may be prescribed by County. The application shall be itemized by task and shall be supported by such data substantiating the Contractor's right to payment as the County or the Project Manager may require.

18.04. <u>Payment for stored materials and equipment.</u> If payments are to be made on account of materials or equipment not incorporated in the work but delivered and suitably stored at the site, or at some other location agreed upon in writing, such payments shall be conditioned upon submission by the Contractor of bills of sale or such other procedures satisfactory to the County to establish the County's title to such materials or equipment or otherwise protect the County's interest including applicable insurance and transportation to the site.

18.05. Certificates for payment. If the Contractor has made application for payment as above, the Project Manager will, with reasonable promptness but not more than ten (10) days after the receipt of the application, issue a certificate for payment to the County, with a copy to the Contractor, for such amount as he determines to be properly due, or state in writing his reasons for withholding a certificate as provided in paragraph 19.01. A payment request determined not to be a proper payment request suitable for payment will be returned to the Contractor within seven (7) days with a statement setting forth the reasons why the payment request is not proper. The final payment, if unencumbered, or any part thereof, unencumbered, shall be made not later than 60 days after completion of the work and submission of all completion documents. Payments shall be made on demands drawn in the manner required by law, accompanied by a certificate signed by the Project Manager, stating the work for which payment is demanded has been performed in accordance with the terms of the contract. Con-tractor is entitled to interest pursuant to Public Contract Code Section 20104.50 if County fails to make the progress payment within 30 days after receipt of an undisputed properly submitted payment request.

18.06. <u>Findings to issue certificate</u>. In determining to issue a certificate of payment, the Project Manager must make the following findings, based on his observations at the site, the schedule of values, and the data included in the application for payment:

(a) that the work has progressed to the point indicated;

(b) that, to the best of his knowledge, information, and belief, the quality of the work is in accordance with the contract documents (subject to an evaluation of the work for conformance with the contract documents upon substantial completion, to the results of any subsequent tests required by the contract documents, to minor deviations from the contract documents correctable prior to completion, and to any specific qualifications stated in his certificate); and

(c) that the Contractor is entitled to payment in the amount certified.

18.07. <u>Amount of progress payment.</u> The amount of each progress payment shall equal ninety-five percent of the estimated value of work performed up through the last day of the previous month, less the aggregate of all previous payments. The amount of the progress payment may be further reduced by any withholdings or deductions that may be taken from the payment pursuant to other provisions of this contract. For the purpose of determining the amount of any particular progress payment, the value of work completed is only an estimate; such value or estimate shall be used for no other purpose in connection with this contract and shall not be binding on County or Project Manager for any other purpose or any other payment, and County and Project Manager shall have the right to correct any error in such value or estimate for later payments.

18.08. <u>Payment by County.</u> Promptly after the Project Manager has issued a certificate for payment, the County shall submit the appropriate documentation to the Monterey County Auditor, who shall make payment to Contractor within 30 days thereafter. All material and work covered by payments made shall thereupon become the sole property of County, and this provision shall not be construed as relieving Contractor from the continuing responsibility for all materials and work upon which payments have been made or the restoration of any damaged work, or as a waiver of any right of County to require the fulfillment of all terms of this Agreement. Title to all work completed in the course of construction and to all materials, including the specifications and other documents prepared by the Project Manager and/or the Contractor on account of which payment has been made shall be vested in County.

18.09. Limited effect of issuance of certificate or progress payment. By issuing a certificate for payment, the Project Manager shall not thereby be deemed to represent that he has made exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the work or that he has reviewed the construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures, or that he has made any examination to ascertain how or for what purpose the Contractor has used the monies previously paid on account of the contract sum. Further, no certificate for a progress payment, nor any progress payment, nor any partial or entire use or occupancy of the project by the County, shall constitute an acceptance of any work not in accordance with the contract documents.

ARTICLE 19. WITHHOLDING PAYMENTS.

19.01. <u>Grounds for withholding payment.</u> The Project Manager may decline to approve an application for payment and may withhold his certificate as to all or part of the payment amount requested, to the extent reasonably necessary to protect the County, if in his opinion he is not able to make the findings set forth in paragraph 18.06. The Project Manager may also decline to approve payment, in whole or in part, and, based on subsequently discovered evidence or subsequent inspections, he may nullify the whole or any part of any certificate for payment previously issued, to such extent as may be necessary in his opinion to protect the County. Such withholding of the certificate or of any amounts requested by Contractor in connection with the certificate, may be based on any of the following grounds:

(a) defective work not remedied;

(b) third-party claims filed or reasonable evidence indicating probable filing of such claim;

(c) failure of the Contractor to make payments properly to subcontractors or for labor, materials, or equipment;

(d) reasonable doubt that the work can be completed for the unpaid balance of the contract sum;

- (e) damage to another contractor;
- (f) reasonable indication that the work will not be completed within the contract time;
- (g) unsatisfactory prosecution of the work by the Contractor;
- (h) stop notices filed for any portion of the work;
- (i) failure or refusal of the Contractor to fully comply with the contract requirements; or
- (j) Contractor's failure to comply within a reasonable time with Article 17 of these conditions.

19.02. <u>Application of withheld amounts.</u> County may apply any such withheld amounts to payment of such claims or obligations, in County's sole discretion. In so doing, County shall be deemed the agent of Contractor and any payment so made by County shall be considered as a payment made under contract by County to Contractor. County shall not be liable to Contractor for any such payments made in good faith. Such payments may be made without prior judicial determination of such claim or obligation. County will render to Contractor a proper accounting of any funds so disbursed on behalf of Contractor.

19.03. <u>Payment when grounds removed.</u> When the above grounds for withholding payment are removed by Contractor or by County, payment of the withheld amounts or the remaining balance thereof shall be made to Contractor.

ARTICLE 20. COMPLETION AND FINAL PAYMENT.

20.01. <u>Application for final payment.</u> When the work is complete, the Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager the following documents:

(a) a written notice that the work is ready for final inspection;

(b) an application for final payment;

(c) an affidavit that all payrolls, bills for materials and equipment, and other indebtedness connected with the work for which the County might in any way be responsible, have been paid or otherwise satisfied;

(d) the consent of the sureties, if any, to final payment; and

(e) if required by the County, other proof (such as receipts, releases, and waivers of liens) establishing payment or satisfaction of all obligations arising out of the contract, to the extent and in such form as may be designated by the County.

20.02. <u>Bond for outstanding claims or liens.</u> If any person refuses to furnish a release or waiver required by the County, the Contractor may furnish a bond satisfactory to the County to indemnify and defend the County against any claim that might be made against the County or any lien that might be placed against the work on account of such person. If any such claim or lien remains unsatisfied after all payments are made, the Contractor or the surety shall pay to the County all monies that the County may be compelled to pay in discharging such claim or lien, including all costs and reasonable attorneys' fees.

20.03. <u>Inspection and final certificate.</u> Upon receipt of the above documents, the Project Manager will promptly inspect the work. The Architect and Project Manager shall issue a certificate for final payment, with copies to both County and Contractor, if he makes the following findings:

(a) that the work is acceptable under the contract documents;

(b) that the contract has been fully performed;

(c) that to the best of his knowledge, information, and belief, and on the basis of his observations and inspections, the work has been completed in accordance with the terms and conditions of the contract documents;

(d) that all potential liens or claims for subcontractors' services and for labor, equipment and materials on the work have been satisfied or adequately secured;

(e) that the balance noted in the final certificate is due and payable; and

(f) that all necessary approvals of applicable federal, state, or local agencies and/or authorities have been issued.

20.04. <u>Determination not to issue certificate for final payment.</u> If the Project Manager determines that the necessary findings cannot be made to issue a final certificate, the

Project Manager shall promptly notify the Contractor in writing of the reasons for such determination. Contractor shall promptly thereafter take appropriate steps to remove the grounds for denial of the final certificate.

20.05. <u>Acceptance by Board of Supervisors.</u> Promptly after the Project Manager issues the certificate for final payment, the matter will be submitted to the County Board of Supervisors for final acceptance of the work. Work on the contract shall be deemed complete when the Board of Supervisors accepts the work. Not later than fifteen (15) days after such acceptance, County shall record its notice of completion.

20.06. <u>Effect of final payment as to County.</u> The making of the final payment by the County to Contractor hereunder shall not constitute a waiver of any claims which County may now or hereafter have against Contractor by reason of this Agreement or any other matter related to the work.

20.07. <u>Effect of final payment as to Contractor</u>. The acceptance of final payment shall constitute a waiver of all claims by the Contractor except those previously made in writing and still unsettled.

ARTICLE 21. ALTERNATIVE PAYMENT OF WITHHELD FUNDS.

21.01. Alternatives to withholding. This contract requires a five percent (5%) withholding from progress payments. Progress payments shall not be made in excess of 95 percent of the actual work completed plus a like percentage of the value of material delivered on the ground or stored subject to, or under the control of, the County, and unused. County shall withhold five (5) percent from the progress payments until final completion and acceptance of the project by the Board of Supervisors. At the Contractor's request, the County shall make payment of these funds withheld from progress payments through the use of the escrow procedures provided in this paragraph and either paragraph 21.02 or 21.03. As a prerequisite to compliance with paragraph 21.02 or 21.03, the Contractor shall select an escrow agent, who shall be the County Auditor-Controller or any state or federally chartered bank in California; the parties shall enter into an escrow agreement meeting the requirements of Public Contract Code Section 22300; and the parties shall deposit with the escrow agent the escrow agreement, the withheld portions of the progress payments that have accrued before opening of the escrow, all future withheld portions as they accrue, and all other deposits required below. The Contractor shall pay all expenses incurred in implementing the procedures set forth herein.

21.02. <u>Alternative one: substitution of securities for withheld funds.</u> At the Contractor's request, eligible securities provided by the Contractor, equivalent to the amount withheld, shall be deposited with the escrow agent, who shall then pay the withheld monies to the Contractor. After the initial deposits and disbursements, the County shall deposit all additional amounts to be withheld with the escrow agent as they accrue, and if the Contractor desires their release, the Contractor shall increase the amount of the securities on deposit, if necessary, in order that the value of the securities on deposit shall equal or

exceed the total of all amounts currently and previously authorized to be withheld under the contract without the substitution of securities. Upon satisfaction of that condition, the escrow agent shall immediately pay the additional withheld amounts to the Contractor. Upon satisfactory completion of the contract, the securities shall be returned to the Contractor.

21.03. <u>Alternative two: investment of withheld funds.</u> Alternatively, the Contractor may direct that the withheld funds deposited in the escrow be invested in eligible securities. Upon satisfactory completion of the contract, the Contractor shall receive from the escrow agent all securities, interest, and payments received by the escrow agent from the County. The Contractor shall pay to each subcontractor, not later than 20 days after receipt of the payment, the respective amount of interest earned, net of costs attributed to retention withheld from each subcontractor, on the amount of retention withheld to ensure the performance of the Contractor.

21.04. <u>Eligible securities: interest.</u> Securities eligible to be used under the above paragraphs shall include those listed in Government Code Section 16430, bank or savings and loan certificates of deposit, interest-bearing demand deposit accounts, standby letters of credit, or any other security mutually agreed to by the Contractor and the County. The parties must agree upon the value of the securities, as a condition of their deposit in the escrow. The Contractor shall be the beneficial owner of any securities deposited pursuant to this Article 21 and shall receive any interest thereon. The Contractor may withdraw interest earned on securities held in escrow at any time, without notice to the County.

21.05. <u>Inapplicability of Article 21 to certain contracts.</u> The provisions of this Article 21 shall not apply to contracts in which there will be financing provided by the Farmers Home Administration of the United States Department of Agriculture pursuant to the Consolidated Farm and Rural Develop-ment Act (7 U.S.C. Sec. 1921 et seq.) and where federal regulations or policies, or both, do not allow the substitution of securities.

PART V. EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES.

ARTICLE 22. APPRENTICES.

22.01. <u>Compliance with Labor Code apprenticeship requirements.</u> Contractor and all subcontractors shall comply with the provisions of Labor Code sections 1777.5, 1777.6, and 1777.7, when applicable, pertaining to apprentices, and with all applicable regulations there under (Title 8, Calif. Code of Regulations, sections 200 et seq., especially sections 227 et seq.), including but not limited to provisions relating to required or permitted ratios of apprentices to experienced workers. When any question exists concerning these requirements, Contractor and/or any subcontractor concerned should contact the Division of Apprenticeship Standards, 525 Golden Gate Avenue, San Francisco, CA, or one of its branch offices, prior to commencement of work. The prime contractor is responsible for ensuring compliance with this section.

22.02. <u>State policy</u>. It is state policy to encourage the employment and training of apprentices on public works contracts in conformity with standards set by law.

ARTICLE 23. NON-DISCRIMINATION PROVISIONS.

23.01. <u>Non-discrimination in employment practices.</u> Contractor shall ensure that the evaluation and treatment of its employees and applicants for employment and all persons receiving and requesting services are free of such discrimination. Contractor and any subcontractor shall, in the performance of this Agreement, fully comply with all federal, state, and local laws and regulations which prohibit discrimination. The provision of services primarily or exclusively to such target population as may be designated in this Agreement shall not be deemed to be prohibited discrimination.

23.02. <u>"Discrimination" defined.</u> As used in this contract, the term "discrimination" includes but is not limited to the illegal denial of equal employment opportunity, harassment (including sexual harassment and violent harassment), disparate treatment, favoritism, subjection to unfair or unequal working conditions, and/or any other prohibited discriminatory practice. The term also includes any act or retaliation.

23.03. <u>Application of Monterey County Code, Chapter 2.80.</u> The provisions of Monterey County Code, Title 2, Chapter 2.80, apply to activities conducted pursuant to this contract. Contractor and its officers and employees, in their actions under this contract, are agents of the Owner within the meaning of Chapter 2.80, and are responsible for ensuring that their workplace and the services that they provide are free from discrimination, as required by Chapter 2.80. Complaints of discrimination made by Contractor, subcontractor(s), or any of their employees or agents against the Owner may be investigated and resolved using the procedures established by Chapter 2.80. Contractor shall establish and follow its own written procedures for the prompt and fair resolution of discrimination complaints made against Contractor by its own employees, agents and third parties, and shall provide a copy of such procedures to County upon demand by County.

23.04. <u>Compliance with laws.</u> During the performance of this agreement, Contractor shall comply with all applicable federal, state, and local laws and regulations, which prohibit discrimination, including but not limited to the following:

(a) California Labor Code section 1735;

(b) California Fair Employment and Housing Act, Government Code sections 12900 et seq., and the administrative regulations issued thereunder, Title 2 California Code of Regulations, sections 7285.0 et seq. (Division 4 - Fair Employment and Housing Commission);

(c) California Government Code sections 11135 - 11139.5 (Title 2, Div. 3, Part 1, Chap.1, Art. 9.5) and any applicable administrative regulations issued thereunder;

(d) Federal Civil Rights Acts of 1964 and 1991 (see especially Title VII, 42 USC sections 2000d et seq.), as amended, and all administrative rules and regulations issued thereunder (see especially 45 CFR Part 84); and all guidelines and interpretations issued pursuant thereto;

(e) The Rehabilitation Act of 1973, sections 503 and 504 (29 USC sections 793 and 794), as amended; all requirements imposed by the applicable HHS regulations (45 CFR Part 84); and all guidelines and interpretations issued pursuant thereto;

(f) Americans With Disabilities Act of 1990 (P.L. 101- 336), as amended, 42 USC sections 12101 et seq., and 47 USC sections 225 and 611, and any federal regulations issued pursuant thereto (see 24 CFR Chapter 1; 28 CFR Parts 35 and 36; 29 CFR Parts 1602, 1627 and 1630; and 36 CFR Part 1191;

(g) Unruh Civil Rights Act, California Civil Code sections 51 et seq.; and

(h) Monterey County Code, Title 2, Chapter 2.80, as amended and procedures issued pursuant thereto.

23.05. <u>Written assurances.</u> Upon request by County, Contractor will give any written assurances of compliance with the Civil Rights Acts of 1964 and 1991, as amended, the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, the Americans With Disabilities Act of 1990, as amended, and/or Executive Order 11246, as may be required by the federal government in connection with this contract, pursuant to 45 CFR Sec. 80.4 or 45 CFR Sec. 84.5 or other applicable state or federal regulations.

23.06. <u>Written non-discrimination policy.</u> Contractor shall maintain a written statement of its non-discrimination policies, which shall be consistent with the terms of this agreement. Such statement shall be available to Contractor's employees, the Owner, Owner's officers and employees, and members of the public, upon request.

23.07. <u>Notice to labor unions</u>. Contractor shall give written notice of its obligations under paragraphs 23.01 - 23.09 to labor organizations with which it has a collective bargaining or other agreement.

23.08. <u>Access to records by government agencies.</u> Contractor shall permit access by Owner and by representatives of the California Department of Fair Employment and Housing and the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, and any federal and/or state agency providing funds for this contract upon reasonable notice at any time during normal business hours, but in no case on less than 24-hour notice, to such of its books, records, accounts, facilities, and other sources of information as the inspecting party may deem appropriate to ascertain compliance with these non-discrimination provisions.

23.09. <u>Binding on subcontractors</u>. The provisions of paragraphs 23.01 - 23.09 shall also apply to all of Contractor's subcontractors. Contractor shall include the

non-discrimination and compliance provisions of these paragraphs in all subcontracts to perform work or provide services under this agreement. ARTICLE 24. HOURS OF WORK.

24.01. <u>Eight-hour day</u>; 40-hour week. No work shall be performed by employees of Contractors in excess of eight (8) hours per day or 40 hours during any one week, unless such employees are compensated for all such excess hours at not less than one-and-one/half times the basic rate of pay, as provided in Labor Code Sec. 1815. Holiday work when permitted by law shall also be compensated at not less than one-and-one-half times the basic rate of pay.

24.02. <u>Penalties.</u> Pursuant to Labor Code Sec. 1813, the Contractor shall forfeit, as a penalty to the County, \$25 for each worker employed in the execution of the contract by the Contractor or any subcontractor under him for each calendar day during which such worker is required or permitted to work more than eight (8) hours in any one calendar day and 40 hours in any one calendar week in violation of the provisions of the Labor Code sections 1810-1815.

24.03. <u>Approvals.</u> Contractor will not be entitled to additional compensation for work performed outside of regular working hours, except to the extent such compensation is approved in writing by Project Manager in advance. If so approved, such compensation shall in such event cover only the direct cost of the premium portion of the time involved, when permitted, and be without any overhead or profit.

ARTICLE 25. PREVAILING WAGES.

25.01. <u>Prevailing wage rates determined.</u> The Director of the California Department of Industrial Relations has determined the general prevailing rate of per diem wages in the locality in which said public work is to be performed for each craft, classification or type of worker needed to execute the contract in accordance with Labor Code sections 1770-75. Copies of the prevailing rate of per diem wages are on file and shall be made available to any interested party on request in the Department of Public Works' office located at 168 West Alisal Street FL2, Salinas CA 93901. Current prevailing wage rate schedules can also be found at the California Department of Industrial Relations website located at http://www.dir.ca.gov/DLSR/PWD/.

25.02. <u>Payment of prevailing wage rates required</u>. Contractor and all subcontractors performing work under this contract shall pay wages to their workers employed on such work at not less than the general prevailing rate of per diem wages for such work, as required by Labor Code Sec. 1771.

25.03. <u>Penalties</u>. Failure to pay such prevailing wages shall subject the employer to the penalties set forth in Labor Code Sec. 1775.

ARTICLE 26. PAYROLL RECORDS.

26.01. <u>Compliance with Labor Code Sec. 1776.</u> Contractor and all subcontractors shall comply with Labor Code Sec. 1776, the requirements of which are set forth in this article. The Contractor shall be responsible for compliance with these provisions by his subcontractors.

26.02. <u>Accurate payroll records required.</u> Contractor and each subcontractor shall keep accurate payroll records, showing the name, address, social security number, work classification, straight time, and overtime hours worked each day and week, and the actual per diem wages paid to each journeyman, apprentice worker, or other employee employed by him or her in connection with the public work.

26.03. <u>Certification and inspection of payroll records</u>. The payroll records enumerated under paragraph 26.02 shall be certified and shall be available for inspection at all reasonable hours at the principal office of the Contractor or subcontractor on the following basis:

(a) A certified copy of an employee's payroll record shall be made available for inspection or furnished to such employee or his or her authorized representative on request.

(b) A certified copy of all payroll records enumerated in paragraph 26.02 shall be made available for inspection, or furnished upon request to a representative of County, the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement, or the Division of Apprenticeship Standards of the Department of Industrial Relations.

(c) A certified copy of all payroll records enumerated in paragraph 26.02 shall be made available upon request to the public for inspection or copies thereof made; provided, however, that a request by the public shall be made through the County, the Division of Apprenticeship Standards, or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement. The public shall not be given access to such records at the principal offices of the Contractor.

26.04. <u>Filing of records.</u> The Contractor and each subcontractor shall file a certified copy of the records enumerated in paragraph 26.02 with the entity that requested such records within ten (10) days after receipt of a written request.

26.05. <u>Elimination of personal identification</u>. Any copy of records made available for inspection as copies and furnished upon request to the public or any public agency by the County, the Division of Apprenticeship Standards or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement shall be marked or obliterated in such a manner as to prevent disclosure of an individual's name, address, and social security number. The name and address of the Contractor or subcontractor awarded the contract or performing the contract shall not be marked or obliterated. Any copy of records made available for inspection by, or furnished to, a joint labor-management committee established pursuant to the Federal

Labor Management Cooperation Act of 1978 (29USC 175a) shall be marked or obliterated only to prevent disclosure of an individuals name and social security number.

26.06. <u>Notice to County concerning location of records</u>. The Contractor and each subcontractor shall inform the County as to the location of the records enumerated under paragraph 26.02, including the street address, city, and county, and shall, within five (5) workdays, provide a notice of any change of location and address.

26.07. <u>Notice of non-compliance; penalties.</u> In the event of non-compliance with the requirements of this section, the Contractor or subcontractor shall have ten (10) days in which to comply subsequent to receipt of written notice specifying in what respects such Contractor or subcontractor must comply with this section. Should non-compliance still be evident after such 10-day period, the Contractor or subcontractor shall, as a penalty to the County, forfeit \$25 for each calendar day, or portion thereof, for each worker, until strict compliance is effected. Upon the request of the Division of Apprenticeship Standards or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement, such penalties shall be withheld from progress payments then due.

PART VI. LEGAL RELATIONS.

ARTICLE 27. COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS.

27.01. <u>Compliance with laws.</u> The Contractor shall give all notices and comply with all laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, and orders of any public authority bearing on the performance of the work. If the Contractor observes that any of the contract documents are at variance therewith in any respect, he shall promptly notify the Project Manager in writing, and any necessary changes shall be adjusted by appropriate modification. If the Contractor performs any work knowing it to be contrary to such laws, ordinances, rules, and regulations, and without such notice to the Project Manager, he shall assume full responsibility therefore and shall bear all costs attributable thereto. Without limitation of any other provision hereof, if Contractor performs any work which is contrary to such laws, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, Contractor shall without additional reimbursement or extension of time make all changes and bear all costs as required to comply.

27.02. <u>Rules of governing agencies.</u> All work and materials shall be in full accordance with the Rules and Regulations of the State Fire Marshall, the Safety Orders of the Division of Industrial Safety, and all other applicable codes and regulations.

27.03. <u>Compliance with uniform codes.</u> All work and materials shall comply with the current editions of the California Building Code, the National Electric Code, the Uniform Plumbing Code, the Uniform Mechanical Code, and the Uniform Administrative Code, as adopted and amended by the local jurisdiction in which the construction project takes place.

27.04. <u>Statutory regulation of public works</u>. This contract is subject to all statutes of the State of California regulating the performance of work by a public agency or political subdivision of such state, and particularly the following:

Public Contract Code sections 4100-4114 (Subletting and Subcontracting Fair Practices Act).
Labor Code sections 1720-1743 (Public Works, Scope and Operation).
Labor Code sections 1770-1781 (Public Works, Wages).
Labor Code sections 1810-1815(Public Works, Working Hours).

All work performed under this contract, whether by Contractor or by any subcontractor, shall comply with all such statutes.

27.05. <u>Compliance with Clean Air and Clean Water Acts.</u> Contractor and all subcontractors shall comply with the federal Clean Air Act (42 USC sections 1857 et seq. and sections 7401 et seq.) and with the federal Clean Water Act (33 USC sections 1251 et seq.) and all other applicable federal air and water pollution control rules and regulations.

27.06. <u>Federally funded contracts.</u> If the project for which the work under this contract is to be performed is funded in whole or in part by grants or loans from the federal government, the Contractor and all subcontractors shall comply with regulations adopted by the U.S. Secretary of Labor pursuant to 40 USC section 276c and with all other statutes, rules, and regulations that are applicable because of such federal funding.

27.07. <u>Kickbacks and illegal withholdings of pay.</u> Contractor and all subcontractors shall comply with the provisions of Labor Code sections 221 and 222, which prohibit kickbacks and withholdings from employee wages.

27.08. <u>Illegal fees.</u> Contractor and all subcontractors shall comply with the provisions of Labor Code sections 1778, 1779, and 1780, which prohibit the taking of any portion of the wages of workers employed on public works projects and the collection of certain fees from workers employed on public works projects and from applicants for such employment.

27.09. <u>Provisions required by law deemed inserted</u>. Each and every provision required by law to be inserted in this contract shall be deemed to be inserted herein, and the contract shall be read and enforced as though it were included herein. If through mistake or otherwise any such provision is not set forth word for word in the contract documents, or is not correctly set forth, then upon the application of either party, the contract shall forthwith be physically amended to make such insertion or correction.

27.10. <u>Good-faith effort to hire Monterey Bay Area residents.</u> For all provisions of the Good faith effort to hire Monterey Bay area residents, see Information to Bidders, Division 00200, page 11, number 15 and Contractor's Certification of Good-Faith Effort to Hire Monterey Bay Area Residents, page 27.

ARTICLE 28. PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BONDS.

28.01 <u>Required bonds and amounts.</u> The Contractor shall furnish a surety bond in an amount equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the contract sum as security for faithful performance of this contract ("Performance Bond") and shall furnish a separate surety bond in an amount at least equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the contract sum as security for the payment of all persons performing labor and furnishing materials in connection with the contract ("Payment Bond"). Both the Performance Bond and the Payment Bond must be executed by an admitted surety insurer. The form of these bonds shall be as set forth in these contract documents. Upon request of the contractor, the County will consider and accept multiple sureties on such bonds.

ARTICLE 29. INDEMNIFICATION AND INSURANCE.

29.01. <u>Indemnification</u>. Contractor shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the County, its officers, agents, and employees, from and against any and all claims, liabilities, and losses whatsoever (including damages to property and injuries to or death of persons, court costs, and reasonable attorneys' fees) occurring or resulting to any and all persons, firms or corporations furnishing or supplying work, services, materials, or supplies in connection with the performance of this Agreement, and from any and all claims, liabilities, and losses occurring or resulting to any person, firm, or corporation for damage, injury, or death arising out of or connected with the Contractor's performance of this Agreement, unless such claims, liabilities, or losses arise out of the sole negligence or willful misconduct of the County. "Contractor's performance" includes Contractor's action or inaction and the action or inaction of Contractor's officers, employees, agents and subcontractors.

29.02. <u>Evidence of Coverage.</u> Prior to commencement of this Agreement, The Contractor shall provide a "Certificate of Insurance" certifying that coverage as required herein has been obtained. Individual endorsements executed by the insurance carrier shall accompany the certificate. In addition a certified copy of the policy or policies shall be provided by the Contractor upon request.

This verification of coverage shall be sent to the County Contracts/Purchasing Department, with a copy provided to the Department of Public Works, unless otherwise directed. The Contractor shall <u>not</u> receive a "Notice to Proceed" with the work under this Agreement until it has obtained all insurance required and such, insurance has been approved by the County. This approval of insurance shall neither relieve nor decrease the liability of the Contractor.

29.03. <u>Qualifying Insurers.</u> All Coverage's except surety, shall be issued by companies which hold a current policyholder's alphabetic and financial size category rating of not less than A-VII, according to the current Best Key Rating Guide or a company of equal financial stability that is approved by the County's Purchasing Manager.

29.04. <u>General insurance requirements.</u> Without limiting Contractor's duty to indemnify, Contractor shall maintain in effect throughout the term of this Agreement a policy or policies of insurance with the following minimum limits of liability:

1. <u>Commercial general liability insurance</u>, including but not limited to premises and operations, including coverage for Bodily Injury and Property Damage, Personal Injury, Contractual Liability, Broadform Property Damage, Independent Contractors, Products and Completed Operations, with a combined single limit for Bodily Injury and Property Damage of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence.

2. <u>Property insurance</u>, covering the entire work at the Site to the full insurable value thereof. This insurance shall include the interests of the County, the Contractor, and all subcontractors in the work and shall insure against the perils of fire, extended coverage, builder's risk, vandalism, and malicious mischief.

3. <u>Business automobile liability insurance</u>, covering all motor vehicles, including owned, leased, non-owned, and hired vehicles, used in providing services under this Agreement, with a combined single limit for Bodily Injury and Property Damage of not less than \$1 Million (\$1,000,000) per occurrence.

4. <u>Workers' Compensation Insurance</u>, if Contractor employs others in the performance of this Agreement, in accordance with California Labor Code section 3700 and with Employer's Liability limits not less than \$1 Million (\$1,000,000) each person, \$1 Million (\$1,000,000) each accident and \$1 Million (\$1,000,000) each disease.

5. <u>Professional liability insurance</u>, if required for the professional services being provided, (e.g., those persons authorized by a license to engage in a business or profession regulated by the California Business and Professions Code), in the amount of not less than \$1 Million (\$1,000,000) per claim and \$2 Million (\$2,000,000) in the aggregate, to cover liability for malpractice or errors or omissions made in the course of rendering professional services. If professional liability insurance is written on a "claims-made" basis rather than an occurrence basis, the Contractor shall, upon the expiration or earlier termination of this Agreement, obtain extended reporting coverage ("tail coverage") with the same liability limits. Any such tail coverage shall continue for at least three (3) years following the expiration or earlier termination of this Agreement.

29.05. <u>Other insurance requirements.</u> All insurance required by this Agreement shall be with a company acceptable to the County and issued and executed by an admitted insurer authorized to transact Insurance business in the State of California. Unless otherwise specified by this Agreement, all such insurance shall be written on an occurrence basis, or, if the policy is not written on an occurrence basis, such policy with the coverage required herein shall continue in effect for a period of three (3) years following the date Contractor completes its performance of services under this Agreement.

Each liability policy shall provide that the County shall be given notice in writing at least thirty (30) days in advance of any endorsed reduction in coverage or limit, cancellation, or intended non-renewal thereof. Each policy shall provide coverage for Contractor and additional insureds with respect to claims arising from each subcontractor, if any, performing work under this Agreement, or be accompanied by a certificate of insurance from each subcontractor showing each subcontractor has identical insurance coverage to the above requirements.

Commercial general liability and automobile liability policies shall provide an endorsement naming the County of Monterey, its officers, agents, and employees as Additional Insureds with respect to liability arising out of the Contractor's work, including ongoing and completed operations, and shall further provide that such insurance is primary insurance to any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the County and that the insurance of the Additional Insureds shall not be called upon to contribute to a loss covered by the Contractor's insurance. The required endorsement form for Commercial General Liability Additional Insured is ISO Form CG 20 10 11-85 or CG 20 10 10 01 in tandem with CG 20 37 10 01 (2000). The required endorsement form for Automobile Additional Insured endorsement is ISO Form CA 20 48 02 99.

Prior to the execution of this Agreement by the County, Contractor shall file certificates of insurance with the County's contract administrator and County's Contracts/Purchasing Division, showing that the Contractor has in effect the insurance required by this Agreement. The Contractor shall file a new or amended certificate of insurance within five (5) calendar days after any change is made in any insurance policy which would alter the information on the certificate then on file. Additionally, Contractor shall provide certificates for subcontractors of any tier in compliance with these provisions. Acceptance or approval of insurance shall in no way modify or change the indemnification clause in this Agreement, which shall continue in full force and effect.

Contractor shall at all times during the term of this Agreement maintain in force the insurance coverage required under this Agreement and shall send, without demand by County, annual certificates to County's Contract Administrator and County's Contracts/Purchasing Division. If the certificate is not received by the expiration date, County shall notify Contractor and Contractor shall have five (5) calendar days to send in the certificate, evidencing no lapse in coverage during the interim. Failure by Contractor to maintain such insurance is a default of this Agreement which entitles County, at its sole discretion, to terminate this Agreement immediately.

29.06. <u>Acknowledgment of workers' compensation requirements.</u> As required by Labor Code section 1861, the Contractor and each subcontractor shall, before commencing work on the project, sign and file with the County, the following certificate:

"I am aware of the provisions of Section 3700 of the Labor Code which require every employer to be insured against liability for workers' compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of the Labor Code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the work of this contract."

29.07. <u>Compliance.</u> In the event of the failure of Contractor to furnish and maintain any insurance required by this Section, County or Architect shall have the right to take out and maintain such insurance for and in the name of the Contractor. Contractor shall pay the cost thereof and shall furnish all information necessary to obtain and maintain such insurance for the account of Contractor. County and Architect each shall also have the right to set-off the costs of obtaining and maintaining such insurance against any amounts due Contractor under the Contract Documents. Compliance by Contractor with the requirement to carry insurance and furnish certificates or policies evidencing the same contained in this Article 29 shall not relieve Contractor from liability assumed under any provision of the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the obligation to defend and indemnify each of the Indemnities.

29.08. Application of Insurance Proceeds.

(a) In the event of any damage to or destruction of the work from any cause insured against by the insurance required under this Article 29, or any other insurance obtained by Contractor or any other source, County may, in its sole discretion, either (i) require Contractor to repair any such damage or destruction and reconstruct the work in accordance with the contract documents, and Contractor agrees to perform any such requirement of Architect, or (ii) terminate the Contract and Contractor shall have no claim arising out of such termination. In the event the work is repaired or reconstructed, appropriate adjustments, if any, in the amount of the contract price or for the time of completion of the work shall be made by change order. County shall be given credit against any amount due Contractor under the contract documents for the amount of any insurance proceeds collected by Contractor to the extent such proceeds cover costs otherwise payable by County under the contract documents. In the event that County decides not to restore or reconstruct the work and terminates the contract, Contractor shall receive from the insurance proceeds all amounts due Contractor under the Contract for that portion of the work completed as of the date of the event of damage or destruction.

(b) In the event of any damage to or destruction of the work (i) not due to or arising out of the fault or neglect of Contractor or any subcontractor and (ii) from a cause not insured against by the insurance required under this Article 29, County may, in its sole discretion, either (i) require Contractor to repair any such damage or destruction and reconstruct the work in accordance with the Contract Documents, and Contractor agrees to perform any such requirements of Architect, or (ii) terminate the Contract. In the event County decides not to restore or reconstruct the work in accordance with the Contract Documents

and cause termination of the Contract, Contractor shall have no claim arising out of such termination. In the event that work is repaired or reconstructed, appropriate adjustments, if any, in the amount of the contract price and for the time of completion of the work shall be made by change order. County shall be given credit against any amount due Contractor under the contract documents to the extent insurance proceeds payable to Contractor cover costs otherwise payable by County under the contract documents. In the event that County decides not to restore or reconstruct the work and causes termination of the contract, County shall pay Contractor, as its sole compensation, all amounts due under the Contract Documents for the portion of the work completed as of the date of the event of damage or destruction. Contractor shall be solely responsible for and shall, without cost or expense to County, promptly and with all due diligence, restore and reconstruct any uninsured loss or damage to the work which occurs as a result of any fault or neglect of the Contractor or any subcontractor. This obligation is in addition to County's remedies under the Contract Documents or by law.

ARTICLE 30. CLAIMS AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION.

30.01. <u>Prompt resolution of differences required.</u> It is the intention of this Article that differences between the parties arising under and by virtue of the contract be brought to the attention of the Project Manager at the earliest possible time in order that such matters may be promptly settled, if possible, or other appropriate action may be taken promptly.

30.02. <u>Contract interpretations, performance judging, and decisions by Architect and PM.</u>

(a) All claims may be presented informally first to the Project Manager. To the extent that resolution of the claim does not involve an extension of time or additional payments, the Project Manager may resolve, in writing or otherwise, claims that have been presented informally.

(b) The Project Manager will be, in the first instance, the interpreter of the requirements of the contract documents and the judge of the performance thereunder by both the County and Contractor. The Project Manager will, within a reasonable time, render such interpretations, as he may deem necessary for the proper execution or progress of the work. Claims, disputes and other matters in question between the Contractor and the County relating to the execution or progress of the work or the interpretation of the contract documents shall be referred initially to the Project Manager for decision which he will render in writing within a reasonable time. In his capacity as interpreter and judge, he will exercise his best efforts to ensure faithful performance by both the County and the Contractor and will not show partiality to either. All interpretations and decisions of the Project Manager shall be consistent with the intent of the contract documents.

(c) See Section 2.06 and 2.08 for the role of the Architect.

30.03. <u>Written notice to Project Manager.</u> Any claim for additional compensation or for an extension of time shall be resolved as hereinafter provided. The Contractor shall not be entitled to the payment of any additional compensation for any occurrence or matter relating to this contract and will not be granted any extension of time for performance under this contract, unless the Contractor first gives written notice of such claim to the Project Manager.

30.04. <u>Contents of notice of claim</u>. The written notice of claim shall set forth the reasons for which the Contractor believes additional compensation will or may be due, the nature of the costs involved, the reasons for any extension of time and, insofar as possible, the amount of the claim and the amount of any time extension requested.

30.05. <u>Time for giving notice</u>. The notice of claim must be given to the Project Manager as follows:

(a) If the claim is for an increase in the contract sum, he shall give the Project Manager written notice thereof within ten (10) days after the occurrence of the event giving rise to such claim; in addition, this notice shall be given by the Contractor before proceeding to execute the portion of the work to which the claim relates, except in an emergency endangering life or property, and except where the Contractor could not reasonably have discovered the facts giving rise to the claim prior to commencement of that portion of the work.

(b) All claims for extension of time shall be made in writing to the Project Manager no more than ten (10) days after the occurrence of the delay; otherwise they shall be waived. In the case of a continuing cause of delay, only one claim is necessary.

(c) In all other cases, notice shall be given within ten (10) days after the happening of the event, thing, or occurrence giving rise to the claim.

30.06. <u>Response by County - claims for under \$50,000 and for extensions of time.</u> For claims of less than \$50,000 and for claims for extension of time, County shall respond in writing to any written claim within 45 days of receipt of the claim, or may request, in writing, within 30 days of receipt of the claim any additional documentation supporting the claim or relating to defenses or claims the County may have against the claimant. If further information is thereafter required, it shall be requested and provided pursuant to Public Contract Code Section 20104.2(b)(2). The County's response to the claim, as further documented, shall be submitted to the claimant within 15 days after receipt of the further documentation or within a period of time no greater than that taken by the claimant in producing the additional information, whichever is greater.

30.07. <u>Response by County - claims of \$50,000 or more and less than or equal to</u> <u>\$375,000.</u> For claims of \$50,000 or more and less than or equal to \$375,000, and for all claims not covered by paragraph 30.04, County shall respond in writing to any written claim within 60 days of receipt of the claim, or may request, in writing, within 30 days of receipt of the claim any additional documentation supporting the claim or relating to defenses or claims the County may have against the claimant. If further information is thereafter required, it shall be requested and provided pursuant to Public Contract Code Section 20104.2(c)(2). The County's response to the claim, as further documented, shall be submitted to the claimant within 30 days after receipt of the further documentation or within a period of time no greater than that taken by the claimant in producing the additional information, whichever is greater.

30.08. <u>Prompt response when needed</u>. Whenever it appears that a prompt response is essential, County will respond to claims sooner than the limits prescribed above.

30.09. <u>County's response disputed or not made.</u> If the claimant disputes the County's written response, or if the County fails to respond within the time prescribed, the claimant may so notify the County, in writing, either within 15 days of receipt of the County's response or within 15 days of the County's failure to respond within the time prescribed, respectively, and demand an informal conference to meet and confer for settlement of the issues in dispute. Upon a demand, the County shall schedule a meet-and-confer conference within 30 days for settlement of the dispute.

30.10. <u>Filing of Government Code claims.</u> If the claimant still remains unsatisfied and desires to preserve his right to pursue the matter further, he must then file a claim with the County, pursuant to Government Code sections 900 et seq. or sections 910 et seq.

30.11. <u>Civil action</u>. If the Government Code claim is denied, the claimant may file an action in court. Such action shall be subject to Public Contract Code section 20104.4. This paragraph applies only to claims subject to Public Contract Code section 20104. If a claim is not subject to Public Contract Code section 20104, the claimant's right to file a civil action shall be as otherwise provided by law.

30.12. <u>Claims for damages.</u> Should either party to the contract suffer injury or damage to person or property because of any act or omission of the other party or of any of his employees, agents, or others for whose acts he is legally liable, claim shall be made in writing to such other party within a reasonable time after the first observance of such injury or damage, provided that in no case may such a claim be filed after expiration of any applicable statute of limitations for filing such a claim. Claims against County that are subject to this paragraph shall comply with all procedures set forth in the California Government Code concerning claims against public entities.

30.13. <u>Consistency with Public Contract Code sections 20104 et seq.</u> If any claim arising under this contract is subject to the provisions of Public Contract Code sections 20104 et seq. (Div. 2, Part 3, Chapter 1, Article 1.5), and if the provisions of that Article require a procedure or procedural element different from that established in this contract, then the provisions of that Article shall apply in place of the conflicting procedure or procedural element established herein.

ARTICLE 31. DEFAULT AND TERMINATION OF THE CONTRACT.

31.01. <u>County's right to stop work.</u> If the Contractor fails to correct defective work or fails to supply materials or equipment in accordance with the contract documents, the County may order the Contractor to stop the work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated.

31.02. <u>County's rights on Contractor's default.</u> If the Contractor fails to prosecute the work diligently or fails to perform any provision of the contract, the County may, after seven (7) days' written notice to the Contractor and without prejudice to any other remedy he may have, make good such deficiencies. In such case, any appropriate change order shall be issued deducting from the payments then or thereafter due the Contractor, the cost of correcting such deficiencies, including the cost of the Architect's and other County Contractors' additional services made necessary by such default. Such change order shall not require the consent of the Contractor to be effective. The Project Manager must approve both such action and the amount charged to the Contractor. If the payments then or thereafter due the Contractor are not sufficient to cover such amount, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the County.

31.03. Termination by County.

(a) The County may terminate the performance of the Contractor under this contract, without prejudice to any other right or remedy the County may have, in the manner hereinafter provided, upon certification by the Project Manager that the following circumstances have arisen:

1. the Contractor is adjudged a bankrupt, or makes a general assignment for the benefit of his creditors, or a receiver is appointed on account of his insolvency (except as provided in (e), below);

2. the Contractor refuses or fails, except in cases for which an extension of time is provided, to supply enough properly skilled workers or proper materials;

3. the Contractor fails to make prompt payment to subcontractors, to suppliers of materials or equipment, or to employees;

4. the Contractor disregards laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, or orders of any public authority having jurisdiction; or

6. the Contractor otherwise is guilty of a substantial violation of the contract.

(b) To terminate the performance of the Contractor, County shall first give ten days' written notice to Contractor and his surety, if any, stating County's intent to terminate the performance of the Contractor unless within ten days the grounds for such termination have been removed, and giving his reasons therefore.

(c) If within ten days the grounds for termination are not removed, County may immediately terminate the performance of the Contractor and shall promptly serve

notice of termination on the Contractor and the surety. The surety shall have the right to take over and perform the contract, provided that, within fifteen days after service upon it of said notice of termination, the surety must first give written notice to County that it intends to take over and perform the contract, and within thirty days after service upon it of said notice of termination, the surety must commence performance of the contract. If surety fails to take either of these steps in a timely manner, County may immediately take possession of the Site and of all materials, equipment, tools, construction equipment, and machinery thereon owned by the Contractor and may finish the work by whatever method it may deem expedient.

(d) If within ten (10) days of County's notice of intent to terminate, the grounds for termination are not removed, the Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the work is finished. If, upon completion of the work by County, the unpaid balance of the contract sum exceeds the costs of finishing the work (including compensation for additional architectural, managerial, and administrative services), such excess shall be paid to the Contractor. If such costs exceed such unpaid balance, the Contractor or his surety shall pay the difference to the County. The costs incurred by the County as herein provided shall be certified by the Project Manager.

(e) Notwithstanding the foregoing, performance of the Contractor under this contract may not be terminated, and the contract may not be modified where a trustee in bankruptcy has assumed the contract pursuant to 11 U.S.C. Sec. 365.

31.04. Termination by Contractor.

(a) The Contractor may, upon seven day written notice to the County and the Project Manager, terminate the contract if the work is stopped for a period of forty-five days under an order of any court or other public authority having jurisdiction, or as a result of an act of government, such as a declaration of a national emergency making materials unavailable, through no act or fault of the Contractor or a subcontractor or their agents or employees or any other person performing any of the work under a contract with the Contractor.

(b) To terminate the contract, the Contractor must give written notice to County of such termination, stating the reasons therefore.

(c) The Contractor may then recover from the County payment for all work executed, for any proven loss sustained upon any materials, equipment, tools, construction equipment and machinery, for lost profits, and for all other damages suffered by the Contractor on account of such stoppage of work.

31.05. Termination for Convenience of the County.

(a) The performance of work under this contract may be terminated by County in accordance with the section in whole, or from time to time in part, whenever the County shall determine that termination is in the best interest of the County. Any such

termination shall be effected by delivery to Contractor of a Notice of Termination specifying the extent to which performance of work under the contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.

(b) After receipt of a Notice of Termination, and except as otherwise directed by the County, Contractor shall:

1. stop work under the contract on the date and to the extent specified in the Notice of Termination;

2. place no further orders or subcontracts for materials, services, or facilities except as may be necessary for completion of such portion of the work under the contract as is not terminated;

3. terminate all orders and subcontracts to the extent that they relate to the performance of work terminated by the Notice of Termination;

4. assign to County all the right, title, and interests of Contractor under the orders and subcontracts so terminated, in which case Contractor shall have the right, in its discretion, to settle or pay any or all claims arising out of the termination of such orders and subcontractors if so directed by County;

5. settle all outstanding liabilities and all claims arising out of such termination of orders and subcontracts, subject to the approval of the County;

6. complete performance of such part of the work as shall not have been terminated by the Notice of Termination; and

7. take such action as may be necessary, or as County may direct, for the protection and preservation of the property related to this contract which is in the possession of the Contractor and in which County has, or may acquire, an interest.

(c) After receipt of a Notice of Termination, the Contractor shall submit to County a verified termination claim. Such claim shall be submitted promptly, but in no event later than 30 days from the effective date of termination, unless one or more extensions in writing are granted by the County upon request of Contractor made in writing within such period or authorized extension of the period.

(d) Contractor and County may agree upon the whole or any part of the amount or amounts to be paid to Contractor by reason of the total or partial termination of work pursuant to this article, which amount or amounts may included a reasonable allowance for profit on work done; provided that the total contract price as reduced by the amount of payments otherwise made and as further reduced by the contract price of work not terminated does not exceed the contract sum.

ARTICLE 32. WARRANTIES.

32.01. <u>Warranty as to all work.</u> The Contractor shall guarantee all work performed under this contract against defective materials or workmanship for a period of one year from the date of final acceptance by the County, or for such longer time period as may be prescribed by law or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by

the contract. The Contractor shall remedy any defects appearing within that time period and pay for any damage resulting there from.

32.02. Repair of defective work. Contractor shall, within a reasonable time but in no case longer than fifteen (15) days after receipt of written notice thereof, repair and/or replace any defects in materials or workmanship which may develop during said one-year period and any damage resulting from the repairing or replacing of such defects at his own expense and without cost to County. In the event Contractor fails to remedy any such defect within such reasonable time, County may proceed to have such defects remedied at Contractor's expense, and Contractor shall pay the costs and charges incurred thereby and any other damages of County. Nothing contained in this paragraph shall operate to relieve Contractor from responsibility after one year from the date of final acceptance of the completed work by County as regards damages resulting from defects, both latent and patent, departures from the requirements of the contract, fraud, or such other gross mistakes as amount to fraud, and Contractor shall indemnify, defend and save County harmless from and against liability, loss or damage arising by reason of any and all such matters. Contractor shall transfer to County all guarantees and warranties on equipment included within the project which Contractor receives from material persons and subcontractors. Neither acceptance nor payment nor any provision in these documents shall be deemed a waiver by County nor relieve Contractor of any responsibility under the contract. Notwithstanding the above, failure by the Contractor to take corrective action within 24 hours after personal or telephonic notice by the County on items affecting use of facility, safety, or the preservation of property, will result in the County taking whatever correction action it deems necessary. All costs resulting from such action by the County will be claimed against Contractor or, if necessary, the Contractor's performance bond.

32.03. <u>Title free of liens at time of each progress payment.</u> The Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all work, materials, and equipment covered by an application for payment, whether incorporated in the project or not, will pass to the County upon the receipt of such payment by the Contractor, free and clear of all liens, claims, security interests, or encumbrances.

32.04. <u>Warranty as to liens.</u> No materials, supplies, or equipment for work under this contract shall be purchased subject to any chattel mortgage or under a conditional sale or other agreement by which an interest therein or in any part thereof is retained by seller or supplier. Contractor warrants good title to all materials, supplies, and equipment installed or incorporated in the work and agrees upon completion of all work to deliver the premises, together with all improvements and appurtenances constructed or placed thereon by him, to County free from claims, liens, or charges. Contractor further agrees that neither he nor any person, firm, or corporation furnishing any materials or labor for any work covered by this contract shall have any right to any lien upon the premises or any improvement or appurtenance thereon. Nothing contained in this article, however, shall defeat or impair the right of persons furnishing material or labor under any bond given the Contractor for their protection or any rights under any law permitting such persons to look to funds due Contractor in

the hands of the County, and this provision shall be inserted in all subcontracts and material contracts and notice of its provisions shall be given to all persons furnishing material for work when no formal contract is entered into for such material.

32.05. <u>Other Warranties.</u> In addition to the warranties in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall assign to County through Architect all assignable warranties it obtains from manufacturers or suppliers with respect to any materials, equipment, or fixtures incorporated into the work, but the assignment shall not relieve Contractor of any of its guaranties or obligations. Contractor's guaranties and the Contract Documents shall not act as a bar to Contractor's liability for any third-party claim against Contractor, and are in addition to, not exclusive of, Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, Contractor's obligation to indemnify and defend County and Architect.

32.6. <u>No Limitations</u>. Nothing in this Article 32 shall be construed to establish a period of limitation with respect to any latent or patent defects in the work or claims or liabilities arising there from. The establishment of time periods relates only to the specific obligation of Contractor to correct or cause correction of the work, and has no relationship to the time within which its obligation to comply with the contract documents may be sought to be enforced, nor to the time within which proceedings may be commenced to establish the Contractor's liability with respect to its obligations under the contract documents or in connection with the work.

PART VII. MISCELLANEOUS.

ARTICLE 33. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS.

33.01. <u>State audits.</u> If this contract involves the expenditure of public funds in excess of \$10,000, the contracting parties shall be subject to the examination and audit of the State Auditor of the State of California for a period of three (3) years after final payment under the contract, as required by Government Code Sec. 8546.7. The examination and audit shall be confined to those matters connected with the performance of the contract, including, but not limited to, the costs of administering the contract.

33.02. <u>Governing law.</u> The contract shall be governed by the law of the State of California.

33.03. <u>No assignment.</u> Neither party to the contract shall assign the contract without the written consent of the other, nor shall the Contractor assign any monies due or to become due to him hereunder, without the previous written consent of the County. Should any money due or to become due under this contract be assigned, it shall be subject to a prior lien for services rendered or material supplied for performance of work under this contract in favor of all persons, firms, or corporations rendering such

services or supplying such materials to the extent that claims are filed pursuant to the Civil Code, the Code of Civil Procedure, and/or the Government Code.

33.04. <u>Binding on successors and assigns.</u> The County and Contractor each binds himself, his partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto and to the partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives of such other party in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the contract documents.

33.05. <u>Notices.</u> All notices required or permitted to be given under this contract shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly served (a) when delivered in person to the individual or member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for whom it was intended, or (b) 48 hours after the notice is placed in the U.S. mail, properly addressed to the party to whom the notice is to be delivered, for mailing by registered or certified mail, with postage thereon fully prepaid. The proper address shall be that previously specified in writing by the proposed recipient as the address for mailing notice, or, if none, then the last business address for the recipient known to the person giving the notice.

33.06. <u>Contractual rights and remedies not exclusive</u>. The duties and obligations imposed by the contract documents and the rights and remedies available thereunder shall be in addition to and not a limitation of any duties, obligations, rights, and remedies, otherwise imposed or available by law, except as otherwise specified herein.

33.07. <u>Assignment of anti-trust causes of action</u>. The Contractor and all subcontractors are bound by Public Contract Code section 7103.5, which provides as follows: "In entering into a public works contract or a subcontract to supply goods, services, or materials pursuant to a public works contract, the contractor or subcontractor offers and agrees to assign to the awarding body all rights, title, and interest in and to all causes of action it may have under Section 4 of the Clayton Act (15 USC section 15) or under the Cartwright Act (Chapter 2, commencing with section 16700, of Part 2 of Division 7 of the Business and Professions Code), arising from purchases of goods, services, or materials pursuant to the public works contract or the subcontract. This assignment shall be made and become effective at the time the awarding body tenders final payment to the contractor, without further acknowledgment by the parties."

33.08. <u>Royalties and patents.</u> The Contractor shall pay all royalties and license fees. He shall defend all suits or claims for infringement of any patent rights and shall save the County harmless from loss on account thereof, except that the County shall be responsible for all such loss when a particular design, process, or the product of a particular manufacturer or manufacturers is specified, but if the Contractor has reason to believe that the design, process, or product specified is an infringement of a patent, he shall be responsible for such loss unless he promptly gives such information to the Architect. 33.09. <u>Prohibited interests.</u> No official of County who is authorized in such capacity and on behalf of County to negotiate, make, accept, or approve, or to take part in negotiating, making, accepting or approving any architectural, engineering, inspection, construction or material supply contract or any subcontract in connection with the project, shall become directly or indirectly interested financially in this contract or in any part thereof. No officer, employee, architect, attorney, engineer, or inspector of or for County who is authorized in such capacity and on behalf of County to exercise any executive supervisory or other similar functions in connection with construction of the project shall become directly or indirectly interested financially in this contract or in any part thereof.

33.10. <u>No continuing waiver</u>. A waiver of rights by County or Contractor in one instance hereunder does not constitute a waiver of rights in any similar instance thereafter.

33.11. <u>Taxable possessory interest.</u> The terms of this document may result in the creation of a possessory interest. If such a possessory interest is vested in a private party to this document, the private party may be subjected to the payment of personal property taxes levied on such interest.

SPECIAL CONDITIONS

(Division 00730)

The special conditions below are included as part of the contract for the project.

1. <u>Starting and completion date.</u> Under Article 12 of the General Conditions, the Contractor shall commence and complete work within the following time limits:

The duration to execute the scope of work for the above project is <u>forty-five (45) days)</u> as it pertains to Contractor's Scope of Work for base bid and alternates defined by the contract documents. Additionally, Contractor shall coordinate their work with all other Contractors whose work is affected by the Scope of Work defined in this Agreement. Contractor expressly agrees to provide appropriate labor, material, and equipment in response to adjustments in the Project Schedule made by the Architect during the course of the project in order to maintain the required progress.

2. <u>Hours of work</u>. Work will not commence earlier than 8:00 a.m. without written consent of the County.

3. <u>Site Access.</u> Construction access to interior of the mansion, when required, will be via front entry.

4. <u>Site Cleanup</u>. All construction materials, equipment and debris shall be removed from the staging area at the close of each business day. Equipment and tools are to be stored in the building where the work is underway or taken away at the end of each business day. All existing equipment that must remain due to size is to be covered for the evening and the covering removed prior to the opening of the next business day. All debris will be picked up and properly disposed of at the end of each business day. All debris containers will be covered to prevent the wind and/or vandals from scattering refuse.

5. <u>Site Restoration</u>. All lawn, landscaping and trees are to be protected from construction equipment and/or vehicles. Any compaction, gouging, tearing, removal, or dislocation of the lawn or trees that occurs during the staging and construction process is to be restored to pre-construction quality.

6. <u>Utilities, Disruption of Service.</u> Contractor shall notify the County's representative, in writing, two (2) workdays in advance of any disruption of service, e.g., fire suppression, electrical, water, and the Contractor shall not proceed with the work without written authorization from the County's representative.

7. <u>Contractor Parking</u>. On-street parking is limited. The Contractor will be designated four parking spaces at the parking lot at rear of the mansion and can be used for delivery of materials and construction vehicles. Barricades must be placed showing the Contractor's name to reserve the spaces when the Contractor's vehicles are not at the site either during the day or over night for the next morning.

8. <u>Noise during construction</u>. The construction site is immediately adjacent to a residential area. Although construction noise cannot be eliminated, excessive noise is to be avoided. Contractor will notify the County Project Manager every week of the upcoming weekly schedule. Work on the access to the Branch Library will be scheduled to occur during hours when the Library is not open.

9. <u>Liquidated damages.</u> Pursuant to the Agreement and Article 12 of the General Conditions, the amount of liquidated damages shall be *Five Hundred Dollars (\$500)* per day.

10. <u>Agreement and bonds.</u> Contractor will provide specified number of originals for each of the following:

<u>4</u> Executed Agreements	<u>1</u> Performance Bond
<u>1</u> Payment Bond	<u>1</u> Certificate of Liability Insurance with
	endorsements

11. <u>Contract documents furnished to Contractor</u>. The number of original of the contract documents to be provided under Article 3 of the General Conditions is as follows:

- <u>1</u> fully executed Agreement
- <u>1</u> copy each Addendum
- <u>1</u> copy Project Manual
- <u>1</u> copy Plans and Specifications

12. <u>Supervision</u>. Section 7.05 of the General Conditions require that Contractor employ a competent, qualified superintendent shall provide full time, on-site supervision of all aspects of the work and further require that such superintendent and project manager be satisfactory to the County. If Contractor fails to have such superintendent on-site at any time during the progress of the work, a penalty of One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000.00) per day shall be deducted from the compensation otherwise due to Contractor, for each day on which such failure occurs. Such penalty shall not apply to temporary absences approved in advance by the Architect or County.

13. <u>Owner's Representative</u>. Article 5 and 7. All coordination must be made with the Project Manager. All communication with the Project Manager must be made by the Contractor's Superintendent or Project Manager to maintain control and to prevent misunderstandings. All communication with the Contractor and the County will be in writing.

14. <u>Determining cost for change orders</u>. Section 15.04 of the General Conditions designates the maximum markups allowed by the County.

15. <u>Material Safety Data Sheets (MSDS)</u>. Article 14 and 17. MSDS sheets are required on-site for all materials used in the job.

16. Audit rights. With respect to any Change in the Work, other than one based on an agreed lump sum price, resulting in an increase in the contract sum or extension of the contract time, the Contractor shall cause its subcontractors and sub-subcontractors to afford access to the County at all reasonable times to any books, correspondence, instructions, receipts, vouchers, memoranda, and records of any kind relating thereto, all of which each of them shall maintain for a period of at least three (3) years from and after the date the County makes payment on account of such Change in the Work. The Contractor and its subcontractors and sub-subcontractors shall make the same available within three (3) calendar days following notification to the Contractor of the County's intent to audit, failing which the Contractor's claim for an increase in the contract sum and/or extension of the contract time, as applicable, shall be disallowed, and the Contractor shall have no recourse on account of such disallowance. The Contractor authorizes the County, and shall cause its subcontractors and sub-subcontractors to authorize the County, to check directly with any suppliers of labor and material with respect to any item chargeable to the County under this article, to confirm balances due and to obtain sworn statements and waivers of lien, all if the County so elects.

17. <u>As-built drawings</u>. Per General Conditions Article 8.06 Contractor will be required to maintain a current set of as-built drawings throughout the duration of the project. Upon final completion of the project as outlined in Article 20 of the General Conditions, Contractor will be responsible to provide the close-out documents to the County Project Manager as follows:

- <u>1</u> Half-sized, complete as-built drawing set showing all information from the Contractor, Sub-Constractor, and Sub-Sub-Contractor
- 2 CD's with complete as-built drawings, Operations & Maintenance Manual, and Warranty Certifications (with required contact names, addresses and phone numbers) in pdf format
- <u>2</u> Hardcopies of the Operation & Maintenance Manual for all installed materials and equipment
- 2 Hardcopies of the Warranty Certifications as noted in the Project Manual with required contact names, addresses and phone numbers

18. <u>Partnering</u>. This contract imposes an obligation of good faith and fair dealing in its performance and enforcement. The County intends to encourage the foundation of a cohesive partnership with the Contractor and its principal subcontractors and suppliers. The objectives are effective and efficient contract performance and completion within budget, on schedule, and in accordance with the contract documents.

19. <u>Prevailing Wages – Payment and Posting Requirements.</u> The Department of Industrial Relations has determined the general prevailing rate of per diem wages and the general prevailing rate for holiday and overtime work in the locality in which this work is to be performed for each craft or type of worker needed to execute the contract. It shall be mandatory upon the General Contractor, and upon any subcontractor under him, to pay not less than said specified rates to all workers employed by them in the execution of the contract. The General Contractor is also required to post a copy of the determination of the director of the prevailing rate of per diem wages at the job site (Cal Lab Code 1773.2).

20. <u>Meetings</u>. Contractor will be responsible for attending brief weekly meetings during this contract. The meetings shall be attended by the Contractor's project superintendent and/or project manager and will be located on-site at the project. The Contractor shall bear the administrative costs of their attendance.

21. <u>Submittal Schedule.</u> Upon receipt of the Intent to Award, the Contractor will begin to organize a submittal schedule which will be due to the Architect and County Project Manager no later than the County's projected Notice to Proceed date as listed in the County's overall Project Schedule.

22. <u>Permits.</u> All required permits to start this project will be pulled by the Contractor but paid for direct by the County.

23. <u>Time Extension</u>. No extension of time will be allowed for a schedule delay caused by the Contractor's failure or neglect to construct and maintain all weather approaches or to provide specified pumping and drainage. No extension of time will be allowed for "normal" weather conditions for the particular time of the year.

24. <u>Codes and Standards.</u> This project shall conform to applicable requirements prescribed by governmental bodies having jurisdiction and in accordance with those listed on Sheet A0.1 of the drawings produced by Wald, Ruhnke & Dost Architects, LLP for this project. Should any part of the design fail to comply with such requirements, the discrepancy shall be called to the attention of the Architect and County Project Manager as quickly as possible. Should there by any direct conflict between the drawings and/or specifications and the above rules and regulations, the rules and regulations shall take precedence. However, when the indicated materials, workmanship, arrangement or construction is of a superior quality or capacity to that required by the listed rules and regulations, the drawings and/or specifications shall take precedence. The rulings and interpretations of enforcing agencies shall be considered as part of the regulations.

SECTION 00 24 00 PROCUREMENT SCOPE (Master Scope of Work)

SCOPE OF WORK

BASE BID: REPAIR LIBRARY STAIRS AND MAIN PORCH STAIRS AND OTHER REPAIRS AS DESCRIBED ON PLAN SHEETS:

- A. Remove and replace existing deck boards and sub-deck on the porch and landing (Main Porch). Sheets A2.5, A2.6
- B. Remove and replace existing stair treads and stair side walls. Sheets A2.4, A2.5, A2.6.
- C. Remove existing substructure and slab at stairs in order to place new footings. Sheets A2.4, A2.5
- D. Remove and replace trim, flashing at porch where indicated. Apply preservative and wood treatments where indicated on new and existing wood elements. Sheet A2.6
- E. Prep and paint all new finishes. Prep and paint existing deck boards and existing stair risers. Prep and paint existing handrails and other elements where specified in the Drawings.
- F. Protect all existing construction from damage in the course of the repairs.
- G. Lead: Perform lead remediation, removal and hauling in accordance with the recommendations contained in M3 Environmental Consulting "Limited Lead Sampling at the Porter Vallejo Mansion..." for the handling, removal or demolition of materials identified as or suspected of having LCP.
- H. Repair and seal existing wood gutters and flush all existing metal downspouts as described in Floor Plan Key Note #3 on Sheets A2.2, and A2.3.
- I. Repair ONLY windows 1G, 1H, 2M, 2U and 3K as described in Window Schedule Sheet A2.7 and in Floor Plan Key Note #1 on Sheets A2.1, A2.2, and A2.3.

ADDITIVE ALTERNATE #1: LINE EXISTING WOOD GUTTERS AS DESCRIBED IN DETAIL 4, SHEET A2.6.

ADDITIVE ALTERNATE #2: FURNISH AND INSTALL UP TO 12 NEW SPINDLES AS DESCRIBED IN DETAIL 5, SHEET A2.6

- A. Turned heart redwood to match existing.
- B. Prime and paint to match existing.

ADDITIVE ALTERNATE #3: REPAIR WINDOWS 1M, 1N, 2I, 2J AND 2T AS DESCRIBED IN WINDOW SCHEDULE SHEET A2.7 AND IN FLOOR PLAN KEY NOTE #1 ON SHEETS A2.1, A2.2, AND A2.3.

SECTION 01100 SUMMARY OF WORK

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General and Special Conditions and other Division-1 Specification Sections, apply to this section.

1.2 PROJECT DESCRIPTION

- A. The work to be done under the Contract and in accordance with the Contract Documents consists of performing, installing, furnishing, and supplying all materials, equipment, labor and incidentals necessary or convenient for the installation of that shown, described, and/or indicated on the Contract Documents prepared herewith.
- B. The work consists of but is not necessarily limited to:

Work to be done for Base Bid consists, in general, of: repair of steps and landings to the Main Entry and to the Branch Library, repair to selected windows, and repair and cleaning of gutters and downspouts. Scope for Additive Alternates includes: new linings for existing wood gutters; fabrication and installation of new redwood spindles to replace existing deck and porch spindles that are damaged or missing. The lowest bidder will be determined for the project by adding Base Bid plus Additive Alternates #1, #2 and #3.

1.3 WORK UNDER OTHER CONTRACTS

A. Separate contracts have been let to other contractors for various projects on the County's premises. The Contractor for this contract will be required to schedule and coordinate as necessary this work so as not to conflict with work by other contractors on the premises.

1.4 WORK SEQUENCE

- A. The Work will be conducted in a single phase to provide the least possible interference to the activities of the County's personnel. The work will begin as soon as practicable and shall be pursued to a timely completion within 45 calendar days of Notice to Proceed or sooner as practicable.
- B. Restriction of work hours shall be as defined by the County's Project Manager. Contractor shall submit a detailed work plan with the bid addressing the work to be performed on the Project including a description of mobilization and methods necessary to mitigate rain conditions and delays.
- C. Contractor may work regular business hours, Monday thru Friday 8am to 5pm and may arrange extended work hours and weekend access to meet with aggressive scheduling measures.

1.5 CONTRACTOR USE OF PREMISES

A. General: Limit use of the premises to construction activities in areas indicated. Confine operations to areas within contract limits indicated. Portions of the site beyond areas in which construction operations are indicated are not to be disturbed or accessed. Keep non-work areas clear of

equipment, material and debris at all times.

B. Keep driveways and entrances serving the premises clear and available to the County and the County's employees at all times. Do not use these areas for parking or storage of materials. Schedule deliveries to minimize space and time requirements for storage of materials and equipment on site. Specific staging areas for contractor's materials and equipment to be defined by Project Manager.

1.6 COUNTY OCCUPANCY

A. Full County Occupancy at adjacent facilities. The County will occupy sites adjacent to the project area during the entire construction period. Cooperate with the County during construction operations to minimize conflicts and facilitate County usage. Perform the Work so as not to interfere with the County's operations.

1.7 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- A. The Contractor shall provide adequate protection to the work, his workmen, the General Public, and the County's property.
- B. The Contractor shall use all means and precautions necessary to insure on site safety during construction. All OSHA construction requirements covering a project of this type will be required of the Contractor.
- C. All fencing and security measures must be implemented before work starts.
- D. The Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of his work that may be required to make its several parts come together properly as shown upon or reasonably implied from the drawings and specifications for the completed Project.
- E. The Contractor shall be held responsible for any cost caused by defective or ill-timed work. Except as otherwise expressly provided in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall not cut or alter any work without the consent of County.
- F. All alteration work shall be executed in accordance with the drawings and in conformity with the specification section for the class of work concerned. Materials and finishes shall match the existing work as closely as possible, unless shown, indicated, or scheduled to be otherwise.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS: (Not applicable).

PART 3 - EXECUTION (Not applicable).

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01200 PRICE AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES
- A. Applications for payment.
- B. Change procedures.
- C. Defect assessment.

1.2 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

- A. Submit one copy of each application for payment on Contractor's formatted invoice form.
- B. Content and Format: Utilize Schedule of Values for listing items in Application for Payment.
- C. Payment Period: Submit at one month intervals and upon Substantial Completion of Work.
- D. Substantiating Data: When Owner requires substantiating information, submit data justifying dollar amounts in question. Include the following with Application for Payment:
 - 1. Partial release of liens from major subcontractors and vendors.
 - 2. Affidavits attesting to off-site stored products.
- 1.3 CHANGE PROCEDURES
- A. Submittals: Submit name of individual authorized to receive change documents, and be responsible for informing others in Contractor's employ or Subcontractors of changes to the Work.
- B. The County will advise of minor changes in the Work not involving adjustment to Contract Sum/Price or Contract Time by issuing supplemental instructions in the most appropriate format.
- C. The County may issue a Proposal Request and/or a Notice of Change including a detailed description of proposed change with supplementary or revised Drawings and specifications, a change in Contract Time for executing the change with stipulation of overtime work required and the period of time during which the requested price will be considered valid. Contractor will prepare and submit estimate within 10 days.
- D. Contractor may propose changes by submitting a request for change to County, describing proposed change and its full effect on the Work. Include a statement describing reason for the change, and effect on Contract Sum/Price and Contract Time with full documentation and a statement describing effect on Work by separate or other Contractors.
- E. Stipulated Sum/Price Change Order: Based on Proposal Request and Contractor's fixed price quotation or Contractor's request for Change Order as approved by Owner.

- F. Unit Price Change Order: For contract unit prices and quantities, the Change Order will be executed on fixed unit price basis. For unit costs or quantities of units of work which are not pre-determined, execute Work under Construction Change Directive. Changes in Contract Sum/Price or Contract Time will be computed as specified for Change Order.
- G. Construction Change Directive: Owner may issue directive, on appropriate format, signed by Owner, instructing Contractor to proceed with change in the Work, for subsequent inclusion in a Change Order. Document will describe changes in the Work, and designate method of determining any change in Contract Sum/Price or Contract Time. Promptly execute change.
- H. Document each quotation for change in cost or time with sufficient data to allow evaluation of quotation.
- I. Execution of Change Orders: Owner will issue Change Orders for signatures of parties as provided in Conditions of the Contract.
- J. Correlation Of Contractor Submittals:
 - 1. Promptly revise Schedule of Values and Application for Payment forms to record each authorized Change Order as separate line item and adjust Contract Sum/Price.
 - 2. Promptly revise progress schedules to reflect change in Contract Time, revise subschedules to adjust times for other items of work affected by the change, and resubmit.
 - 3. Promptly enter changes in Project Record Documents.
- 1.4 DEFECT ASSESSMENT
- A. Replace the Work, or portions of the Work, not conforming to specified requirements.
- B. If, in the opinion of the Owner it is not practical to remove and replace the Work, the Owner will direct appropriate remedy or adjust payment.
- C. Authority of Owner to assess defects and identify payment adjustments is final.
- D. Non-Payment For Rejected Products: Payment will not be made for rejected products for any of the following:
 - 1. Products wasted or disposed of in a manner that is not acceptable.
 - 2. Products determined as unacceptable before or after placement.
 - 3. Products not completely unloaded from transporting vehicle.
 - 4. Products placed beyond lines and levels of required Work.
 - 5. Products remaining on hand after completion of the Work.
 - 6. Loading, hauling, and disposing of rejected products.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - Not Used

PART 3 EXECUTION - Not Used

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01300 ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES
- A. Coordination and project conditions.
- B. Field engineering.
- C. Preconstruction meeting.
- D. Site mobilization meeting.
- E. Progress meetings.
- F. Pre-installation meetings.
- G. Cutting and patching.
- H. Special procedures.
- 1.2 COORDINATION AND PROJECT CONDITIONS
- A. Coordinate scheduling, submittals, and Work of various sections of Project Manual to ensure efficient and orderly sequence of installation of interdependent construction elements.
- B. Verify utility requirements and characteristics of operating equipment are compatible with building utilities. Coordinate work of various sections having interdependent responsibilities for installing, connecting to, and placing in service, operating equipment.
- C. Coordinate space requirements, supports, and installation of mechanical and electrical Work indicated diagrammatically on Drawings. Follow routing shown for pipes, ducts, and conduit, as closely as practicable; place runs parallel with lines of building. Utilize spaces efficiently to maximize accessibility for other installations, for maintenance, and for repairs.
- D. In finished areas, conceal pipes, ducts, and wiring within construction. Coordinate locations of fixtures and outlets with finish elements.
- E. Coordinate completion and clean-up of Work of separate sections in preparation for Substantial Completion
- F. After Owner occupancy of premises, coordinate access to site for correction of defective Work and Work not in accordance with Contract Documents, to minimize disruption of Owner's activities.

1.3 FIELD ENGINEERING

Not used

- 1.4 PRECONSTRUCTION MEETING
- A. Owner will schedule meeting after Notice to Proceed.
- B. Attendance Required: County and Contractor.
- C. Agenda:
 - 1. Distribution of Contract Documents.
 - 2. Submission of list of products, schedule of values, and progress schedule.
 - 3. Designation of personnel representing parties in Contract, and County.
 - 4. Procedures and processing of field decisions, submittals, substitutions, applications for payments, proposal request, Change Orders, and Contract closeout procedures.
 - 5. Scheduling.
 - 6. Use of Premises by Contractor

- 7. Facilities and utilities provided by Owner.
- 8. Access and Security on site
- D. Record minutes and distribute copies within two days after meeting to participants, with one copy to County, and those affected by decisions made.
- 1.5 SITE MOBILIZATION MEETING
- A. Owner will schedule meeting at Project site prior to Contractor occupancy.
- B. Attendance Required: Owner, Contractor, Contractor's Superintendent, and major Subcontractors.
- C. Agenda:
 - 1. Use of premises by Owner and Contractor.
 - 2. Owner's requirements.
 - 3. Construction facilities and controls provided by Owner.
 - 4. Temporary utilities provided by Owner.
 - 5. Survey and building layout.
 - 6. Security and housekeeping procedures.
 - 7. Schedules.
 - 8. Application for payment procedures.
 - 9. Procedures for testing.
 - 10. Procedures for maintaining record documents.
 - 11. Requirements for start-up of equipment.
 - 12. Inspection and acceptance of equipment put into service during construction period.
- D. Record minutes and distribute copies within two days after meeting to participants, with one copy to County, and those affected by decisions made.
- 1.6 PROGRESS MEETINGS

Not used.

- 1.7 PRE-INSTALLATION MEETINGS
- A. When required in individual specification sections, convene pre-installation meetings at Project site prior to commencing work of specific section.
- B. Require attendance of parties directly affecting, or affected by, Work of specific section.
- C. Notify County four days in advance of meeting date.
- D. Prepare agenda and preside at meeting:
 - 1. Review conditions of installation, preparation and installation procedures.
 - 2. Review coordination with related work.
- E. Record minutes and distribute copies within two days after meeting to participants, with one copy to County, and those affected by decisions made.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - Not Used

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 CUTTING AND PATCHING
- A. Employ skilled and experienced installer to perform cutting and patching.
- B. Submit written request in advance of cutting or altering elements affecting:
 - 1. Structural integrity of element.
 - 2. Integrity of weather-exposed or moisture-resistant elements.
 - 3. Efficiency, maintenance, or safety of element.

- 4. Visual qualities of sight exposed elements.
- 5. Work of Owner or separate contractor.
- C. Execute cutting, fitting, and patching to complete Work, and to:
 - 1. Fit the several parts together, to integrate with other Work.
 - 2. Uncover Work to install or correct ill-timed Work.
 - 3. Remove and replace defective and non-conforming Work.
 - 4. Provide openings in elements of Work for penetrations of mechanical and electrical Work.
- D. Execute work by methods to avoid damage to other Work, and to provide proper surfaces to receive patching and finishing.
- E. Restore Work with new products in accordance with requirements of Contract Documents.
- F. Fit Work tight to pipes, sleeves, ducts, conduit, and other penetrations through surfaces.
- G. Maintain integrity of wall, ceiling, or floor construction; completely seal voids.
- H. Refinish surfaces to match adjacent finishes. For continuous surfaces, refinish to nearest intersection; for assembly, refinish entire unit.
- I. Identify hazardous substances or conditions exposed during the Work to County for decision or remedy.

3.2 SPECIAL PROCEDURES

- A. Materials: As specified in product sections; match existing with new products [and salvaged products] for patching and extending work.
- B. Employ skilled and experienced installer to perform alteration work.
- C. Cut, move, or remove items as necessary for access to alterations and renovation Work. Replace and restore at completion.
- D. Remove unsuitable material not marked for salvage, including rotted wood, corroded metals, and deteriorated masonry and concrete. Replace materials as specified for finished Work.
- E. Remove debris and abandoned items from area and from concealed spaces.
- F. Prepare surface and remove surface finishes to permit installation of new work and finishes.
- G. Close openings in exterior surfaces to protect existing work from weather and extremes of temperature and humidity.
- H. Remove, cut, and patch Work in manner to minimize damage and to permit restoring products and finishes to original condition.
- I. Where new Work abuts or aligns with existing, provide smooth and even transition. Patch Work to match existing adjacent Work in texture and appearance.
- J. When finished surfaces are cut so that smooth transition with new Work is not possible, terminate existing surface along straight line at natural line of division and submit recommendation to County for review.
- K. Where change of plane of 1/4 inch or more occurs, submit recommendation for providing smooth transition to County for review.
- L. Refinish trim to original condition.
- M. Patch or replace portions of existing surfaces which are damaged, lifted, discolored, or showing other imperfections.
- N. Finish surfaces as specified in individual product sections.

END OF SECTION

01330 – Submittal Procedures PROJECT 8545, BID #10321 PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING AND PAINT Page 1 of 4

SECTION 01330 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES
- A. Submittal procedures.
- B. Construction progress schedules.
- C. Proposed products list.
- D. Product data.
- E. Shop drawings.
- F. Samples.
- G. Design data.
- H. Test reports.
- I. Certificates.
- J. Manufacturer's instructions.
- K. Manufacturer's field reports.
- L. Erection drawings.
- M. Construction photographs.
- 1.2 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES
- A. Transmit each submittal with Contractor form acceptable to County.
- B. Sequentially number transmittal forms. Mark revised submittals with original number and sequential alphabetic suffix.
- C. Identify Project, Contractor, subcontractor and supplier; pertinent drawing and detail number, and specification section number, appropriate to submittal.
- D. Apply Contractor's stamp, signed or initialed certifying that review, approval, verification of products required, field dimensions, adjacent construction Work, and coordination of information is in accordance with requirements of the Work and Contract Documents.
- E. Schedule submittals to expedite Project, and deliver to County at business address. Coordinate submission of related items.
- F. For each submittal for review, allow 15 days excluding delivery time to and from Contractor.
- G. Identify variations from Contract Documents and product or system limitations which may be detrimental to successful performance of completed Work.
- H. Allow space on submittals for Contractor and County review stamps.
- I. When revised for resubmission, identify changes made since previous submission.

- J. Distribute copies of reviewed submittals as appropriate. Instruct parties to promptly report inability to comply with requirements.
- K. Submittals not requested will not be recognized or processed.
- 1.3 CONSTRUCTION PROGRESS SCHEDULES
- A. Submit preliminary outline Schedules within 15 days after date established in Notice to Proceed for coordination with County's requirements. After review, submit detailed schedules within 15 days modified to accommodate revisions recommended by County.
- B. Submit revised Progress Schedules with every Application for Payment.
- C. Distribute copies of reviewed schedules to Project site file, subcontractors, suppliers, and other concerned parties.
- D. Instruct recipients to promptly report, in writing, problems anticipated by projections indicated in schedules.
- E. Show complete sequence of construction by activity, identifying Work of separate stages and other logically grouped activities. Indicate early and late start, early and late finish, float dates, and duration.
- F. Revisions To Schedules:
 - 1. Indicate progress of each activity to date of submittal, and projected completion date of each activity.
 - 2. Identify activities modified since previous submittal, major changes in scope, and other identifiable changes.
 - 3. Prepare narrative report to define problem areas, anticipated delays, and impact on Schedule. Report corrective action taken, or proposed, and its effect [including effect of changes on schedules of separate contractors].
- 1.4 PROPOSED PRODUCTS LIST
- A. Within 15 days after date of Notice to Proceed, submit list of major products proposed for use, with name of manufacturer, trade name, and model number of each product.
- B. For products specified only by reference standards, give manufacturer, trade name, model or catalog designation, and reference standards.
- 1.5 PRODUCT DATA
- A. Product Data: Submit to County for review for limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and design concept expressed in Contract Documents.
- B. Submit number of copies Contractor requires, plus one copy that County will retain.
- C. Mark each copy to identify applicable products, models, options, and other data. Supplement manufacturers' standard data to provide information specific to this Project.
- D. Indicate product utility and electrical characteristics, utility connection requirements, and location of utility outlets for service for functional equipment and appliances.

E. After review, produce copies and distribute in accordance with SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES article and for record documents described in Section 01700 - Execution Requirements.

1.6 SHOP DRAWINGS

- A. Shop Drawings: Submit to County for review for limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and design concept expressed in Contract Documents.
- B. Indicate special utility and electrical characteristics, utility connection requirements, and location of utility outlets for service for functional equipment and appliances.
- C. Submit number of opaque reproductions Contractor requires, plus one copy that County will retain.
- D. After review, produce copies and distribute in accordance with SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES article and for record documents described in Section 01700 Execution Requirements.
- 1.7 SAMPLES
- A. Samples: Submit to County for review for limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and design concept expressed in Contract Documents.
- B. Samples For Selection as Specified in Product Sections:
 - 1. Submit to County for aesthetic, color, or finish selection.
 - 2. Submit samples of finishes from full range of manufacturers' standard colors, for County selection.
- C. Submit samples to illustrate functional and aesthetic characteristics of Products, with integral parts and attachment devices. Coordinate sample submittals for interfacing work.
- D. Include identification on each sample, with full Project information.
- E. Submit number of samples specified in individual specification sections; County will retain one sample.
- F. Reviewed samples which may be used in the Work are indicated in individual specification sections.
- G. Samples will not be used for testing purposes unless specifically stated in specification section.
- H. After review, produce duplicates and distribute in accordance with SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES article and for record documents purposes described in Section 01700 Execution Requirements.
- 1.8 DESIGN DATA
- A. Submit one copy to County for files.
- B. Submit for information for limited purpose of assessing conformance with information given and design concept expressed in Contract Documents.

- 1.9 TEST REPORTS
- A. Submit one copy for County for files.
- B. Submit test reports for information for limited purpose of assessing conformance with information given and design concept expressed in Contract Documents.
- 1.10 CERTIFICATES
- A. When specified in individual specification sections, submit certification by manufacturer, installation/application subcontractor, or Contractor to County, in quantities specified for Product Data.
- B. Indicate material or product conforms to or exceeds specified requirements. Submit supporting reference data, affidavits, and certifications as appropriate.
- C. Certificates may be recent or previous test results on material or Product, but must be acceptable to County.
- 1.11 MANUFACTURER'S INSTRUCTIONS
- A. When specified in individual specification sections, submit printed instructions for delivery, storage, assembly, installation, start-up, adjusting, and finishing, to County in quantities specified for Product Data.
- B. Indicate special procedures, perimeter conditions requiring special attention, and special environmental criteria required for application or installation.
- 1.12 MANUFACTURER'S FIELD REPORTS
- A. Submit reports for County's benefit.
- B. Submit report within 30 days of observation to County for information.
- C. Submit for information for limited purpose of assessing conformance with information given and design concept expressed in Contract Documents.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - Not Used

PART 3 EXECUTION - Not Used

HISTORIC TREATMENT PROCEDURES

SECTION 013591

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Section includes general protection and treatment procedures for all Project areas and the following specific work:
 - 1. Historic removal, dismantling and replacement repair work

1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

A. Related sections 024119 Selective Demolition

1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. Consolidate: To strengthen loose or deteriorated materials in place.
- B. Dismantle: To disassemble and detach items by hand from existing construction to the limits indicated, using small hand tools and small one-hand power tools, so as to protect nearby historic surfaces; and legally dispose of dismantled items off-site, unless indicated to be salvaged or reinstalled.
- C. Existing to Remain: Existing items that are not to be removed or dismantled.
- D. Historic: Spaces, areas, rooms, surfaces, materials, finishes, and overall appearance which are important to the successful preservation, restoration and reconstruction as determined by Architect. All project areas are designated as historic.
- E. Match: To blend with adjacent construction and manifest no apparent difference in material type, species, cut, form, detail, color, grain, texture, or finish; as approved by Architect.
- F. Reconstruct: To remove existing item, replicate damaged or missing components, and reinstall in original position with specific materials indicated in the specifications or on the drawings.
- G. Refinish: To remove existing finishes to base material and apply new finish to match original or as otherwise indicated in the specifications or on the drawings.
- H. Reinstall: To protect removed or dismantled item, repair and clean it as indicated for reuse, and reinstall it in original position, or where indicated on the drawings.
- I. Remove: Specifically for historic spaces, areas, rooms, and surfaces, the term means to detach an item from existing construction to the limits indicated, using hand tools and hand-operated

power equipment, and legally dispose of it off-site, unless indicated to be salvaged or reinstalled.

- J. Repair: To correct damage and defects, retaining existing materials, features, and finishes while employing as little new material as possible. Includes patching, piecing-in, splicing, consolidating, or otherwise reinforcing or upgrading materials.
- K. Replace: To remove, duplicate, and reinstall entire item with new material. The original item is the pattern for creating duplicates unless otherwise indicated.
- L. Replicate: To reproduce in exact detail, materials, and finish unless otherwise indicated.
- M. Reproduce: To fabricate a new item, accurate in detail to the original, and in either the same or a similar material as the original, unless otherwise indicated.
- N. Restore: To consolidate, replicate, reproduce, repair, and refinish as required to achieve the indicated results.
- O. Retain: To keep existing items that are not to be removed or dismantled.
- P. Reversible: New construction work, treatments, or processes that can be removed or undone in the future without damaging historic materials unless otherwise indicated.
- Q. Salvage: To protect removed or dismantled items and deliver them to Owner ready for reuse.
- R. Stabilize: To provide structural reinforcement of unsafe or deteriorated items while maintaining the essential form as it exists at present; also, to reestablish a weather-resistant enclosure.
- S. Strip: To remove existing finish down to base material unless otherwise indicated.

1.4 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Construction Schedule for Historic Treatments: Indicate for entire Project the following for each activity to be performed in historic spaces, areas, and rooms, and on historic surfaces:
 - 1. Detailed sequence of historic treatment work, with starting and ending dates, coordinated with Owner's continuing operations and other known work in progress.
 - 2. Utility Services: Indicate how long utility services will be interrupted.
- B. Preconstruction Documentation: Show preexisting conditions of adjoining construction and site improvements, including finish surfaces, that might be misconstrued as damage caused by Contractor's historic treatment operations.
- C. Historic Treatment Program: Submit before work begins.
- D. Fire-Prevention Plan: Submit before work begins.

1.5 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Historic Treatment Specialist Qualifications: An experienced firm regularly engaged in historic treatments similar in nature, materials, design, and extent to this work as specified in each section, and that has completed a minimum of two (2) recent projects with a record of successful in-service performance that demonstrate the firm's qualifications to perform this work.
 - 1. Field Supervisor Qualifications: Full-time supervisors experienced in historic treatment work similar in nature, material, design, and extent to that indicated for this Project. Supervisors shall be on Project site during times that historic treatment work is in progress. Supervisors shall not be changed during Project except for causes beyond the control of the specialist firm.
 - 2. Worker Qualification: Persons who are experienced in historic treatment work of types they will be performing.
- B. Historic Treatment Program: Prepare a written plan for historic treatment for whole Project, including each phase or process and protection of surrounding materials during operations. Describe in detail materials, methods, and equipment to be used for each phase of work. Show compliance with indicated methods and procedures specified in this and other Sections.
 - 1. Dust and Noise Control: Include locations of proposed temporary dust- and noise-control partitions and means of egress from occupied areas coordinated with continuing on-site operations and other known work in progress.
 - 2. Debris Hauling: Include plans clearly marked to show debris hauling routes, and locations and details of temporary protective barriers.
- C. Fire-Prevention Plan: Prepare a written plan for preventing fires during the Work, including placement of fire extinguishers, fire blankets, rag buckets, or other fire-prevention devices during each phase or process. Coordinate plan with Owner's fire-protection equipment and requirements.
- D. Regulatory Requirements: Comply with notification regulations of authorities having jurisdiction before beginning removal and dismantling work. Comply with hauling and disposal regulations of authorities having jurisdiction.
- E. Standards: Comply with ANSI/ASSE A10.6.
- F. Historic Treatment Preconstruction Conference: Conduct conference at the Project site.

1.6 STORAGE AND PROTECTION OF HISTORIC MATERIALS

- A. Historic Materials for Reinstallation: Existing Deck Boards
 - 1. Repair and clean historic items as indicated and to functional condition for reuse.
 - 2. Reinstall items in locations indicated. Comply with installation requirements for new materials and equipment unless otherwise indicated. Provide connections, supports, and miscellaneous materials to make item functional for use indicated.

- B. Existing Historic Materials to Remain: Protect construction indicated to remain against damage and soiling from construction work. Where permitted by Architect, items may be dismantled and taken to a suitable, protected storage location during construction work and reinstalled in their original locations after historic treatment and construction work in the vicinity is complete.
- C. Storage and Protection: When taken from their existing locations, catalog and store historic items within a weathertight enclosure where they are protected from wetting by rain or ground water.
 - 1. Identify each item with a nonpermanent mark to document its original location. Indicate original locations on plans elevations, sections, or photographs by annotating the identifying marks.
 - 2. Secure stored materials to protect from theft.

1.7 PROJECT CONDITIONS

- A. Owner's tenants and library patrons will occupy building interiors and use common walkway areas immediately adjacent to removal and dismantling area. Conduct removal and dismantling work so Owner's tenants and library patrons will not be disrupted.
- B. Hazardous Materials: It is not expected that hazardous materials will be encountered in the Work.
 - 1. If materials suspected of containing hazardous materials are encountered, do not disturb; immediately notify Architect and Owner. Owner will remove hazardous materials under a separate contract.
- C. Storage or sale of removed or dismantled items on-site is not permitted unless otherwise indicated.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS - (Not Used)

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Preparation for Removal and Dismantling: Examine construction to be removed or dismantled to determine best methods to safely and effectively perform removal and dismantling work. Examine adjacent work to determine what protective measures will be necessary. Make explorations, probes, and inquiries as necessary to determine condition of construction to be removed or dismantled and location of utilities and services to remain that may be hidden by construction that is to be removed or dismantled.
 - 1. Verify that affected utilities have been disconnected and capped.
 - 2. Inventory and record the condition of items to be removed and dismantled for reinstallation or salvage.

- 3. Before removal or dismantling of existing building elements that will be reproduced or duplicated in final Work, make permanent record of measurements, materials, and construction details required to make exact reproduction.
- B. Perform surveys as the Work progresses to detect hazards resulting from historic treatment procedures.

3.2 PROTECTION, GENERAL

- A. Ensure that supervisory personnel are on-site and on duty when historic treatment work begins and during its progress.
- B. Protect persons and surrounding surfaces of building from harm resulting from historic treatment procedures.
 - 1. Use only proven protection methods, appropriate to each area and surface being protected.
 - 2. Provide barricades, barriers, and temporary directional signage to exclude public from areas where historic treatment work is being performed.
 - 3. Erect temporary protective covers over walkways and at points of pedestrian entrance and exit that must remain in service during course of historic treatment work.
 - 4. Contain dust and debris generated by removal and dismantling work and prevent it from reaching the public or adjacent surfaces.
 - 5. Protect floors and other surfaces along haul routes from damage, wear, and staining.
 - 6. Provide supplemental sound-control treatment to isolate removal and dismantling work from other areas of the building.
- C. Temporary Protection of Historic Materials:
 - 1. Protect existing historic materials with temporary protections and construction. Do not deface or remove existing materials.
 - 2. Do not attach temporary protection to historic surfaces except as indicated as part of the historic treatment program and approved by Architect.
- D. Comply with each product manufacturer's written instructions for protections and precautions. Protect against adverse effects of products and procedures on people and adjacent materials, components, and vegetation.
- E. Utility and Communications Services:
 - 1. Notify Owner, Architect, authorities having jurisdiction, and entities owning or controlling wires, conduits, pipes, and other services affected by the historic treatment work before commencing operations.
 - 2. Disconnect and cap pipes and services as required by authorities having jurisdiction, as required for the historic treatment work.
 - 3. Maintain existing services unless otherwise indicated; keep in service, and protect against damage during operations. Provide temporary services during interruptions to existing utilities.

3.3 PROTECTION DURING APPLICATION OF CHEMICALS

- A. Protect surrounding surfaces of building being restored from harm or damage resulting from applications of chemical cleaners and paint removers.
- B. Cover adjacent surfaces with protective materials that are proven to resist chemicals selected for Project unless chemicals being used will not damage adjacent surfaces as indicated in historic treatment program. Use covering materials and masking agents that are waterproof, UV resistant, and will not stain or leave residue on surfaces to which they are applied. Apply protective materials according to manufacturer's written instructions. Do not apply liquid masking agents or adhesives to painted or porous surfaces. When no longer needed, promptly remove protective materials.
- C. Neutralize and collect alkaline and acid wastes and legally dispose of off Owner's property.
- D. Collect and dispose of runoff from chemical operations by legal means and in a manner that prevents soil contamination, soil erosion, undermining of paving and foundations, damage to landscaping, or water penetration into building interior.

3.4 PROTECTION FROM FIRE

- A. General: Follow fire-prevention plan and the following.
 - 1. Remove and keep area free of combustibles including, rubbish, paper, waste, and chemicals, except to the degree necessary for the immediate work.
 - a. If combustible material cannot be removed, provide fire blankets to cover such materials.
 - 2. Prohibit smoking by all persons within Project work and staging areas.
- B. Heat-Generating Equipment and Combustible Materials: Comply with the following procedures while performing work with heat-generating equipment or highly combustible materials, including welding, torch-cutting, soldering, brazing, paint removal with heat, or other operations where open flames or implements utilizing high heat or combustible solvents and chemicals are anticipated:
 - 1. As far as practical, restrict heat-generating equipment to shop areas or outside the building.
 - 2. Do not perform work with heat-generating equipment in or near rooms or in areas where flammable liquids or explosive vapors are present or thought to be present. Use a combustible gas indicator test to ensure that the area is safe.
 - 3. Use fireproof baffles to prevent flames, sparks, hot gases, or other high-temperature material from reaching surrounding combustible material.
 - 4. Prevent the spread of sparks and particles of hot metal through open windows, doors, holes, and cracks in floors, walls, ceilings, roofs, and other openings.
- C. Fire Extinguishers, Fire Blankets, and Rag Buckets: Maintain fire extinguishers, fire blankets, and rag buckets for disposal of rags with combustible liquids. Maintain each as suitable for the

type of fire risk in each work area. Ensure that nearby personnel are trained in fire-extinguisher and blanket operation.

3.5 GENERAL HISTORIC TREATMENT

- A. Ensure that supervisory personnel are present when historic treatment work begins and during its progress.
- B. Halt the process of deterioration and stabilize conditions, unless otherwise indicated. Perform work as indicated on Drawings. Follow the procedures in subparagraphs below and procedures approved in historic treatment program:
 - 1. Retain as much existing material as possible; repair and consolidate rather than replace.
 - 2. Use additional material or structure to reinforce, strengthen, prop, tie, and support existing material or structure.
 - 3. Use reversible processes wherever possible.
 - 4. Use historically accurate repair and replacement materials and techniques unless otherwise indicated.
 - 5. Record existing work before each procedure (preconstruction) and progress during the work with digital preconstruction documentation.
- C. Notify Architect of visible changes in the integrity of material or components whether due to environmental causes including biological attack, UV degradation, freezing, or thawing; or due to structural defects including cracks, movement, or distortion.
 - 1. Do not proceed with the work in question until directed by Architect.
- D. Where missing features are indicated to be repaired or replaced, provide features whose designs are based on accurate duplications rather than on conjectural designs, subject to approval of Architect.
- E. Where Work requires existing features to be removed or dismantled and reinstalled, perform these operations without damage to the material itself, to adjacent materials, or to the substrate.
- F. Identify new and replacement materials and features with permanent marks hidden in the completed work to distinguish them from original materials. Record a legend of identification marks and the locations of the items on record Drawings.

3.6 HISTORIC REMOVAL AND DISMANTLING

- A. General: Have removal and dismantling work performed by a qualified historic treatment specialist.
- B. Perform work according to the historic treatment program.
- C. Water-Mist Sprinkling: Use water-mist sprinkling and other wet methods to control dust only with adequate, approved procedures and equipment that ensure that such water will not create a hazard or adversely affect other building areas or materials.

D. Anchorages:

- 1. Follow specification sections and drawings for wall re-plastering.
- 2. Remove anchorages associated with removed items.
- 3. Dismantle anchorages associated with dismantled items.
- 4. In historic surfaces, patch or repair holes created by anchorage removal or dismantling according to Section specific to the historic surface being patched.

SECTION 01400 QUALITY REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES
- A. Quality control and control of installation.
- B. Tolerances.
- C. References.
- D. Testing and inspection services.
- E. Manufacturers' field services.
- F. Examination.
- G. Preparation.
- 1.2 QUALITY CONTROL AND CONTROL OF INSTALLATION
- A. Monitor quality control over suppliers, manufacturers, products, services, site conditions, and workmanship, to produce Work of specified quality.
- B. Comply with manufacturers' instructions, including each step in sequence.
- C. When manufacturers' instructions conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from County before proceeding.
- D. Comply with specified standards as minimum quality for the Work except where more stringent tolerances, codes, or specified requirements indicate higher standards or more precise workmanship.
- E. Perform Work by persons qualified to produce required and specified quality.
- F. Verify field measurements are as indicated on Shop Drawings or as instructed by manufacturer.
- G. Secure products in place with positive anchorage devices designed and sized to withstand stresses, vibration, physical distortion, or disfigurement.
- 1.3 TOLERANCES
- A. Monitor fabrication and installation tolerance control of products to produce acceptable Work. Do not permit tolerances to accumulate.

- B. Comply with manufacturers' tolerances. When manufacturers' tolerances conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from County before proceeding.
- C. Adjust products to appropriate dimensions; position before securing products in place.
- 1.4 REFERENCES
- A. For products or workmanship specified by association, trade, or other consensus standards, comply with requirements of standard, except when more rigid requirements are specified or are required by applicable codes.
- B. Conform to reference standard by date of issue current on date of Contract Documents, except where specific date is established by code.
- C. Obtain copies of standards where required by product specification sections.
- D. When specified reference standards conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from County before proceeding.
- E. Neither contractual relationships, duties, nor responsibilities of parties in Contract nor those of County shall be altered from Contract Documents by mention or inference otherwise in reference documents.
- 1.5 TESTING AND INSPECTION SERVICES
- A. County will employ and pay for specified services of an independent firm to perform testing and inspection.
- B. The independent firm will perform tests, inspections and other services specified in individual specification sections and as required by County.
- 1. Laboratory: Authorized to operate in State of California.
- 2. Laboratory Staff: Maintain full time registered Engineer or specialist on staff to review services.
- 3. Testing Equipment: Calibrated at reasonable intervals with devices of an accuracy traceable to National Bureau of Standards or accepted values of natural physical constants.
- C. Testing, inspections and source quality control may occur on or off project site. Perform off-site testing as required by County.
- D. Reports will be submitted by independent firm to County, indicating observations and results of tests and indicating compliance or non-compliance with Contract Documents.
- E. Cooperate with independent firm; furnish samples of materials, design mix, equipment, tools, storage, safe access, and assistance by incidental labor as requested.

- 1. Notify County and independent firm 24 hours prior to expected time for operations requiring services.
- 2. Make arrangements with independent firm and pay for additional samples and tests required for Contractor's use.
- F. Testing and employment of testing agency or laboratory shall not relieve Contractor of obligation to perform Work in accordance with requirements of Contract Documents.
- G. Re-testing or re-inspection required because of non-conformance to specified requirements shall be performed by same independent firm on instructions by County. Payment for re-testing or re-inspection will be charged to Contractor by deducting testing charges from Contract Sum/Price.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - Not Used

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 EXAMINATION
- A. Verify existing site conditions and substrate surfaces are acceptable for subsequent Work. Beginning new Work means acceptance of existing conditions.
- B. Verify existing substrate is capable of structural support or attachment of new Work being applied or attached.
- C. Examine and verify specific conditions described in individual specification sections.
- D. Verify utility services are available, of correct characteristics, and in correct locations.
- 3.2 PREPARATION
- A. Clean substrate surfaces prior to applying next material or substance.
- B. Seal cracks or openings of substrate prior to applying next material or substance.
- C. Apply manufacturer required or recommended substrate primer, sealer, or conditioner prior to applying new material or substance in contact or bond.

01500 – Temporary Facilities and Controls PROJECT 8545, BID #10321 PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING AND PAINT

Page 1 of 3

SECTION 01500 TEMPORARY FACILITIES AND CONTROLS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Temporary Utilities:
 - 1. Temporary electricity.
 - 2. Telephone service.
 - 3. Facsimile service.
 - 4. Temporary sanitary facilities.
- B. Construction Facilities:
 - 1. Parking.
 - 2. Progress cleaning and waste removal.
- C. Temporary Controls:
 - 1. Barriers.
 - 2. Enclosures and fencing.
 - 3. Security.
 - 4. Dust control.
 - 5. Noise control.
- D. Removal of utilities, facilities, and controls.
- 1.2 TEMPORARY ELECTRICITY
- A. Where possible, Contractor will provide and use portable power. Where impractical, utilize County's existing power service. County will pay cost of energy used. Exercise measures to conserve energy.
- 1.3 FACSIMILE SERVICE
- A. Provide off-site facsimile.
- 1.4 TEMPORARY SANITARY FACILITIES
- A. Existing facilities located at project site may not be used during construction operations. Contractor is to provide and maintain in sanitary condition adequate, properly stocked temporary facilities at the location to be determined by the County's Project Manager.
- 1.5 PARKING
- A. Use of existing on-site streets and driveways used for construction traffic is permitted.
- B. Use of designated areas of existing parking facilities by construction personnel is permitted.

1.6 PROGRESS CLEANING AND WASTE REMOVAL

- A. Maintain areas free of waste materials, debris, and rubbish. Maintain site in clean and orderly condition.
- B. Remove debris and rubbish from pipe chases, plenums, attics, crawl spaces, and other closed or remote spaces, prior to enclosing spaces.
- C. Broom and vacuum clean interior areas prior to start of surface finishing, and continue cleaning to eliminate dust.
- D. Collect and remove waste materials, debris, and rubbish from site daily and dispose off-site.

1.7 BARRIERS

- A. Provide barriers to prevent unauthorized entry to construction areas and to protect existing facilities and adjacent properties from damage from construction operations.
- B. Provide protection for plants designated to remain. Replace damaged plants.
- C. Protect non-owned vehicular traffic, stored materials, site, and structures from damage.
- 1.8 ENCLOSURES AND FENCING
- A. Interior Enclosures:
 - 1. Provide temporary partitions as indicated on Drawings to separate work areas from County occupied areas, to prevent penetration of dust and moisture into County occupied areas, and to prevent damage to existing materials and equipment.
 - 2. Construction: Framing and reinforced polyethylene sheet materials with closed joints and sealed edges at intersections with existing surfaces:

1.9 SECURITY

- A. Security Program:
 - 1. Protect Work, existing premises, and County's operations from theft, vandalism, and unauthorized entry.
- B. Personnel Identification:
 - 1. County will issue badging daily to all construction personnel. Construction personnel will return badges at the close of the work shift to superintendent for return to County.
 - 2. Maintain list of accredited persons, submit copy to County on request.
- 1.10 DUST CONTROL
- A. Execute Work by methods to minimize raising dust from construction operations.
- B. Provide positive means to prevent air-borne dust from dispersing into ventilation.
- 1.11 NOISE CONTROL
- A. Provide methods, means, and facilities to minimize noise from tools, generators and other construction operations.

1.12 REMOVAL OF UTILITIES, FACILITIES, AND CONTROLS

- A. Remove temporary utilities, equipment, facilities, materials, prior to Substantial Completion.
- B. Clean and repair damage caused by installation or use of temporary work.
- C. Restore existing facilities used during construction to original condition.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - Not Used

PART 3 EXECUTION - Not Used

SECTION 01600 PRODUCT REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES
- A. Products.
- B. Product delivery requirements.
- C. Product storage and handling requirements.
- D. Product options.
- E. Product substitution procedures.
- F. Equipment electrical characteristics and components.
- 1.2 PRODUCTS
- A. Furnish products of qualified manufacturers suitable for intended use. Furnish products of each type by single manufacturer unless specified otherwise.
- B. Do not use materials and equipment removed from existing premises, except as specifically permitted by Contract Documents.
- C. Furnish interchangeable components from same manufacturer for components being replaced.
- 1.3 PRODUCT DELIVERY REQUIREMENTS
- A. Transport and handle products in accordance with manufacturer's instructions.
- B. Promptly inspect shipments to ensure products comply with requirements, quantities are correct, and products are undamaged.
- C. Provide equipment and personnel to handle products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.
- 1.4 PRODUCT STORAGE AND HANDLING REQUIREMENTS
- A. Store and protect products in accordance with manufacturers' instructions.
- B. Store with seals and labels intact and legible.

- C. Store sensitive products in weather tight, climate controlled, enclosures in an environment favorable to product.
- D. For exterior storage of fabricated products, place on sloped supports above ground.
- E. Provide off-site storage and protection when site does not permit on-site storage or protection.
- F. Cover products subject to deterioration with impervious sheet covering. Provide ventilation to prevent condensation and degradation of products.
- G. Store loose granular materials on solid flat surfaces in well-drained area. Prevent mixing with foreign matter.
- H. Provide equipment and personnel to store products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.
- I. Arrange storage of products to permit access for inspection. Periodically inspect to verify products are undamaged and are maintained in acceptable condition.
- 1.5 PRODUCT OPTIONS
- A. Products Specified by Reference Standards or by Description Only: Any product meeting those standards or description.
- B. Products Specified by Naming One or More Manufacturers: Products of one of manufacturers named and meeting specifications, no options or substitutions allowed.
- C. Products Specified by Naming One or More Manufacturers with Provision for Substitutions: Submit request for substitution for any manufacturer not named in accordance with the following article.
- 1.6 PRODUCT SUBSTITUTION PROCEDURES
- A. Instructions to Bidders specify time restrictions for submitting requests for Substitutions during bidding period to requirements specified in this section.
- B. Substitutions may be considered when a product becomes unavailable through no fault of Contractor.
- C. Document each request with complete data substantiating compliance of proposed Substitution with Contract Documents.
- D. A request constitutes a representation that Contractor:
 - 1. Has investigated proposed product and determined that it meets or exceeds quality level of specified product.

- 2. Will provide same warranty for Substitution as for specified product.
- 3. Will coordinate installation and make changes to other Work which may be required for the Work to be complete with no additional cost to County.
- 4. Waives claims for additional costs or time extension which may subsequently become apparent.
- 5. Will reimburse County for review or redesign services associated with re-approval by authorities having jurisdiction.
- E. Substitutions will not be considered when they are indicated or implied on Shop Drawing or Product Data submittals, without separate written request, or when acceptance will require revision to Contract Documents.
- F. Substitution Submittal Procedure:
 - 1. Submit one copy of request for Substitution for consideration. Limit each request to one proposed Substitution.
 - 2. Submit Shop Drawings, Product Data, and certified test results attesting to proposed product equivalence. Burden of proof is on proposer.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

Not used

PART 3 EXECUTION

Not Used

01700 – Execution Requirements PROJECT 8545, BID #10321 PAJARO MANSION WINDOWS, SIDING AND PAINT

Page 1 of 7

SECTION 01700 EXECUTION REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES
- A. Closeout procedures.
- B. Final cleaning.
- C. Starting of systems.
- D. Demonstration and instructions.
- E. Testing, adjusting and balancing.
- F. Protecting installed construction.
- G. Project record documents.
- H. Operation and maintenance data.
- I. Manual for materials and finishes.
- J. Manual for equipment and systems.
- K. Spare parts and maintenance products.
- L. Product warranties and product bonds.
- M. Maintenance service.
- 1.2 CLOSEOUT PROCEDURES
- A. Submit written certification that Contract Documents have been reviewed, Work has been inspected, and that Work is complete in accordance with Contract Documents and ready for County's review.
- B. Provide submittals to County required by authorities having jurisdiction.
- C. Submit final Application for Payment identifying total adjusted Contract Sum, previous payments, and sum remaining due.
- D. County will occupy all portions of building as specified in Section 01100 Summary.
- 1.3 FINAL CLEANING
- A. Execute final cleaning prior to final project assessment.

- B. Clean interior and exterior glass, surfaces exposed to view in the work areas; remove temporary labels, stains and foreign substances, polish transparent and glossy surfaces, vacuum carpeted and soft surfaces.
- C. Clean equipment and fixtures. Clean/Replace filters of operating equipment.
- D. Clean debris from roofs, gutters, downspouts, and drainage systems.
- E. Clean site; sweep paved areas, rake clean landscaped surfaces.
- F. Remove waste and surplus materials, rubbish, and construction facilities from site.
- 1.4 STARTING OF SYSTEMS
- A. Coordinate schedule for start-up of various equipment and systems.
- B. Notify County 2 days prior to start-up of each item.
- C. Verify tests, meter readings, and specified electrical characteristics agree with those required by equipment or system manufacturer.
- D. Verify wiring and support components for equipment are complete and tested.
- E. Execute start-up under supervision of applicable Contractors' personnel in accordance with manufacturers' instructions.
- F. Submit a written report in accordance with Section 01330 Submittal Procedures that equipment or system has been properly installed and is functioning correctly.
- 1.5 DEMONSTRATION AND INSTRUCTIONS
- A. Demonstrate operation and maintenance of products to County's personnel two weeks prior to date of Substantial Completion.
- B. Utilize operation and maintenance manuals as basis for instruction. Review contents of manual with County's personnel in detail to explain all aspects of operation and maintenance.
- C. Demonstrate start-up, operation, control, adjustment, trouble-shooting, servicing, maintenance, and shutdown of each item of equipment at scheduled time agreed time at equipment location.
- D. Prepare and insert additional data in operations and maintenance manuals when need for additional data becomes apparent during instruction.
- E. Required instruction time for each item of equipment and system is specified in individual sections.
- 1.6 TESTING, ADJUSTING AND BALANCING
- A. Not used.

1.7 PROTECTING INSTALLED CONSTRUCTION

- A. Protect installed Work and provide special protection where specified in individual specification sections.
- B. Provide temporary and removable protection for installed products. Control activity in immediate work area to prevent damage.
- C. Protect finished floors, stairs, and other surfaces from traffic, dirt, wear, damage, or movement of heavy objects, by protecting with durable sheet materials.
- D. Prohibit traffic from landscaped areas.
- 1.8 PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS
- A. Maintain on-site one set of the following record documents; record actual revisions to the Work:
 - 1. Drawings.
 - 2. Specifications.
 - 3. Addenda.
 - 4. Change Orders and other modifications to the Contract.
 - 5. Reviewed Shop Drawings, Product Data, and Samples.
 - 6. Manufacturer's instruction for assembly, installation, and adjusting.
- B. Ensure entries are complete and accurate, enabling future reference by County.
- C. Store record documents separate from documents used for construction.
- D. Record information concurrent with construction progress, not less than weekly.
- E. Specifications: Legibly mark and record at each product section description of actual products installed, including the following:
 - 1. Manufacturer's name and product model and number.
 - 2. Product substitutions or alternates utilized.
 - 3. Changes made by Addenda and modifications.
- F. Record Drawings [and Shop Drawings]: Legibly mark each item to record actual construction including:
 - 1. Measured depths of foundations in relation to finish [first] [main] floor datum.
 - 2. Measured horizontal and vertical locations of underground utilities and appurtenances, referenced to permanent surface improvements.
 - 3. Measured locations of internal utilities and appurtenances concealed in construction, referenced to visible and accessible features of the Work.
 - 4. Field changes of dimension and detail.
 - 5. Details not on original Contract drawings.
- G. Submit documents to County with claim for final Application for Payment.

1.9 OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE DATA

- A. Submit data bound in 8-1/2 x 11 inch (A4) text pages, three D side ring binders with durable covers.
- B. Prepare binder cover with printed title "OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE INSTRUCTIONS", title of project ...
- C. Internally subdivide binder contents with permanent page dividers, logically organized as described below; with tab titling clearly printed under reinforced laminated plastic tabs.
- D. Drawings: Provide with reinforced punched binder tab. Bind in with text; fold larger drawings to size of text pages.
- E. Contents: Prepare Table of Contents for each volume, with each product or system description identified, typed on white paper, in three parts as follows:
 - 1. Part 1: Directory, listing names, addresses, and telephone numbers of Contractor, Subcontractors, and major equipment suppliers.
 - 2. Part 2: Operation and maintenance instructions, arranged by system. For each category, identify names, addresses, and telephone numbers of Subcontractors and suppliers. Identify the following:
 - a. Significant design criteria.
 - b. List of equipment.
 - c. Parts list for each component.
 - d. Operating instructions.
 - e. Maintenance instructions for equipment and systems.
 - f. Maintenance instructions for finishes, including recommended cleaning methods and materials, and special precautions identifying detrimental agents.
 - 3. Part 3: Project documents and certificates, including the following:
 - a. Shop drawings and product data.
 - b. Air and water balance reports.
 - c. Certificates.
 - d. Originals of warranties and bonds.

1.10 MANUAL FOR MATERIALS AND FINISHES

- A. Submit two copies of preliminary draft or proposed formats and outlines of contents before start of Work. County will review draft and return one copy with comments.
- B. For equipment, or component parts of equipment put into service during construction and operated by County, submit documents within ten days after acceptance.
- C. Submit one copy of completed volumes 15 days prior to final inspection. Draft copy will be reviewed and returned after final inspection, with County comments. Revise content of document sets as required prior to final submission.
- D. Submit two sets of revised final volumes in final form within 10 days after final inspection.

- E. Building Products, Applied Materials, and Finishes: Include product data, with catalog number, size, composition, and color and texture designations. Include information for re-ordering custom manufactured products.
- F. Instructions for Care and Maintenance: Include manufacturer's recommendations for cleaning agents and methods, precautions against detrimental agents and methods, and recommended schedule for cleaning and maintenance.
- G. Additional Requirements: As specified in individual product specification sections.
- H. Include listing in Table of Contents for design data, with tabbed fly sheet and space for insertion of data.
- 1.11 MANUAL FOR EQUIPMENT AND SYSTEMS
- A. Submit two copies of preliminary draft or proposed formats and outlines of contents before start of Work. County will review draft and return one copy with comments.
- B. For equipment, or component parts of equipment put into service during construction and operated by County, submit documents within ten days after acceptance.
- C. Submit one copy of completed volumes 15 days prior to final inspection. Draft copy will be reviewed and returned after final inspection, with County comments. Revise content of document sets as required prior to final submission.
- D. Submit two sets of revised final volumes in final form within 10 days after final inspection.
- E. Each Item of Equipment and Each System: Include description of unit or system, and component parts. Identify function, normal operating characteristics, and limiting conditions. Include performance curves, with engineering data and tests, and complete nomenclature and model number of replaceable parts.
- F. Operating Procedures: Include start-up, break-in, and routine normal operating instructions and sequences. Include regulation, control, stopping, shut-down, and emergency instructions. Include summer, winter, and special operating instructions.
- G. Maintenance Requirements: Include routine procedures and guide for preventative maintenance and trouble shooting; disassembly, repair, and reassembly instructions; and alignment, adjusting, balancing, and checking instructions.
- H. Include servicing and lubrication schedule, and list of lubricants required.
- I. Include manufacturer's printed operation and maintenance instructions.
- J. Include sequence of operation by controls manufacturer.
- K. Include original manufacturer's parts list, illustrations, assembly drawings, and diagrams required for maintenance.
- L. Include control diagrams by controls manufacturer as installed.

- M. Include Contractor's coordination drawings, with color-coded piping diagrams as installed.
- N. Include charts of valve tag numbers, with location and function of each valve, keyed to flow and control diagrams.
- O. Include list of original manufacturer's spare parts, current prices, and recommended quantities to be maintained in storage.
- P. Include test and balancing reports as specified in Section 01400 Quality Requirements.
- Q. Additional Requirements: As specified in individual product specification sections.
- R. Include listing in Table of Contents for design data, with tabbed dividers and space for insertion of data.
- 1.12 SPARE PARTS AND MAINTENANCE PRODUCTS
- A. Furnish spare parts, maintenance, and extra products in quantities specified in individual specification sections.
- B. Deliver to Project site and/or alternate site within Monterey County as directed by County Project Manager; obtain delivery receipt prior to final payment.
- 1.13 PRODUCT WARRANTIES AND PRODUCT BONDS
- A. Obtain warranties and bonds executed in duplicate by responsible subcontractors, suppliers, and manufacturers, within ten days after completion of applicable item of work.
- B. Execute and assemble transferable warranty documents and bonds from subcontractors, suppliers, and manufacturers.
- C. Verify documents are in proper form, contain full information, and are notarized.
- D. Co-execute submittals when required.
- E. Include Table of Contents and assemble in three D side ring binder with durable cover.
- F. Submit prior to final Application for Payment.
- G. Time Of Submittals:
 - 1. For equipment or component parts of equipment put into service during construction with County's permission, submit documents within ten days after acceptance.
 - 2. Make other submittals within ten days after Date of Substantial Completion, prior to final Application for Payment.
 - 3. For items of Work for which acceptance is delayed beyond Date of Substantial Completion, submit within ten days after acceptance, listing date of acceptance as beginning of warranty or bond period.

1.14 MAINTENANCE SERVICE

- A. Furnish service and maintenance of components indicated in specification sections.
- B. Examine system components at frequency consistent with reliable operation. Clean, adjust, and lubricate as required.
- C. Include systematic examination, adjustment, and lubrication of components. Repair or replace parts whenever required. Use parts produced by manufacturer of original component.
- D. Do not assign or transfer maintenance service to agent or Subcontractor without prior written consent of County.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - Not Used

PART 3 EXECUTION - Not Used

SELECTIVE DEMOLITION

SECTION 024119

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
 - 1. Demolition and removal of selected portions of building or structure.
 - 2. Salvage of existing items to be reused or recycled.

1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

A. Related sections, 013591 Historic Treatment Procedures

1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. Remove: Detach items from existing construction and legally dispose of them off-site unless indicated to be removed and salvaged or removed and reinstalled.
- B. Remove and Salvage: Carefully detach from existing construction, in a manner to prevent damage, and deliver to Owner.
- C. Remove and Reinstall: Detach items from existing construction, prepare for reuse, and reinstall where indicated.
- D. Existing to Remain: Existing items of construction that are not to be permanently removed and that are not otherwise indicated to be removed, removed and salvaged, or removed and reinstalled.

1.4 PREINSTALLATION MEETINGS

A. Predemolition Conference: Conduct conference at the Project site.

1.5 FIELD CONDITIONS

- A. Owner's tenants and library patrons will occupy building interiors and use common walkway areas immediately adjacent to selective demolition area. Conduct selective demolition so Owner's tenant and library operations will not be disrupted.
- B. Conditions existing at time of inspection for bidding purpose will be maintained by Owner as far as practical.

- C. Notify Architect of discrepancies between existing conditions and Drawings before proceeding with selective demolition.
- D. Hazardous Materials: It is not expected that hazardous materials <u>will</u> be encountered in the Work.
 - 1. If suspected hazardous materials are encountered, do not disturb; immediately notify Architect and Owner. Hazardous materials will be removed by Owner under a separate contract.
- E. Utility Service: Maintain existing utilities indicated to remain in service and protect them against damage during selective demolition operations.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 PEFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Regulatory Requirements: Comply with governing EPA notification regulations before beginning selective demolition. Comply with hauling and disposal regulations of authorities having jurisdiction.
- B. Standards: Comply with ANSI/ASSE A10.6 and NFPA 241.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Verify that utilities have been disconnected and capped before starting selective demolition operations.
- B. Survey existing conditions and correlate with requirements indicated to determine extent of selective demolition required.
- C. When unanticipated mechanical, electrical, or structural elements that conflict with intended function or design are encountered, investigate and measure the nature and extent of conflict. Promptly submit a written report to Architect.
- D. Survey of Existing Conditions: Record existing conditions by use of measured drawings, preconstruction photographs or preconstruction videotapes.

3.2 UTILITY SERVICES AND MECHANICAL/ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS

- A. Existing Services/Systems to Remain: Maintain services/systems indicated to remain and protect them against damage.
- B. Existing Services/Systems to Be Removed, Relocated, or Abandoned: Locate, identify, disconnect, and seal or cap off indicated utility services and mechanical/electrical systems serving areas to be selectively demolished and preserve for reinstallation.

- 1. Arrange to shut off indicated utilities with owner and utility companies.
- 2. If services/systems are required to be removed, relocated, or abandoned, provide temporary services/systems that bypass area of selective demolition and that maintain continuity of services/systems to other parts of building.
- 3. Disconnect, demolish, and remove plumbing, and HVAC systems, equipment, and components indicated to be removed.
 - a. Piping to Be Removed for reinstallation: Remove portion of piping indicated to be removed and cap or plug remaining piping with same or compatible piping material until reinstallation.
 - b. Piping to Be Abandoned in Place: Drain piping and cap or plug piping with same or compatible piping material.
 - c. Equipment to Be Removed: Disconnect and cap services and remove equipment.
 - d. Equipment to Be Removed and Reinstalled: Disconnect and cap services and remove, clean, and store equipment; when appropriate, reinstall, reconnect, and make equipment operational.
 - e. Equipment to Be Removed and Salvaged: Disconnect and cap services and remove equipment and deliver to Owner.
 - f. Ducts to Be Removed: Remove portion of ducts indicated to be removed and plug remaining ducts with same or compatible ductwork material.
 - g. Ducts to Be Abandoned in Place: Cap or plug ducts with same or compatible ductwork material.

3.3 PREPARATION

A. Site Access and Temporary Controls: Conduct selective demolition and debris-removal operations to ensure minimum interference with roads, streets, walks, walkways, and other adjacent occupied and used facilities.

3.4 SELECTIVE DEMOLITION, GENERAL

- A. General: Demolish and remove existing construction only to the extent required by new construction and as indicated. Use methods required to complete the Work within limitations of governing regulations and as follows:
 - 1. Neatly cut openings and holes plumb, square, and true to dimensions required. Use cutting methods least likely to damage construction to remain or adjoining construction. Use hand tools or small power tools designed for sawing or grinding, not hammering and chopping, to minimize disturbance of adjacent surfaces. Temporarily cover openings to remain.
 - 2. Cut or drill from the exposed or finished side into concealed surfaces to avoid marring existing finished surfaces.
 - 3. Dispose of demolished items and materials promptly.
- B. Removed and Reinstalled Items Existing Deck Boards:

- 1. Clean and repair items to functional condition adequate for intended reuse.
- 2. Reinstall items in locations indicated. Comply with installation requirements for new materials and equipment. Provide connections, supports, and miscellaneous materials necessary to make item functional for use indicated.

3.5 DISPOSAL OF DEMOLISHED MATERIALS

- A. General: Except for items or materials indicated to be reused, reinstalled, or otherwise indicated to remain Owner's property, remove demolished materials from Project site **and legally dispose of them in an EPA-approved landfill**.
 - 1. Do not allow demolished materials to accumulate on-site.
 - 2. Remove and transport debris in a manner that will prevent spillage on adjacent surfaces and areas.
 - 3. Remove debris from elevated portions of building by chute, hoist, or other device that will convey debris to grade level in a controlled descent.
- B. Burning: Do not burn demolished materials.
- C. Disposal: Transport demolished materials off Owner's property and legally dispose of them.

3.6 CLEANING

A. Clean adjacent structures and improvements of dust, dirt, and debris caused by selective demolition operations. Return adjacent areas to condition existing before selective demolition operations began.

EXTERIOR ROUGH CARPENTRY

SECTION 061063

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

A. Section Includes:
1. Elevated decks including wood decking, steps, railings and support framing.

B. Related Sections:

- 1. 013591 Historic Treatment Procedures
- 2. Division 07 Section "Sheet Metal Flashing and Trim" for sheet metal flashing used with exterior rough carpentry.

1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. Boards: Lumber of less than 2 inches nominal in thickness and 2 inches nominal or greater width.
- B. Dimension Lumber: Lumber of 2 inches nominal or greater but less than 5 inches nominal in least dimension.
- C. Lumber grading agencies, and the abbreviations used to reference them, include the following:
 - 1. NeLMA: Northeastern Lumber Manufacturers' Association.
 - 2. NLGA: National Lumber Grades Authority.
 - 3. RIS: Redwood Inspection Service.
 - 4. SPIB: The Southern Pine Inspection Bureau.
 - 5. WCLIB: West Coast Lumber Inspection Bureau.
 - 6. WWPA: Western Wood Products Association.

1.4 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

- A. Store materials under cover and protected from weather and contact with damp or wet surfaces. Stack lumber flat with spacers between each bundle to provide air circulation. Provide for air circulation around stacks and under coverings.
- B. Handle and store plastic lumber to comply with manufacturer's written instructions.

2.1 LUMBER, GENERAL

- A. Lumber: Comply with DOC PS 20 and with applicable rules of grading agencies indicated. If no grading agency is indicated, provide lumber that complies with the applicable rules of any rules-writing agency certified by ALSC's Board of Review. Provide lumber graded by an agency certified by ALSC's Board of Review to inspect and grade lumber under the rules indicated.
 - 1. Factory mark each item with grade stamp of grading agency.
 - 2. For items that are exposed to view in the completed Work, mark grade stamp on end or back of each piece.
 - 3. Where nominal sizes are indicated, provide actual sizes required by DOC PS 20 for moisture content specified. Where actual sizes are indicated, they are minimum dressed sizes for dry wood products.
 - 4. Provide dressed lumber, S4S, unless otherwise indicated.

2.2 DIMENSION LUMBER

- A. Maximum Moisture Content: 19 percent.
- B. Exposed Lumber: Provide material hand selected for freedom from characteristics, on exposed surfaces and edges, that would impair finish appearance, including decay, honeycomb, knot holes, shake, splits, torn grain, and wane.
- C. Deck and Stair Framing: Construction or No. 2 grade and any of the following species:
 - 1. Hem-fir (North); NLGA.
 - 2. Southern pine; SPIB.
 - 3. Douglas fir-larch; WCLIB or WWPA.
 - 4. Mixed southern pine; SPIB.
 - 5. Spruce-pine-fir; NLGA.
 - 6. Douglas fir-south; WWPA.
 - 7. Hem-fir; WCLIB or WWPA.
 - 8. Douglas fir-larch (North); NLGA.
 - 9. Spruce-pine-fir (South); NeLMA, WCLIB, or WWPA.
- D. Deck and Stair Framing: Any species and grade with a modulus of elasticity of at least 1,000,000 psi (6900 MPa) and an extreme fiber stress in bending of at least 600 psi (4.14 MPa) for 2-inch nominal (38-mm actual) thickness and 12-inch nominal (286-mm actual) width for single-member use.
- E. Dimension Lumber Posts: Construction or No. 2 grade and any of the following species:
 - 1. Hem-fir or hem-fir (North); NLGA, WCLIB, or WWPA.
 - 2. Douglas fir-larch, Douglas fir-larch (North), or Douglas fir-south; NLGA, WCLIB, or WWPA.
 - 3. Mixed southern pine; SPIB.
 - 4. Spruce-pine-fir or spruce-pine-fir (South); NeLMA, NLGA, WCLIB, or WWPA.
 - 5. Northern species; NLGA.
 - 6. Eastern softwoods; NeLMA.
 - 7. Western woods; WCLIB or WWPA.
- F. Dimension Lumber Decking and Stair Treads: Deck Heart or Construction Heart redwood; RIS.
- G. Dimension Lumber Railing Members: Construction or No. 2 grade and the following species:
 1. Redwood; RIS.

H. Dimension Lumber Railing Members: Heart B or Select Heart redwood; RIS.

2.3 BOARDS

- A. Maximum Moisture Content: 19 percent.
- B. Provide boards hand selected for freedom from characteristics, on exposed surfaces and edges, that would impair finish appearance, including decay, honeycomb, knot holes, shake, splits, torn grain, and wane.
- C. Board Decking and Stair Treads: match existing thickness and edging decking with the following species and grades:
 - 1. Redwood, Heart B or Select Heart; RIS.
- D. Stair Treads: Match existing thickness and nosing with the following species and grades:
 1. Redwood, Heart B or Select Heart; RIS.
- E. Railing Boards:1. Redwood, Heart B or Select Heart

2.4 PRESERVATIVE TREATMENT

- A. Pressure treat boards and dimension lumber with waterborne preservative according to AWPA C2.
- B. Preservative Chemicals: Acceptable to authorities having jurisdiction.1. Do not use chemicals containing arsenic or chromium.
- C. Use process that includes water-repellent treatment.
- D. Use process that does not include water repellents or other substances that might interfere with application of indicated finishes.
- E. After treatment, redry boards to 19 percent maximum moisture content.
- F. Mark treated wood with treatment quality mark of an inspection agency approved by ALSC's Board of Review.
 - 1. For items indicated to receive a stained or natural finish, mark each piece on surface that will not be exposed or omit marking and provide certificates of treatment compliance issued by inspection agency].
- G. Application: Treat all exterior rough carpentry unless otherwise indicated.
 - 1. Framing members.
 - 2. Sills and ledgers.
 - 3. Members in contact with masonry or concrete.
 - 4. Posts.
 - 5. Decking.
 - 6. Stair treads.

2.5 FASTENERS

A. General: Provide fasteners of size and type indicated that comply with requirements specified in this article for material and manufacture. Provide nails or screws, in sufficient length, to penetrate not less than 1-1/2 inches (38 mm) into wood substrate.

- 1. Use stainless steel fasteners unless otherwise indicated.
- B. Nails: ASTM F 1667.
- C. Power-Driven Fasteners: NES NER-272.
- D. Wood Screws: ASME B18.6.1.
- E. Stainless-Steel Bolts: ASTM F 593, Alloy Group 1 or 2 (ASTM F 738M, Grade A1 or A4); with ASTM F 594, Alloy Group 1 or 2 (ASTM F 836M, Grade A1 or A4) hex nuts and, where indicated, flat washers.

2.6 METAL FRAMING ANCHORS

- A. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, available manufacturers offering products that may be incorporated into the Work include, but are not limited to, the following:
- B. Basis-of-Design Products: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products indicated on Drawingsor comparable products by one of the following:
 - 1. Cleveland Steel Specialty Co.
 - 2. Harlen Metal Products, Inc.
 - 3. KC Metals Products, Inc.
 - 4. Simpson Strong-Tie Co., Inc.
 - 5. Southeastern Metals Manufacturing Co., Inc.
 - 6. USP Structural Connectors.
- C. Allowable Design Loads: Provide products with allowable design loads, as published by manufacturer, that meet or exceed those of products of manufacturers listed. Manufacturer's published values shall be determined from empirical data or by rational engineering analysis and demonstrated by comprehensive testing performed by a qualified independent testing agency.
- D. Galvanized-Steel Sheet: Hot-dip, zinc-coated steel sheet complying with ASTM A 653/A 653M coating designation.
- E. Stainless-Steel Sheet: ASTM A 666,0.
- F. Joist Hangers: U-shaped, with 2-inch- (50-mm-) long seat and 1-1/4-inch- (32-mm-) wide nailing flanges at least 85 percent of joist depth.
 - 1. Minimum Thickness: 0.050 inch (1.3 mm).
- G. Top Flange Hangers: U-shaped joist hangers, full depth of joist, formed from metal strap with tabs bent to extend over and be fastened to supporting member.
 - 1. Minimum Strap Width: 1-1/2 inches (38 mm).
 - 2. Minimum Thickness: 0.050 inch (1.3 mm).
- H. Post Bases: Adjustable-socket type for bolting in place with standoff plate to raise post 1 inch (25 mm) above base and with 2-inch- (50-mm-) minimum side cover, socket 0.062 inch (1.6 mm) thick, and standoff and adjustment plates 0.108 inch (2.8 mm) thick.
- I. Joist Ties: Flat straps, with holes for fasteners, for tying joists together over supports.
 - 1. Minimum Width: 3/4 inch (19 mm).
 - 2. Minimum Thickness: 0.050 inch (1.3 mm).

2.7 CONCEALED DECKING FASTENERS

- A. Deck Splines: Plastic splines designed to fit in grooves routed into the sides of decking material and be fastened to deck framing with screws. Splines provide uniform spacing of decking material.
 - 1. Products: Subject to compliance with requirements, products that may be incorporated into the Work include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - a. Blue Heron Enterprises, LLC.; Eb-Ty Hidden Deck-Fastener.
 - b. KK Mfg. Co., Inc.; Lumber Loc Hidden Deck Fasteners.
- B. Deck Clips: Black oxide coated stainless-steel clips designed to be fastened to deck framing with screws, and to secure decking material with teeth that also provide uniform spacing of decking material.
 - 1. Products: Subject to compliance with requirements, available products that may be incorporated into the Work include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - a. Tiger Claw Inc.; Tiger Claw Hidden Deck Fasteners.
- C. Deck Tracks: Formed metal strips designed to be fastened to deck framing and to secure decking material from underside with screws. Made from stainless steel.
 - 1. Products: Subject to compliance with requirements, products that may be incorporated into the Work include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - a. Grabber Deckmaster, a division of John Wagner Associates, Inc.; Deckmaster.
 - b. Ty-Lan Enterprises Inc.; Shadoe Track.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine substrates and conditions, with Installer present, for compliance with requirements for installation tolerances and other conditions affecting performance of the Work.
- B. Proceed with installation only after unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

3.2 PREPARATION

- A. Clean substrates of projections and substances detrimental to application.
- B. Prime lumber to be painted, including both faces and edges. Cut to required lengths and prime ends. Comply with requirements in Division 09 Section "Exterior Painting."

3.3 INSTALLATION, GENERAL

- A. Set exterior rough carpentry to required levels and lines, with members plumb, true to line, cut, and fitted. Fit exterior rough carpentry to other construction; scribe and cope as needed for accurate fit.
- B. Framing Standard: Comply with AF&PA's "Details for Conventional Wood Frame Construction" unless otherwise indicated.
- C. Install wood decking and stair treads with crown up (bark side down).
- D. Secure decking to framing with concealed decking fasteners.

- E. Install metal framing anchors to comply with manufacturer's written instructions.
- F. Do not splice structural members between supports unless otherwise indicated.
- G. Provide blocking and framing as indicated and as required to support facing materials, fixtures, specialty items, and trim.
- H. Sort and select lumber so that natural characteristics will not interfere with installation or with fastening other materials to lumber. Do not use materials with defects that interfere with function of member or pieces that are too small to use with minimum number of joints or optimum joint arrangement.
- I. Comply with AWPA M4 for applying field treatment to cut surfaces of preservative-treated lumber.
 - 1. Use inorganic boron (SBX) for items that are continuously protected from liquid water.
 - 2. Use copper naphthenate for items not continuously protected from liquid water.
- J. Securely attach exterior rough carpentry work to substrate by anchoring and fastening as indicated, complying with the following:
 - 1. NES NER-272 for power-driven fasteners.
 - 2. Table 2304.9.1, "Fastening Schedule," in ICC's International Building Code.
 - 3. Table 23-II-B-1, "Nailing Schedule," in ICBO's Uniform Building Code.
 - 4. Table 2305.2, "Fastening Schedule," in BOCA's BOCA National Building Code.
 - 5. Table 2306.1, "Fastening Schedule," in SBCCI's Standard Building Code.
 - 6. Table R602.3(1), "Fastener Schedule for Structural Members" and Table R602.3(2), "Alternate Attachments," in ICC's International Residential Code for One- and Two-Family Dwellings.
- K. Use common wire nails unless otherwise indicated. Select fasteners of size that will not fully penetrate members where opposite side will be exposed to view. Make tight connections between members. Install fasteners without splitting wood; do not countersink nail heads unless otherwise indicated.
- L. For exposed work, arrange fasteners in straight rows parallel with edges of members, with fasteners evenly spaced, and with adjacent rows staggered.

3.4 ELEVATED DECK JOIST FRAMING INSTALLATION

- A. General: Install joists with crown edge up and support ends of each member with not less than 1-1/2 inches (38 mm) of bearing on wood or metal, or 3 inches (76 mm) on masonry. Attach floor joists where framed into wood supporting members by using wood ledgers as indicated or, if not indicated, by using metal joist hangers. Do not notch joists.
- B. Frame openings with headers and trimmers supported by metal joist hangers; double headers and trimmers where span of header exceeds 48 inches (1200 mm).
- C. Lap members framing from opposite sides of beams or girders not less than 4 inches (102 mm) or securely tie opposing members together. Provide solid blocking of 2-inch nominal (38-mm actual) thickness by depth of joist over supports.
- D. Provide solid blocking of 2-inch nominal (38-mm actual) thickness by depth of joist at intervals of 96 inches (2438 mm) o.c., between joists.

3.5 STAIR INSTALLATION

A. Provide stair framing members of size, space, and configuration indicated or, if not indicated, to comply with the following requirements:

- 1. Stringer Size: 2 by 12 inches nominal (38 by 286 mm actual), minimum.
- 2. Notching: Notch stringers to receive treads, risers, and supports; leave at least 3-1/2 inches (89 mm) of effective depth.
- 3. Stringer Spacing: At least three stringers for each 36-inch (914-mm) clear width of stair.
- B. Provide stair framing with no more than 3/16-inch (4.7-mm) variation between adjacent treads and risers and no more than 3/8-inch (9.5-mm) variation between largest and smallest treads and risers within each flight.
- C. Treads and Risers: Secure by gluing and screwing to carriages. Countersink fastener heads, fill flush, and sand filler. Extend treads over carriages and finish to match exisitng.

3.6 RAILING INSTALLATION

- A. Balusters: Fit to railings, glue, and screw in place. Countersink fastener heads, fill flush, and sand filler.
- B. Railings: Secure wall rails with metal brackets. Fasten freestanding railings to newel posts and to trim at walls with countersunk-head wood screws or rail bolts and glue.

END OF SECTION 061063

EXTERIOR FINISH CARPENTRY

SECTION 062013

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

- A. This Section includes the following:
 - 1. Exterior standing and running trim.
 - 2. Wood decking.
- B. Related Sections include the following:
 - 1. Section 013591 "Historic Treatment Procedures"
 - 2. Division 06 Section "Rough Carpentry" for furring, blocking, and other carpentry work not exposed to view.

1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. Lumber grading agencies, and the abbreviations used to reference them, include the following:
 - 1. NeLMA: Northeastern Lumber Manufacturers' Association.
 - 2. NLGA: National Lumber Grades Authority.
 - 3. RIS: Redwood Inspection Service.
 - 4. SPIB: The Southern Pine Inspection Bureau.
 - 5. WCLIB: West Coast Lumber Inspection Bureau.
 - 6. WWPA: Western Wood Products Association.

1.4 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

A. Protect materials against weather and contact with damp or wet surfaces. Stack lumber, plywood, and other panels flat with spacers between each bundle to provide air circulation. Provide for air circulation within and around stacks and under temporary coverings.

1.5 PROJECT CONDITIONS

- A. Weather Limitations: Proceed with installation only when existing and forecasted weather conditions permit work to be performed and at least one coat of specified finish can be applied without exposure to rain, snow, or dampness.
- B. Do not use or install finish carpentry materials that are wet, moisture damaged, or mold damaged.
 - 1. Indications that materials are wet or moisture damaged include, but are not limited to, discoloration, sagging, or irregular shape moisture content not more than 19%.
 - 2. Indications that materials are mold damaged include, but are not limited to, fuzzy or splotchy surface contamination and discoloration.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 MATERIALS, GENERAL

- A. Lumber: DOC PS 20 and applicable grading rules of inspection agencies certified by ALSC's Board of Review.
 - 1. Factory mark each piece of lumber with grade stamp of inspection agency indicating grade, species, moisture content at time of surfacing, and mill.
 - 2. For exposed lumber, mark grade stamp on end or back of each piece, or omit grade stamp and provide certificates of grade compliance issued by inspection agency.

2.2 STANDING AND RUNNING TRIM

- A. Lumber Trim for Painted Finish:
 - 1. Species and Grade: Western red cedar, Clear Heart VG (Vertical Grain); NLGA, WCLIB, or WWPA (or approved equal).
 - 2. Maximum Moisture Content: with at least 85 percent of shipment at 12 percent or less.
 - 3. Finger Jointing: Not allowed.
 - 4. Face Surface: Re-sawn textured.
 - 5. Back-prime all surfaces.

2.3 MISCELLANEOUS MATERIALS

- A. Fasteners for Exterior Finish Carpentry: Provide nails or screws, in sufficient length to penetrate not less than 1-1/2 inches into wood substrate.
 - 1. Face nailing not allowed.
- B. Wood Glue: Waterproof resorcinol glue recommended by manufacturer for exterior carpentry use.
- C. Flashing: Comply with requirements in Division 07 Section "Sheet Metal Flashing and Trim" for flashing materials installed in exterior finish carpentry.
- D. Insect Screening (as required): Aluminum, 18-by-16 mesh..

2.4 FABRICATION

A. Back out or kerf backs of standing and running trim wider than 5 inches, except members with ends exposed in finished work.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine substrates, with Installer present, for compliance with requirements for installation tolerances and other conditions affecting performance.
- B. Examine finish carpentry materials before installation. Reject materials that are wet, moisture damaged, and mold damaged.
- C. Proceed with installation only after unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

3.2 PREPARATION

- A. Clean substrates of projections and substances detrimental to application.
- B. Prime lumber to be painted, including both faces and edges. Cut to required lengths and prime ends.

3.3 INSTALLATION, GENERAL

- A. Do not use materials that are unsound, warped, improperly treated or finished, inadequately seasoned, or too small to fabricate with proper jointing arrangements.
 - 1. Do not use manufactured units with defective surfaces, sizes, or patterns.
- B. Install exterior finish carpentry level, plumb, true, and aligned with adjacent materials. Use concealed shims where necessary for alignment.
 - 1. Scribe and cut exterior finish carpentry to fit adjoining work. Refinish and seal cuts as recommended by manufacturer.
 - 2. Install to tolerance of 1/8 inch in 96 inches for level and plumb. Install adjoining exterior finish carpentry with 1/32-inch maximum offset for flush installation and 1/16-inch maximum offset for reveal installation.

3.4 STANDING AND RUNNING TRIM INSTALLATION

- A. Install trim with minimum number of joints practical, using full-length pieces from maximum lengths of lumber available. Do not use pieces less than 24 inches long except where necessary.
 - 1. Use scarf joints for end-to-end joints.
 - 2. Stagger end joints in adjacent and related members.

- B. Fit exterior joints to exclude water. Cope at returns and miter at corners to produce tight-fitting joints with full-surface contact throughout length of joint. Plane backs of casings to provide uniform thickness across joints, where necessary for alignment.
- C. Unless otherwise indicated, countersink fasteners, fill surface flush, and sand where face fastening is unavoidable.

3.5 ADJUSTING

A. Replace exterior finish carpentry that is damaged or does not comply with requirements. Exterior finish carpentry may be repaired or refinished if work complies with requirements and shows no evidence of repair or refinishing. Adjust joinery for uniform appearance.

3.6 CLEANING

A. Clean exterior finish carpentry on exposed and semi-exposed surfaces. Touch up factory-applied finishes to restore damaged or soiled areas.

3.7 PROTECTION

- A. Protect installed products from damage from weather and other causes during construction.
- B. Remove and replace finish carpentry materials that are wet, moisture damaged, and mold damaged.
 - 1. Indications that materials are wet or moisture damaged include, but are not limited to, discoloration, sagging, or irregular shape.
 - 2. Indications that materials are mold damaged include, but are not limited to, fuzzy or splotchy surface contamination and discoloration.

END OF SECTION 062013

SHEET METAL FLASHING AND TRIM

SECTION 076200

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
 - 1. Formed low-slope sheet metal fabrications.
 - 2. Formed roof-drainage sheet metal fabrications [for ADD ALTERNATE 1].

1.2 PREINSTALLATION MEETINGS

A. Preinstallation Conference: Conduct conference at Project site.

1.3 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Shop Drawings: For sheet metal flashing and trim.
 - 1. Include plans, elevations, sections, and attachment details.
 - 2. Distinguish between shop- and field-assembled work.
 - 3. Include identification of finish for each item.
 - 4. Include pattern of seams and details of termination points, expansion joints and expansion-joint covers, direction of expansion, and connections to adjoining work.
- B. Samples: For each exposed product and for each color and texture specified.

1.4 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Fabricator Qualifications: Employs skilled workers who custom fabricate sheet metal flashing and trim similar to that required for this Project and whose products have a record of successful in-service performance.
- B. Mockups: Build mockups to verify selections made under Sample submittals to demonstrate aesthetic effects and to set quality standards for fabrication and installation.
 - 1. Build mockup of typical edge flashing at porch approximately 2 feet (3.0 m) long.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. General: Sheet metal flashing and trim assemblies shall withstand wind loads, structural movement, thermally induced movement, and exposure to weather without failure due to defective manufacture, fabrication, installation, or other defects in construction. Completed sheet metal flashing and trim shall not rattle, leak, or loosen, and shall remain watertight.
- B. Sheet Metal Standard for Flashing and Trim: Comply with SMACNA's "Architectural Sheet Metal Manual" requirements for dimensions and profiles shown unless more stringent requirements are indicated.
- C. Sheet Metal Standard for Copper: Comply with CDA's "Copper in Architecture Handbook." Conform to dimensions and profiles shown unless more stringent requirements are indicated.
- D. Thermal Movements: Allow for thermal movements from ambient and surface temperature changes.
 - 1. Temperature Change: 120 deg F (67 deg C), ambient; 180 deg F (100 deg C), material surfaces.

2.2 SHEET METALS

- A. General: Protect mechanical and other finishes on exposed surfaces from damage by applying strippable, temporary protective film before shipping.
- B. Copper Sheet: ASTM B 370, cold-rolled copper sheet, H00 or H01 temper.
 - 1. <u>Manufacturers</u>: Subject to compliance with requirements, available manufacturers offering products that may be incorporated into the Work include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - a. <u>Hussey Copper Ltd</u>.
 - b. <u>Revere Copper Products, Inc</u>.
 - 2. Nonpatinated Exposed Finish: Mill.

2.3 UNDERLAYMENT MATERIALS

- A. Self-Adhering, High-Temperature Sheet: Minimum 30 mils (0.76 mm) thick, consisting of a slip-resistant polyethylene- or polypropylene-film top surface laminated to a layer of butyl- or SBS-modified asphalt adhesive, with release-paper backing. Provide primer according to written recommendations of underlayment manufacturer.
 - 1. <u>Products:</u> Subject to compliance with requirements, available products that may be incorporated into the Work include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - a. <u>Grace Construction Products, a unit of W. R. Grace & Co.-Conn.</u>; Grace Ice and Water Shield HT.

- b. <u>Owens Corning</u>; WeatherLock Specialty Tile & Metal Underlayment.
- c. <u>Polyguard Products, Inc.</u>; Deck Guard HT.
- d. <u>Protecto Wrap Company</u>; Protecto Jiffy Seal Ice & Water Guard HT.
- 2. Thermal Stability: ASTM D 1970; stable after testing at 240 deg F (116 deg C) or higher.
- 3. Low-Temperature Flexibility: ASTM D 1970; passes after testing at minus 20 deg F (29 deg C) or lower.
- B. Slip Sheet: Rosin-sized building paper, 3 lb/100 sq. ft. (0.16 kg/sq. m)minimum.

2.4 MISCELLANEOUS MATERIALS

- A. General: Provide materials and types of fasteners, solder, protective coatings, sealants, and other miscellaneous items as required for complete sheet metal flashing and trim installation and as recommended by manufacturer of primary sheet metal unless otherwise indicated.
- B. Fasteners: Wood screws, annular threaded nails, self-tapping screws, self-locking rivets and bolts, and other suitable fasteners designed to withstand design loads and recommended by manufacturer of primary sheet metal.
 - 1. General: Blind fasteners or self-drilling screws, gasketed, with hex-washer head.
 - a. Exposed Fasteners: Heads matching color of sheet metal using plastic caps or factory-applied coating. Provide metal-backed EPDM or PVC sealing washers under heads of exposed fasteners bearing on weather side of metal.
 - b. Blind Fasteners: High-strength aluminum or stainless-steel rivets suitable for metal being fastened.
 - c. Spikes and Ferrules: Same material as gutter; with spike with ferrule matching internal gutter width.
 - 2. Fasteners for Copper Sheet: Copper, hardware bronze or passivated Series 300 stainless steel.
- C. Solder:
 - 1. For Copper: ASTM B 32, with maximum lead content of 0.2 percent.

2.5 FABRICATION, GENERAL

- A. General: Custom fabricate sheet metal flashing and trim to comply with details shown and recommendations in cited sheet metal standard that apply to design, dimensions, geometry, metal thickness, and other characteristics of item required. Fabricate sheet metal flashing and trim in shop to greatest extent possible.
 - 1. Obtain field measurements for accurate fit before shop fabrication.
 - 2. Form sheet metal flashing and trim to fit substrates without excessive oil canning, buckling, and tool marks; true to line, levels, and slopes; and with exposed edges folded back to form hems.

- 3. Conceal fasteners and expansion provisions where possible. Do not use exposed fasteners on faces exposed to view.
- B. Expansion Provisions: Form metal for thermal expansion of exposed flashing and trim.
 - 1. Form expansion joints of intermeshing hooked flanges, not less than 1 inch (25 mm) deep, filled with butyl sealant concealed within joints.
 - 2. Use lapped expansion joints only where indicated on Drawings.
- C. Sealant Joints: Where movable, nonexpansion-type joints are required, form metal to provide for proper installation of elastomeric sealant according to cited sheet metal standard.
- D. Fabricate cleats and attachment devices from same material as accessory being anchored or from compatible, noncorrosive metal.
- E. Fabricate cleats and attachment devices of sizes as recommended by cited sheet metal standard for application, but not less than thickness of metal being secured.
- F. Seams: Fabricate nonmoving seams with flat-lock seams. Tin edges to be seamed, form seams, and solder.
- G. Seams: Fabricate nonmoving seams with flat-lock seams. Form seams and seal with elastomeric sealant unless otherwise recommended by sealant manufacturer for intended use.

2.6 LOW-SLOPE SHEET METAL FABRICATIONS

- A. Edge Flashing: Fabricate in minimum 96-inch- (2400-mm-) long, but not exceeding 12-foot- (3.6-m-) long sections. Furnish with 6-inch- (150-mm-) wide, joint cover plates.
 - 1. Fabricate from the Following Materials:
 - a. Copper: 20 oz./sq. ft. (0.68 mm thick).
- B. Base Flashing: Fabricate from the following materials:
 - 1. Copper: 20 oz./sq. ft. (0.68 mm thick).

2.7 ROOF-DRAINAGE SHEET METAL FABRICATIONS [FOR ADD ALTERNATE 1]

- A. Hanging Gutters: Fabricate to cross section required, complete with end pieces, outlet tubes, and other accessories as required. Fabricate in minimum 96-inch- (2400-mm-) long sections. Furnish flat-stock gutter brackets and gutter spacers and straps fabricated from same metal as gutters, of size recommended by cited sheet metal standard but with thickness not less than twice the gutter thickness. Fabricate expansion joints, expansion-joint covers, and gutter accessories from same metal as gutters.
 - 1. Accessories: Continuous, removable leaf screen with sheet metal frame and hardware cloth screen.

- B. Built-in Gutters: Fabricate to cross section required, with riveted and soldered joints, complete with end pieces, outlet tubes, and other special accessories as required. Fabricate in minimum 96-inch- (2400-mm-) long sections. Fabricate expansion joints and accessories from same metal as gutters unless otherwise indicated.
 - 1. Accessories: Continuous, removable leaf screen with sheet metal frame and hardware cloth screen.
 - 2. Fabricate from the Following Materials:
 - a. Copper: 16 oz./sq. ft. (0.55 mm thick).
- C. Downspouts: Existing to Remain

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 UNDERLAYMENT INSTALLATION

A. Self-Adhering Sheet Underlayment: Install self-adhering sheet underlayment, wrinkle free. Prime substrate if recommended by underlayment manufacturer. Comply with temperature restrictions of underlayment manufacturer for installation; use primer for installing underlayment at low temperatures. Apply in shingle fashion to shed water, with end laps of not less than 6 inches (150 mm) staggered 24 inches (600 mm) between courses. Overlap side edges not less than 3-1/2 inches (90 mm). Roll laps and edges with roller. Cover underlayment within 14 days.

3.2 INSTALLATION, GENERAL

- A. General: Anchor sheet metal flashing and trim and other components of the Work securely in place, with provisions for thermal and structural movement. Use fasteners, solder, protective coatings, separators, sealants, and other miscellaneous items as required to complete sheet metal flashing and trim system.
 - 1. Install sheet metal flashing and trim true to line, levels, and slopes. Provide uniform, neat seams with minimum exposure of solder, welds, and sealant.
 - 2. Install sheet metal flashing and trim to fit substrates and to result in watertight performance. Verify shapes and dimensions of surfaces to be covered before fabricating sheet metal.
 - 3. Space cleats not more than 12 inches (300 mm) apart. Attach each cleat with at least two fasteners. Bend tabs over fasteners.
 - 4. Install exposed sheet metal flashing and trim with limited oil canning, and free of buckling and tool marks.
 - 5. Torch cutting of sheet metal flashing and trim is not permitted.
- B. Metal Protection: Where dissimilar metals contact each other, or where metal contacts pressure-treated wood or other corrosive substrates, protect against galvanic action or corrosion by painting contact surfaces with bituminous coating or by other permanent separation as recommended by sheet metal manufacturer or cited sheet metal standard.

- 1. Coat concealed side of sheet metal flashing and trim with bituminous coating where flashing and trim contact wood, ferrous metal, or cementitious construction.
- 2. Underlayment: Where installing sheet metal flashing and trim directly on cementitious or wood substrates, install underlayment and cover with slip sheet.
- C. Expansion Provisions: Provide for thermal expansion of exposed flashing and trim. Space movement joints at maximum of 10 feet (3 m) with no joints within 24 inches (600 mm) of corner or intersection.
 - 1. Form expansion joints of intermeshing hooked flanges, not less than 1 inch (25 mm) deep, filled with sealant concealed within joints.
 - 2. Use lapped expansion joints only where indicated on Drawings.
- D. Fasteners: Use fastener sizes that penetrate wood blocking or sheathing not less than 1-1/4 inches (32 mm) for nails and not less than 3/4 inch (19 mm) for wood screws.
- E. Conceal fasteners and expansion provisions where possible in exposed work and locate to minimize possibility of leakage. Cover and seal fasteners and anchors as required for a tight installation.
- F. Seal joints as required for watertight construction.
- G. Soldered Joints: Clean surfaces to be soldered, removing oils and foreign matter. Pre-tin edges of sheets with solder to width of 1-1/2 inches (38 mm); however, reduce pre-tinning where pre-tinned surface would show in completed Work.
 - 1. Do not use torches for soldering.
 - 2. Heat surfaces to receive solder, and flow solder into joint. Fill joint completely. Completely remove flux and spatter from exposed surfaces.
 - 3. Copper Soldering: Tin edges of uncoated sheets, using solder for copper.

3.3 ROOF-DRAINAGE SYSTEM INSTALLATION [FOR ADD ALTERNATE 1]

- A. General: Install sheet metal roof-drainage items to produce complete roof-drainage system according to cited sheet metal standard unless otherwise indicated. Coordinate installation of roof perimeter flashing with installation of roof-drainage system.
- B. Built-in Gutters: Join sections with riveted and soldered joints or joints sealed with sealant. Provide for thermal expansion. Slope to downspouts. Provide end closures and seal watertight with sealant.
 - 1. Install underlayment layer in built-in gutter trough and extend to drip edge at eaves and under underlayment on roof sheathing. Lap sides minimum of 2 inches (50 mm) over underlying course. Lap ends minimum of 4 inches (100 mm). Stagger end laps between succeeding courses at least 72 inches (1830 mm). Fasten with roofing nails. Install slip sheet over underlayment.
 - 2. Install gutter with expansion joints at locations indicated, but not exceeding, [50 feet (15.24 m) apart. Install expansion-joint caps.

C. Downspouts: Join sections with 1-1/2-inch (38-mm) telescoping joints. Provide hangers with fasteners designed to hold downspouts securely to walls. Locate hangers at top and bottom and at approximately 60 inches (1500 mm) o.c.

3.4 FLASHING INSTALLATION

A. General: Install sheet metal flashing and trim to comply with sheet metal manufacturer's written installation instructions, and cited sheet metal standard. Provide concealed fasteners where possible, and set units true to line, levels, and slopes. Install work with laps, joints, and seams that are permanently watertight and weather resistant.

3.5 CLEANING AND PROTECTION

- A. Clean exposed metal surfaces of substances that interfere with uniform oxidation and weathering.
- B. Clean and neutralize flux materials. Clean off excess solder.
- C. Clean off excess sealants.
- D. Remove temporary protective coverings and strippable films as sheet metal flashing and trim are installed unless otherwise indicated in manufacturer's written installation instructions.

END OF SECTION 076200



March 17, 2009

Mr. George Salcido Real Property Specialist County of Monterey Public Works Department 865 E. Laurel Drive, Bldg, C Salinas, California 93905

Subject: Laboratory Results for the Paint Chip Sample at the Pajaro Mansion Located at 29 Bishop Street In Watsonville, California M³ Project No. 09091.0

Dear Mr. Salcido,

Attached are the laboratory analytical results for the paint chip sample sample that Mr. Joshua Williams, Environmental Technician, under the direction of Ms. Linda Arceo, California Department of Public Health (CDPH) Lead Certified No. 532 and Director of Environmental Services with M³ Environmental Consulting LLC, received on March 11, 2009 from Mr. George Salcido. It is M³ understanding that the sample was collected by Mr. Salcido from peeling paint on the exterior of the Pajaro Mansion located at 29 Bishop Street in Watsonville, California due to planned renovations.

The purpose for the collection of the paint chip was to determine if the paint was lead containing prior to planned renovation activities and to comply with the Cel/OSHA Construction Lead Standard (Title 8 CCR Section 1532.1) requirement.

Sampling and Analysis

M³ submitted 1 bulk lead sample for analysis. The sample was analyzed by Flame Atomic Absorption (FAA) Analysis, Results are presented in lead by weight (wt %). The sample was analyzed by Forensic Analytical located in Hayward, California.

<u>Results</u>

The following samples were determined to contain detectable concentrations of lead:

Sample No.	Color/Type, Building Component, Substrate	Percent Lead by Weight (Wi%)
L-1	Off-white paint on exterior wood wall	17 wt%

Laboratory results are present in Appendix A.

Conclusions

As indicated in the above section, lead containing materials were identified during this assessment. Regulations for these materials can be found in the section below.

Standards and Guidelines

There are components that do contain detectable amounts of lead in the building. Federal OSHA and Cal/OSHA do not define an amount of lead in a product that triggers their regulations. The OSHA Lead Standard applies based upon worker exposure to lead during the work performed. This is interpreted in the industry to mean that the regulation must be followed when there is any "detectable" lead in the product. With respect to lead related tasks, until the employer performs an employee exposure assessment and documents that the employee performing the task is not exposed above the Permissible Exposure Limit (PEL) of 50 ug/m3, the employer shall treat the employee as if the employee were exposed above the PEL for the trigger tasks outlined in the OSHA Lead Standard.

It is M^{3'}s opinion that a paint film containing any detectable concentration of lead must be viewed as a potential source of lead exposure and health hazard, and should be properly abated or managed in-place in accordance with current guidance available.

Recommendations

- A complete inspection by M³ or another qualified environmental consulting firm should be performed to determine any other locations of lead-containing materials prior to the planned renovation activities to comply with the Cal/OSHA Construction Lead Standard (Title 8 CCR Section 1532.1) requirement.
- Prior to demolilion or renovation of any painted components, all flaking, peeling paint should be removed and disposed by a contractor using lead trained workers using appropriate worker protection and engineering controls. All paint in good condition (not peeling from the substrate) may remain in place during demolition/renovation.
- Lead related activities shall not include the use of wire brushing, flame torching, dry scraping, sanding, stripping, abrasive methods, or the use of heat guns unless proper engineering controls and worker protection are in place.
- At the time of removal of any LCP or demolition of components painted with LCP, samples of the lead containing waste should be collected and analyzed by the TTLC, STLC, and TCLP as necessary in order to determine whether wastes are classified as non-hazardous solid or hazardous waste as defined under the RCRA before transportation and disposal to either a Class I, II, or III landfill.
- Contractors bidding for renovation work should be compliant with the requirements of the Cal/OSHA Lead in Construction Standard (Tille 8 CCR 1532.1).

Thank you for the opportunity to perform these services for you. Please call M³ at 831.649.4623 with any questions.

Sincerely, M³ Environmental Consulting LLC

Joshua Williams Environmental Technician

(.a

Linda C. Arceo Director or Environmental Services CDPH Certified No. 532

Appendix A – Laboratory Results and Chain of Custody



Project No. 09091.0 Counly of Monterey Limited Lead 29 Bishop St., Watsonville, CA

•

Appendix A

Laboratory Results



. 18. 2009 1: 15Pi		COVISIONMENTAL V	ONSULLIN,	g	<u> </u>	nalysis F	o. 3311 Reques		
Cilent Name & Atidress: M3 Environmental Consulting, LLC.		Þ.Q. #;	Date: 3/11/00			4			
		Turn Around Time: []hr/ [] 12hr/ [] 24hr/ [48hr/							
9821 Blue Larkspur Lane, Suite 100			Due Date:	i Standa	ird / 🖸 Point	Due Time:	F'I FCM;		
Monterey, CA 93940		1.1 PLM: 1.) Steves		Count 400 Count 1000	J I PL2(4)}	NIQSH M		
Contact: Joahua Williams			TEM AIr; AHERA / Yamale2 / NIO5H 7402						
Phone #: (831) 849-482			TEM Malor: D Potable / D Non-Potable / D W %						
Fax#: (831) 649-482	T Special Project:								
sito: 29 Bishop St., Wetson Ville			PI Metale A	nalysisi	Method <u></u>	Ame AM	, Leo	.d	
Jobi 09091, C	Metrix: _								
Commente / Email Re			Analytes	!	M				
	•	gm3environmentel.con	1						
8ample ID	Date/	Sample Location/De	scription		FOR AR SA	FOR AIR SAMPLES ONLY			
	Time	M. I.M.		Тура СЈА	Time OniOff	Avg. LPM	Tolal	Al; Volun	
A		oftwhite pain exterior wood	wall						
			,						
			••		·	-			
		-						 	
				Г.Р Г.О	····				
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				ПА С Р					
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			·····						
·									
<u> </u>									
·····				ΠA			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
				∏P ∏C					
Sempled by: Jusher	$\sqrt{\omega l}$	lima		Date:	3/11/05	Time	i		
Bhlppod via: 🕅 Fad Ex	🔲 Alrborna	DUPS DUSMall	Courler 🗔	Drop Of	🛙 Other:				
Rolinguished by:		Relinguished by:			Relingui	anad by:			
Date/Time: 7/110	≫. Ƴ	Dals / Time:			Dâlo / Tí	m0:			
Received by: AH Fi	3	Received by:			Receive	d by:			
Date / Timos/ 12/84	loam	Date / Time:			Date / Ti	We!			
Condilion Acceptable?	🛛 Yas 💭	No Contillion Accepted	bio? 🗒 Ye	a []	No Conditio	n Acceptable	7 🗍 Yei	а ГЛА	

San Francisco Office: 3777 Depot Road, Sulle 409, Hayward, Galifornia 94545 / Telephone: (510) 867-6626 (600) 627-FASI / Fax: (510) 867-4218 Los Angelea Office: 2859 Pacific Commerce Drive, Rancho Dominguez, California 90221 / Telephone: (310) 763-2374 / Fax: (310) 763-8684 Las Vegas Office: 6765 S, Eastern Avenue, Sulle 3, Las Vegas, Navada 89119 / Telephone: (702) 387-0040 / Fax: (702) 784-0030

HEYML .



Forensic Analytical Laboratories

Final Report

Metals Analysis of Paints

M3 Environmental C Joshua Williams 9821 Blue Larkspur Suite #100 Monterey, CA 9394	Lane				Date F Date A Date F	ID: t Number; Leceived: Lnalyzed: rinted: Reported:	A30909 M101354 03/12/09 03/13/09 03/13/09 03/13/09
Job ID / Site: 090	91.0, 29 Bishop St.	, Watsonville			FASI	fob ID:	A30909
Sample Number	Lab Number	Analyte	Result	Result Units	Reporting Limit*	Method Reference	·····
1A	30342477	Pb	17	wt%	.0.7	EPA 3050E	5/7420

* The Reporting Limit represents the lowest amount of analyte that the laboratory can confidently detect in the sample, and is not a regulatory level. The Units for the Reporting Limit are the same as the Units for the Final Results.

Dave Sandušky, Laboratory Supervisor, Hayward Laboratory

Analytical results and reports are generated by Forensic Analytical at the request of and for the exclusive use of the person or entity (client) named on such report. Results, reports or copies of same will not be released by Forensic Analytical to any third party without prior written request from client. This report applies only to the sample(s) tested, Supporting laboratory documentation is available upon request. This report must not be reproduced except in full, unless approved by Forensic Analytical. The client is solely responsible for the use and interpretation of test results and reports requested from Forensic Analytical. Forensic Analytical is not able to assess the degree of hazard resulting from materials analyzed. Forensic Analytical reserves the right to dispose of all samples after a period of thirty (30) days, according to all state and federal guidelines, unless otherwise specified. Any medifications that have been made to referenced test methods are documented in Forensic Analytical's Standard Operating Frocedures Manual. Sample results have not been blank corrected. Quality control and sample receipt condition were acceptable unless otherwise noted.



July 29, 2011

Mr. David Pratt Management Analyst County of Monterey Department of Public Works 855 E. Laurel Drive, Building C Salinas, California 93905 831.755.4982 (t) 831.755.4688 (f) Via email: prattdw@co.monterey.ca.us

Re: Limited Lead Sampling at the Porter Vallejo Mansion Located at 29 Bishop Street in Pajaro, California M³ Project No. 11240.0 Task 1

Dear Mr. Pratt:

Attached are the laboratory analytical results for the lead samples that Mr. Garrett Rodewald, California Department of Public Health (CDPH) Certified Sampling Technician No. 20480, under the direction of Ms. Linda Arceo, CDPH Certified Lead in Construction Inspector/Assessor No. 532, collected on June 13, 2011 from the front porch of the Porter Vallejo Mansion located at 29 Bishop Street in Pajaro, California.

It is to M³'s understanding that the limited sampling was requested in preparation for a small renovation of the area.

Sampling and Analysis

Lead Paint Bulk Sampling

A total of two bulk samples of suspect lead painted building materials were collected, and analyzed by EMC Labs, Inc. of Pheonix, Arizona in accordance with EPA Method 3050B/7420 and EPA Method-SW 846-7420 Flame Atomic Absorption Spectrometry (FAA). Results are presented in a percentage of lead by weight (wt%).

<u>Results</u>

The laboratory results and chain of custody of the materials sampled during the field investigation are included in the attached appendices.

Lead

The following samples was analyzed and determined to contain detectable concentrations of lead:

- Sample No. L1 Brown paint on wood deck panels (front porch) containing 0.029 wt%.
- Sample No. L2 Brown paint on wood deck panels (library porch) containing 0.779 wt%.

Non-Lead

All of the samples collected were analyzed and determined to contain detectable concentrations of lead.

Conclusions/Recommendations

- Based on the above results, there are components tested that do contain detectable concentrations of lead, and are considered lead-based paint (LBP). LBP is a paint or other surface coating that contain lead equal to or exceeding 1.0 milligram per square centimeter or 0.5 percent by weight. All building components similar to those determined to contain lead should be treated as lead containing. It is M³'s opinion that a paint film containing any detectable concentration of lead must be viewed as a potential source of lead exposure and health hazard, and should be properly abated or managed in-place in accordance with current guidance available.
- Prior to maintenance of any painted components, all flaking, peeling paint should be removed and disposed by a contractor using lead trained workers using appropriate worker protection and engineering controls.
- Contractors bidding for renovation work should be compliant with the requirements of the Cal/OSHA Lead in Construction Standard (Title 8 CCR 1532.1) for training, medical surveillance, and worker protection and the lead standard from the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Renovation, Repair and Painting Rule (RRP) 40 CFR [Code of Federal Regulations] Part 745.

Limitations

A reasonable effort is made by M³ personnel to locate and sample suspect materials. However, for any facility the existence of unique or concealed hazardous material debris is a possibility. M³ does not warrant, guarantee or profess to have the ability to locate or identify all hazardous material in a facility. M³'s hazardous material testing, results are applicable for the time that testing was conducted and for the condition of surfaces at the time they were tested. During demolition/renovation operations, materials may be uncovered which were not identified during our assessment. Personnel in charge of demolition/renovations should be alerted to note materials uncovered during these operations, which differ substantially from those included in this assessment. M³ does not guarantee or warrant that the areas surveyed are safe, nor does M³'s involvement in this property relieve the Owner of any continuing responsibility of providing a safe environment. M³ is not, and has no responsibility as a generator, operator, treater, storer, transporter or disposer of hazardous materials or waste found or identified as a result of M³'s work.

Thank you for the opportunity to perform these services for you. Please call M³ at 831.649.4623 with any questions.

Sincerely, M³ Environmental Consulting LLC

anett Rodewald

Garrett Rodewald Environmental Technician CDPH Lead Sampling Technician No. 20480

Attachments:

Funda C. ane

Linda C. Arceo Director of Environmental Services CDPH Lead Certified No. 532

Appendix A – Lead Laboratory Results with Chain of Custody



APPENDIX A

LEAD LABORATORY RESULTS AND CHAIN OF CUSTODY





9830 South 51st Street, Suite B-109 / PHOENIX, ARIZONA 85044 / 480-940-5294 or 800-362-3373 / FAX 480-893-1726 emclab@emclabs.com

LEAD (Pb) IN PAINT CHIP SAMPLES EMC SOP METHOD #L01/1 EPA SW-846 METHOD 7420

EMC LAB #: L42055			DATE RECEIVE	E D:	06/14/11		
CLIENT:		M3 Environmental Cons.		REPORT DATE:		06/15/11	
				DATE OF ANAL	AYSIS:	06/15/11	
CLIENT ADDRESS:		9821 Blue Larkspur Ln, Ste 100		P.O. NO.:			
		Monterey, CA 93	940				
PROJECT NAME:		Moco-29 Bishop StPajaro, CA-Lim Lead Sampling		PROJECT NO.:	11240.0) Task 1	
EMC # L42055-	SAMPLE DATE /11	CLIENT SAMPLE #	DESCRIPTION		REPORTING LIMIT (%Pb by weight)	%Pb BY WEIGHT	
1	06/13	L1	Front Porch Deck-Brown Paint On Wood Deck Panels		0.010	0.029	
2	06/13	L2	Library Porch Deck-Brown Paint On Wood Deck Panels		0.010	0.779	

 = Dilution Factor Changed * = Excessive Substrate May Bias Sample Results BRL = Below Reportable Limits # = Very Small Amount Of Sample Submitted, May Affect Result

This report applies to the standards or procedures identified and to the samples tested only. The test results are not necessarily indicative or representative of the qualities of the lot from which the sample was taken or of apparently identical or similar products, nor do they represent an ongoing quality assurance program unless so noted. Unless otherwise noted, all quality control analyses for the samples noted above were within acceptable limits.

Where it is noted that a sample with excessive substrate was submitted for laboratory analysis, such analysis may be biased. The lead content of such sample may, in actuality, be greater than reported. EMC makes no warranty, express or implied, as to the accuracy of the analysis of samples noted to have been submitted with excessive substrate. Resampling is recommended in such situations to verify original laboratory results.

These reports are for the exclusive use of the addressed client and are rendered upon the condition that they will not be reproduced wholly or in part for advertising or other purposes over our signature or in connection with our name without special written permission. Samples not destroyed in testing are retained a maximum of sixty (60) days.

Jason Thompson

ANALYST:

QA COORDINATOR:

Page	of	983	AIN OF CUSTODY EMC Labs, Inc. 30 S. 51 ST St., Ste B-109 Phoenix, AZ 85044 52-3373 Fax (480) 893-1726	TAT: Rec'd:	f205 , daig 16/14	5			
OMPANY NAME:	M3 Environmenta	M3 Environmental Consulting BILL TO: (If Different Location)							
	9821 Blue Larkspu	9821 Blue Larkspur Lane, Suite 100							
	Monterey, Californ	ia 93940				<u> </u>			
ONTACT:	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			<u> </u>	<u> </u>				
none/Fax:	(831) 649-4623 / (
nail:	garrett@m3enviro								
ow Accepting			Price Quoted: \$						
** <u>Prior</u> confirmati **Additional char **Laboratory ana . TYPE OF A	lysis may be subject to dela ANALYSIS: [Bulk . INSTRUCTIONS:	<u>quired</u> e call marketing d y if credit terms ar -PLM] [Air-PC [Dispose of s	epartment for pricing details)	to me at my e	Bulk, Swa	ıb, Tape]			
			st., Pajaro CA -			malina			
4. Project Na P.O. Num	•	DISKOP	Project Number: 1124	0.0 Ta:	sk 1	<u>suppring</u>			
EMC SAMPLE #	CLIENT SAMPLE #	DATE & TIME LOCATION/MATERIAL SAMPLED TYPE		Samples AIR SAMPLE INFO / COMMENTS Accepted ON OFF FLOW Yes / No RATE					
	41	6/13/11 2:154	Front porch deck - Brown						
•••••			paint on wood deck panel						
2	LZ	6/13/11 2:150	Library porch deck - Brou						
			paint on wood deck pane	S Y N					
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	parte on woode acces porto	Y N					
				Y N					
-				Y N			-		
		- <u> </u>		Y N			-		
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			Y N		<u> </u>	-		
				Y N	·		-		
·									
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			Y N			-		
				Y N					
			•	Y N Y N			-		
			•	Y N					
PECIAL INST	•=	se email resu	Ilts & invoice (Signature), 1	Y N Y N	Roclei	valal			
ample Collect	or: (Print) <u>Garrett R</u>		(Signature)	Y N Y N		valal			
ample Collecto elinquished by	or: (Print) <u>Garrett R</u> 1: Hanett Rodewa	<u>todewald</u> LL_Date/Time:	(3) (Signature), X	Y N Y N	Date	1 1 111			
	or: (Print <u>) Garrett R</u> 1: <u>Hanett Robeurs</u> 1:		(3) (Signature), X	Y N Y N	Date	Time: 6/14/			

Rev. 09/01/08

PORTER-VALLEJO MANSION PROJECT An Analysis of Project Consistency with the Secretary of the Interior's Standards for the Treatment of Historic Properties

• REGISTRATION STATUS

The Porter-Vallejo Mansion is listed in the National Register at the local level under Criterion B, "a property associated with the lives of persons significant in our past". In this case, the Porter-Vallejo Mansion is significant for its association with Pajaro Valley financier, industrialist and business leader John T. Porter.

The Porter-Vallejo Mansion is also listed in the National Register under Criterion C, as a property that "embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction, or that represents the work of a master, or that possesses high artistic values, or that represents a significant and distinguishable entity whose components may lack individual distinction". The third remodel of the Mansion, which included enlarging the house to 23 rooms, was undertaken by California master architect William H. Weeks and represents one of his most notable projects in Monterey County.

The periods of significance cited in the National Register Nomination are 1874 -1900 and 1888 - 1924. It is unclear why the second set of dates was selected as a period of significance. John T. Porter died in 1900, ending the building's significance under Criterion B. William Weeks completed his remodel of the mansion in 1899, terminating the building's significance under Criterion C. The 1924 additions and remodel are considered of inferior quality and actually detract from the building as a whole.

• CONSTRUCTION HISTORY

- 1855 Juan Antonio Vallejo acquired the property upon the death of his mother and built a 6 room, 1 ¹/₂ story saltbox building near the banks of the Pajaro River. He was killed in a roping accident in 1857.
- 1864 The property was purchased by John T. Porter and moved to its present location.
- 1874 The Porters remodeled the original structure into a two-story Gothic Revival style home. An ell was added to the rear of the saltbox home. Porches on both the east and west sides ran the length of the ell. The roofline was modified to include two steeply pitched gables topped by finials on both the northern and eastern facades. A two story, front-gabled addition was constructed next to the front entrance and included a one-story canted bay window, topped by a narrow second story window. These elements added to the building's new Victorian vocabulary.

A floor level canted bay and small porch were added on the east facade and a longer porch was built across the north facade. The flat porch roofs were supported by slender columns. Besides the finials, other Gothic Revival decorative elements included delicate balustrades and scalloped porch and window trim.

1895 The Porters started a period of major remodeling and additions to the residence that ultimately resulted in a three story Queen Anne home with 23 rooms. This period of remodeling lasted until 1899.

Porter retained the services of William Henry Weeks, who began his architectural career in neighboring Watsonville. Under Week's direction, the following work was completed:

A third story was added which altered the roofline. Now two broad gables dominated the north facade. The east facade gained a circular tower while an octagonal tower was added to the south facade. The porch that ran along the east facade was removed to allow room for expansion. A new entry with covered porch was added to the east elevation. The north porch was lengthened and reconfigured into a shallow curve. A spindlework balustrade defined the porch edge and the slender Gothic columns were replaced by paired columns supported by piers. The front parlor was expanded by pushing out the walls of the west elevation with the addition of a bay. Both decorative shingles and a variety of window types, including Palladian, stained glass, leaded and oriel, placed the Porter House firmly within Queen Anne precepts.

1924 A two-story storage area was added to the southwest corner of the house. The last vestige of the west elevation porch that ran along the 1870s ell was removed. On the front elevation, some of the ground floor 1870s windows were removed and replaced. French doors were added between the new windows. These additions were poorly constructed and deter from the building's design and therefore are not considered to be significant character defining features.

• SECRETARY OF THE INTERIOR'S RECOMMENDED TREATMENTS

The overarching project Standard is **Standard Two - The historic character of the property will be retained and preserved.** Work will include preventative maintenance and weatherization to the exterior of the Porter-Vallejo Mansion, the repair of inoperable or leaking window assemblies and trim; replacement of failed siding and trim; repair or replacement as necessary of failed walking surfaces on the front porch and stairs and the stairs to the library (east elevation); painting repaired surfaces to match the existing color scheme.

Entrances and Porches

Identify, retain and preserve entrances and porches – and their functional and decorative features – that are important in defining the overall historic character of the building. Protect and maintain the masonry, wood, and architectural metals that comprise entrances and porches through appropriate surface treatments such as cleaning, rust removal, limited paint removal, and re-application of protective coating systems.

Evaluating the overall condition of materials to determine whether more than protection and maintenance is required, that is, repairs to the entrance and porch features will be necessary.

Repair entrances and porches by reinforcing the historic materials. Repair will generally include the limited replacement in kind – or with a compatible substitute material – of those extensively deteriorated or missing parts.

The evaluation of the Mansion's porches and stairs led to the determination that much of the current deterioration was caused by inadequate drainage of water. Repairs will be made to address future drainage so water will not pool but instead be redirected away from the building. The proposed repairs to the porch and stairs meet the Secretary of the Interior's Standards and will not negatively impact the building's character defining features.

Windows

Identify, retain and preserve windows – and their functional and decorative features – that are important in defining the overall character of the building.

Protect and maintain the wood and architectural metals which comprise window frame muntins and surrounds through appropriate surface treatments such as cleaning, rust removal, limited paint removal, and re-application of protective coating systems.

Repair window frames and sash by patching, splicing, consolidating or otherwise reinforcing. Such repair may also include replacement in kind – or with compatible substitute material – of those parts that are either extensively deteriorated or missing.

It is not recommended...installing replacement sash that do not fit the historic window opening. Make windows weathertight by re-caulking.

Deteriorated exterior window trim will be removed and replaced with new paint grade redwood trim to match existing. Exterior primer will be applied to all six (6) sides of the trim before installing. Exterior caulk with UV inhibitors will be applied to all exposed trim edges. All replacement windows will be manufactured to fit the exact window openings. These specifications are consistent with the Standards.

Prepared by:

Meg Clovis, 831-755-4913 Cultural Affairs Manager Date:_____